AGENUS INC Form PRE 14A April 06, 2012 Table of Contents

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

SCHEDULE 14A

Proxy Statement Pursuant to Section 14(a)
of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934
(Amendment No.)

Filed by the Registrant x

Filed by a Party other than the Registrant

Check the appropriate box:

X Preliminary Proxy Statement

Confidential, for Use of the Commission Only (as permitted by Rule 14a-6(e)(2)

Definitive Proxy Statement

Definitive Additional Materials

Soliciting Material Pursuant to §240.14a-12

Agenus Inc.

(Name of Registrant as Specified In Its Charter)						
	(Name of Person(s) Filing Proxy Statement, if other than the Registrant)					
Pay	ment c	of Filing Fee (Check the appropriate box):				
X	No f	fee required.				
	Fee	computed on table below per Exchange Act Rules 14a-6(i)(1) and 0-11.				
	(1)	Title of each class of securities to which transaction applies:				
	, ,					
	(2)	Aggregate number of securities to which transaction applies:				
	(3)	Per unit price or other underlying value of transaction computed pursuant to Exchange Act Rule 0-11 (set forth the amount on which				
		the filing fee is calculated and state how it was determined):				

(4)	Proposed maximum aggregate value of transaction:
(5)	Total fee paid:
Fee ₁	paid previously with preliminary materials:
Chec	ck box if any part of the fee is offset as provided by Exchange Act Rule 0-11(a)(2) and identify the filing for which the offsetting fee paid previously. Identify the previous filing by registration statement number, or the Form or Schedule and the date of its filing.
(1)	Amount Previously paid:
(2)	Form, Schedule or Registration Statement No.:
(3)	Filing Party:
(4)	Date Filed:

AGENUS INC.

NOTICE OF ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS

Date June 13, 2012

Time 5:00 P.M., Eastern Time

Place Agenus Inc., 3 Forbes Road, Lexington, Massachusetts 02421

Webcast Go to http://www.agenusbio.com/investors starting at 5:00 P.M., Eastern Time on June 13, 2012. The webcast will be archived

on our website for at least three months after the date of the 2012 Annual Meeting.

Proposals 1. To elect Wadih Jordan and Shalini Sharp as Class III directors, each for a term of three years expiring in 2015.

- 2. To approve an amendment to our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation (as amended) to decrease the number of shares authorized for issuance thereunder.
- 3. To approve an amendment to our 2009 Equity Incentive Plan to increase the number of shares authorized for issuance under such plan.
- 4. To approve an amendment to our Directors Deferred Compensation Plan (as amended) to increase the number of shares authorized for issuance under such plan.
- 5. To ratify the appointment of KPMG LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2012.
- 6. To consider any other business as may properly come before the 2012 Annual Meeting of Stockholders or any postponement or adjournment of the meeting.

Record

Date You are entitled to vote if you were a stockholder of record on April 16, 2012.

A list of stockholders entitled to vote will be open for examination by any stockholder for any purpose germane to the 2012 Annual Meeting of Stockholders for ten days before the meeting during ordinary business hours at our principal offices at 3 Forbes Road, Lexington, Massachusetts 02421.

It is important that your shares be represented at the 2012 Annual Meeting of Stockholders. Therefore, whether or not you plan to attend the meeting, please complete your proxy and return it to us. If you attend the meeting and wish to vote in person, your proxy will not be used. Stockholders may also vote their shares over the internet or by telephone. Instructions for internet or telephonic voting are printed on your proxy card.

We are pleased to take advantage of Securities and Exchange Commission rules that allow us to furnish these proxy materials and our Annual Report on Form 10-K to stockholders on the internet. We believe that posting these materials on the internet enables us to provide stockholders with the information that they need more quickly, while lowering our costs of printing and delivery and reducing the environmental impact of our annual meetings of stockholders.

By order of the Board of Directors,

Karen Higgins Valentine, Secretary

April 24, 2012

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
<u>VOTING PROCEDURES</u>	2
PROPOSAL 1 ELECTION OF DIRECTORS	7
OUR CORPORATE GOVERNANCE	10
COMPENSATION DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS	16
COMPENSATION COMMITTEE REPORT	28
COMPENSATION OF EXECUTIVE OFFICERS	29
DIRECTOR COMPENSATION	39
OWNERSHIP OF OUR COMMON STOCK	41
SECTION 16(a) BENEFICIAL OWNERSHIP REPORTING COMPLIANCE	42
CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS	42
EQUITY PLANS	44
PROPOSAL 2 TO APPROVE AN AMENDMENT TO OUR AMENDED AND RESTATED CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION	
AS AMENDED) TO DECREASE THE NUMBER OF SHARES AUTHORIZED FOR ISSUANCE THEREUNDER.	45
PROPOSAL 3 TO APPROVE AN AMENDMENT TO OUR 2009 EQUITY INCENTIVE PLAN TO INCREASE THE NUMBER OF	
SHARES AUTHORIZED FOR ISSUANCE UNDER SUCH PLAN	46
PROPOSAL 4 TO APPROVE AN AMENDMENT TO OUR DIRECTORS DEFERRED COMPENSATION PLAN (AS AMENDED))
TO INCREASE THE NUMBER OF SHARES AUTHORIZED FOR ISSUANCE UNDER SUCH PLAN	51
PROPOSAL 5 TO RATIFY THE APPOINTMENT OF KPMG LLP AS OUR INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC	
ACCOUNTING FIRM FOR THE FISCAL YEAR ENDING DECEMBER 31, 2012	53
REPORT OF THE AUDIT AND FINANCE COMMITTEE	55
ADDITIONAL INFORMATION	56
APPENDIX A THIRD AMENDMENT TO AMENDED AND RESTATED CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION	A-1
APPENDIX B 2009 EQUITY INCENTIVE PLAN	B-1
APPENDIX C SIXTH AMENDMENT TO DIRECTORS DEFERRED COMPENSATION PLAN	C-1

AGENUS INC.

3 Forbes Road

Lexington, Massachusetts

Telephone: (781) 674-4400

PROXY STATEMENT

APRIL 24, 2012

This proxy statement contains information about the 2012 Annual Meeting of Stockholders of Agenus Inc. (the 2012 Annual Meeting), including any postponements or adjournments of the meeting. The 2012 Annual Meeting will be held at Agenus Inc., 3 Forbes Road, Lexington, Massachusetts 02421 on June 13, 2012 at 5:00 P.M., Eastern Time.

In this proxy statement, we refer to Agenus Inc. as Agenus, us, we or the Company.

Except as otherwise indicated, information in this proxy statement reflects the one-for-six reverse stock split of our common stock effected on October 3, 2011.

In accordance with the e-proxy rules approved by the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) and in connection with the solicitation of proxies by our Board of Directors, we first sent a Notice of Internet Availability of Proxy Materials on or about April 24, 2012 and provided access to our proxy materials (consisting of this proxy statement, our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011 and a form of proxy) over the internet, beginning on April 24, 2012, to each stockholder entitled to vote at the 2012 Annual Meeting. We intend to mail to requesting stockholders full sets of our proxy materials (consisting of this proxy statement, our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011 and a form of proxy) on or about April 24, 2012.

Our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011 is also available on the Investors section of our corporate website at http://www.agenusbio.com/investors and through the SEC s EDGAR system at http://www.sec.gov. To request a printed copy of our Annual Report on Form 10-K, which we will provide to you without charge, write to Investor Relations, Agenus Inc., 3 Forbes Road, Lexington, Massachusetts 02421. No material on our website is part of this proxy statement.

1

VOTING PROCEDURES

YOUR VOTE IS IMPORTANT. PLEASE TAKE THE TIME TO VOTE. Stockholders have a choice of voting over the internet, by telephone, by mail using a proxy card, or in person at the 2012 Annual Meeting. Please refer to the proxy card or other voting instructions included with these proxy materials for information on the voting methods available to you. If you vote over the internet, by telephone, or in person at the 2012 Annual Meeting, you do not need to return your proxy card.

Who can vote?

Each share of our common stock that you owned as of the close of business on April 16, 2012, the record date, entitles you to one vote on each matter to be voted upon at the 2012 Annual Meeting. On the record date, there were [] shares of Agenus common stock issued, outstanding, and entitled to vote.

Why did I receive a one- page notice in the mail regarding the internet availability of proxy materials instead of a full set of printed proxy materials? Pursuant to the notice and access rules adopted by the SEC, we provide stockholders access to our proxy materials over the internet. Accordingly, we sent a Notice of Internet Availability of Proxy Materials (Notice) to all of our stockholders as of the record date. The Notice includes instructions on how to access our proxy materials over the internet and how to request a printed copy of these materials. In addition, by following the instructions in the Notice, stockholders may request to receive proxy materials in printed form by mail or electronically by email on an ongoing basis.

Choosing to receive your future proxy materials by email will save us the cost of printing and mailing documents to you and will reduce the impact of our annual meetings of stockholders on the environment. If you choose to receive future proxy materials by email, you will receive an email next year with instructions containing a link to those materials and a link to the proxy voting site. Your election to receive proxy materials by email will remain in effect until you terminate it.

How do I vote?

If your shares are registered directly in your name, you may vote:

Over the internet. Go to the website of our tabulator, Broadridge Financial Solutions, Inc. (Broadridge), at http://www.proxyvote.com and follow the instructions you will find there. You must specify how you want your shares voted or your internet vote cannot be completed and you will receive an error message. Your shares will be voted according to your instructions. If you vote over the internet, your vote must be received by 11:59 P.M. Eastern Time on June 12, 2012.

By telephone. Dial 1-800-690-6903 using any touch-tone telephone and follow the instructions. Your shares will be voted according to your instructions. If you vote over the telephone, your vote must be received by 11:59 P.M. Eastern Time on June 12, 2012.

By mail. Complete and sign the enclosed proxy and mail it in the enclosed postage prepaid envelope to Vote Processing, c/o Broadridge, 51 Mercedes Way, Edgewood, NY, 11717. Your shares will be voted according to your instructions. If you do not specify how you want your shares voted, they will be voted as recommended by our Board of Directors.

In person at the 2012 Annual Meeting. If you attend the 2012 Annual Meeting in person, you may deliver your completed proxy card in person or you may vote by completing a ballot, which will be available at the meeting.

2

What is the difference between
holding shares directly in my name
and holding shares in street name

If your shares are registered direct
Trust Company, you are consider
Provided the shares of the shares are registered direct
Trust Company, you are considered the shares of the shares are registered direct
Trust Company, you are considered the shares are registered direct
Trust Company, you are considered the shares are registered direct
Trust Company, you are considered the shares are registered direct
Trust Company, you are considered the shares are registered direct
Trust Company, you are considered the shares are registered direct
Trust Company, you are considered the shares are registered direct
Trust Company, you are considered the shares are registered direct
Trust Company, you are considered the shares are registered direct
Trust Company, you are considered the shares are registered direct.

If your shares are registered directly in your name with our transfer agent, American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, you are considered the stockholder of record. The Notice was sent directly to you by Broadridge on behalf of Agenus.

If your shares are held for you in an account by a broker, bank, or other nominee, you are considered the beneficial owner of shares held in street name. As the beneficial owner, you have the right to direct your broker, bank, or nominee how to vote your shares by using the voting instruction card included in the mailing, or by following their instructions for voting over the internet or by telephone.

How can I change my vote?

If your shares are registered directly in your name, you may revoke your proxy and change your vote at any time before the 2012 Annual Meeting. To do this, you must do one of the following:

Vote over the internet as instructed above. Only your latest internet vote is counted.

Vote by telephone as instructed above. Only your latest telephonic vote is counted.

Sign a new proxy and submit it as instructed above.

Attend the 2012 Annual Meeting and vote in person. Attending the meeting will not revoke your proxy unless you specifically request it.

If your shares are held in street name, you may submit new voting instructions by contacting your broker, bank, or nominee. You may also vote in person at the 2012 Annual Meeting if you deliver a legal proxy as described in the answer to the How do I vote? question above.

Will my shares be voted if I do not return my proxy?

If your shares are registered directly in your name, your shares will not be voted if you do not vote over the internet, vote by telephone, return your proxy, or vote by ballot at the 2012 Annual Meeting.

If your shares are held in street name, your brokerage firm, under certain circumstances, may vote your shares for you if you do not return your proxy. Brokerage firms have authority to vote customers unvoted shares on some routine matters. If you do not give a proxy to your brokerage firm to vote your shares, your brokerage firm may either vote your shares on routine matters, or leave your shares unvoted. Proposal 5 (to ratify the appointment of KPMG LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm) is the only proposal that is considered a routine matter for this purpose. Your brokerage firm cannot vote your shares with respect to non-routine matters unless they receive your voting instructions. We encourage you to provide voting instructions to your brokerage firm by giving them your proxy. This ensures your shares will be voted at the 2012 Annual Meeting according to your instructions. You should receive directions from your brokerage firm about how to submit your proxy to them at the time you receive this proxy statement.

What does it mean if I receive more than one proxy card?

It means that you have more than one account, which may be at the transfer agent or brokers. Please vote over the internet or by telephone, or complete and return all proxies for each account to ensure that all of your shares are voted.

3

How many shares must be present to hold the 2012 Annual Meeting?

A majority of our outstanding shares of common stock as of the record date must be present at the 2012 Annual Meeting to hold the meeting and conduct business. This is called a quorum. Shares are counted as present at the meeting if the shares are voted in person or by proxy at the meeting. Shares that are present that vote to abstain or do not vote on one or more of the matters to be voted upon are counted as present for establishing a quorum.

If a quorum is not present, we expect that the 2012 Annual Meeting will be adjourned until we obtain a quorum.

What vote is required to approve each matter and how are votes counted?

Proposal 1 To elect two Class III directors for a term of three years.

The two nominees for director receiving the highest number of votes FOR election will be elected as directors. This is called a plurality. Abstentions and broker non-votes are not counted for purposes of electing directors. If your shares are held by your broker in street name and if you do not vote your shares or instruct your broker how to vote with respect to this item, your unvoted shares will be counted as broker non-votes. You may vote FOR all of the nominees, WITHHOLD your vote from all of the nominees or WITHHOLD your vote from any one of the nominees. Votes that are withheld will not be included in the vote tally for the election of directors and will have no effect on the results of the vote.

Proposal 2 To approve an amendment to our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation (as amended) to decrease the number of shares authorized for issuance thereunder.

To approve Proposal 2, stockholders holding a majority of the outstanding shares of Agenus common stock must vote FOR Proposal 2. Abstentions and broker non-votes will not be counted as votes cast or shares voting on Proposal 2 and will have no effect on the vote.

Proposal 3 To approve an amendment to our 2009 Equity Incentive Plan to increase the number of shares authorized for issuance under such plan.

To approve Proposal 3, stockholders holding a majority of the shares of Agenus common stock present or represented by proxy at the 2012 Annual Meeting and voting on the matter must vote FOR Proposal 3. Abstentions and broker non-votes will not be counted as votes cast or shares voting on Proposal 3 and will have no effect on the vote.

Proposal 4 To approve an amendment to our Directors Deferred Compensation Plan (as amended) to increase the number of shares authorized for issuance under such plan.

To approve Proposal 4, stockholders holding a majority of the shares of Agenus common stock present or represented by proxy at the 2012 Annual Meeting and voting on the matter must vote FOR Proposal 4. Abstentions and broker non-votes will not be counted as votes cast or shares voting on Proposal 4 and will have no effect on the vote.

Proposal 5 To ratify the appointment of KPMG LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2012.

To approve Proposal 5, a majority of the votes cast by stockholders present in person or by proxy and voting on the matter must vote FOR Proposal 5. If your shares are held by your broker in street name, and you do not vote your shares, your brokerage firm has authority to vote your unvoted shares on Proposal 5. If the broker does not vote your unvoted shares, there will be no effect on the vote because these broker non-votes are not considered to be voting on the matter. Abstentions and broker non-votes will not be counted as votes cast or shares voting on Proposal 5 and will have no effect on the vote.

How does the Board of Directors recommend that I vote?

Our Board of Directors recommends that you vote:

FOR Proposal 1 To elect the nominated Class III directors, each for a term of three years.

FOR Proposal 2 To approve an amendment to our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation (as amended) to decrease the number of shares authorized for issuance thereunder.

FOR Proposal 3 To approve an amendment to our 2009 Equity Incentive Plan to increase the number of shares authorized for issuance under such plan.

FOR Proposal 4 To approve an amendment to our Directors Deferred Compensation Plan (as amended) to increase the number of shares authorized for issuance under such plan.

FOR Proposal 5 To ratify the appointment of KPMG LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2012.

Are there other matters to be voted on at the 2012 Annual Meeting?

We do not know of any other matters that may come before the 2012 Annual Meeting. If any other matters are properly presented to the meeting, the persons named in the accompanying proxy intend to vote, or otherwise act, in accordance with their judgment.

Where do I find the voting results of the 2012 Annual Meeting?

We will report the voting results in a Form 8-K within four business days after the end of the 2012 Annual Meeting.

Who bears the costs of soliciting these proxies?

We will bear the costs of soliciting proxies. In addition to the mailing of these proxy materials, our directors, officers, and employees may solicit proxies by telephone, e-mail, and in person, without additional compensation. We reserve the right to retain other outside agencies for the purpose of soliciting proxies. Upon request, we will also reimburse brokerage houses and other custodians, nominees, and fiduciaries for their reasonable out-of-pocket expenses for distributing proxy materials to stockholders.

5

How can I receive future proxy statements and annual reports over the internet instead of receiving printed copies in the mail? This proxy statement and our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011 are available on our website at http://www.agenusbio.com/investors. Most stockholders can elect to view future proxy statements and annual reports over the internet instead of receiving printed copies in the mail. If you are a stockholder of record, you can choose this option when you vote over the internet and save us the cost of producing and mailing these documents. If you are a stockholder of record and choose to view future proxy statements and annual reports over the internet, you will receive a proxy card in the mail next year with instructions containing the internet address to access those documents. Your election to receive proxy materials by email will remain in effect until you terminate it. If you choose to receive future proxy materials by email, you will receive an email next year with instructions containing a link to those materials and a link to the proxy voting site. If your shares are held through a broker or other nominee, you should check the information provided by them for instructions on how to elect to view future proxy statements and annual reports over the internet. No material on our website is part of this proxy statement.

6

PROPOSAL 1 ELECTION OF DIRECTORS

The Board of Directors has nominated the individuals listed below for election as Class III directors. Each nominee currently serves as a Class III director.

Our Board of Directors (the Board) is divided into three classes. One class is elected each year and members of each class hold office for three-year terms. The Board currently is fixed at six members and consists of six members. Hyam Levitsky, formerly a Class III director, retired from the Board on August 28, 2011. John Hatsopoulos, formerly a Class II director, and Timothy Rothwell, formerly a Class I director, both retired from the Board on December 8, 2011. On March 19, 2012, the Board appointed Shalini Sharp as a Class III director effective May 11, 2012. Two current members are Class III directors, with a term expiring at the 2012 Annual Meeting. Two current members are Class I directors, with terms expiring at the 2013 Annual Meeting of Stockholders. Two current members are Class III directors, with terms expiring at the 2014 Annual Meeting of Stockholders. The Board has nominated Wadih Jordan and Shalini Sharp, each who will be current Class III directors prior to the 2012 Annual Meeting, for re-election to a term expiring at the 2015 Annual Meeting of Stockholders.

For more information on nomination of directors, see Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee below in the section entitled Our Corporate Governance Committees of the Board.

Your vote is requested in favor of Wadih Jordan and Shalini Sharp, the nominees listed below, as Class III directors. The nominees have indicated their willingness to serve, if elected, but if they should be unable or unwilling to serve, proxies may be voted for substitute nominees designated by the Board.

There are no family relationships between or among any of our executive officers, directors, or nominees for directors.

Below are the names and certain information about each member of the Board, including the nominees for election as Class III directors:

CLASS I DIRECTORS TERMS TO EXPIRE IN 2013

Brian Corvese

Age: 54

President and Founder of

Vencor Capital

Director since 2007

(a) Audit and Finance Committee

(Chair)

(b) Compensation Committee

Mr. Corvese is President and Founder of Vencor Capital, a private equity firm with telecommunications and technology investments in the Middle East and Mediterranean regions. Prior to working at Vencor, Mr. Corvese worked on investments in the U.S. and global equity markets as a Managing Director and partner at Soros Fund Management, the largest hedge fund in the world at the time. From 1988 to 1996, Mr. Corvese was a partner at Chancellor Capital Management (Chancellor), a \$25 billion money management firm. While at Chancellor, Mr. Corvese was a Portfolio Manager with responsibility for investments made in basic industries, restructurings, and special situations, corporate governance investments, as well as founded and managed his own hedge fund. From 1981 to 1988, Mr. Corvese was with Drexel Burnham Lambert (Drexel) as an equity analyst following the chemical and specialty chemical industries and participated in a significant number of merger and acquisition activities. While at Drexel, Mr. Corvese was a member of the top chemical and specialty chemical research team, as ranked by Institutional Investor. Mr. Corvese currently serves on the Board of Directors of the National Telecommunications Corporation, based in Cairo, Egypt. Mr. Corvese earned degrees in finance and political science from The University of Rhode Island and attended New York University Graduate School. With over 25 years of experience in the financial industry, Mr. Corvese brings substantial financial expertise to our Board of Directors.

7

Timothy R. Wright

Age: 54

Director Drug Development,

The Ohio State University Comprehensive Cancer Center

Director since 2006, Lead

Director since 2009

(a) Compensation Committee (b) Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee

(Chair)

(c) Audit and Finance Committee

Mr. Wright is currently the Director of The Ohio State University Comprehensive Cancer Center Drug Development Institute, a position he has held since September 2011. Additionally Mr. Wright serves as the Chairman and Interim CEO of Curaxis Pharmaceuticals Corporation. Curaxis is a research based company dedicated to finding cures for age-related diseases, including Alzheimer s Disease and cancer. Mr. Wright formerly served as President of the Imaging Solutions and Pharmaceutical Products Sector of Covidien. Covidien is a \$10 billion global leader in medical devices and supplies, diagnostic imaging agents, pharmaceuticals, and other healthcare products. Mr. Wright brings to the Agenus Board of Directors over 25 years of pharmaceutical industry experience in general management, product development, and commercialization as well as business restructuring and transaction experience. Beginning in April 2004, Mr. Wright was interim CEO, President and a member of the Board of Directors of AAI Pharma, a hybrid pharmaceutical, drug delivery/manufacturing, and global clinical research organization. Upon the sale of AAI Pharma s pharmaceutical assets to Xanodyne Pharmaceuticals Inc., Mr. Wright transitioned to Chief Operating Officer at Xanodyne Pharmaceuticals Inc., a role he maintained until May 2006. Mr. Wright was also President of Elan Bio-Pharmaceuticals and has held several senior management positions with Cardinal Health Inc. and Dupont Merck Pharmaceutical Company. Mr. Wright has served on several Boards of Directors, including those for Curaxis, AAI Pharma and CeNes Pharmaceuticals. Mr. Wright earned his bachelor s degree from Ohio State University.

CLASS II DIRECTORS TERMS TO EXPIRE IN 2014

Garo H. Armen, Ph.D

Age: 59

Founder, Chairman, and Chief Executive Officer of Agenus Inc.

Director since 1999

Tom Dechaene

Age: 52

Advisor to Telecommunications, Media and High Technology Industries

Director since 1999,

Lead Director 2006-2009

(a) Audit and Finance Committee

Dr. Armen is Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of Agenus Inc., the biotechnology company he co-founded with Pramod Srivastava in 1994. Dr. Armen brings to our Board a deep historical and practical knowledge of the business of the Company and its technologies, as well as years of expertise in the financial and biopharmaceutical arenas. From mid-2002 through 2004, he was Chairman of the Board of Directors for the biopharmaceutical company Elan Corporation, plc. Dr. Armen currently serves on the Board of Directors of Protagenic Therapeutics, Inc., a privately held biotechnology company. Dr. Armen served as Senior Vice President of Research for Dean Witter Reynolds (1986) 1989), focusing on the chemical and pharmaceutical industries, and with E.F. Hutton & Company as first Vice President (1981) 1986). Dr. Armen is also the founder and President of the Children of Armenia Fund, a charitable organization established in 2000 that is dedicated to the positive development of the children and youth of Armenia.

Mr. Dechaene is an advisor to various TMT (telecom, media and technology) and life sciences companies. Mr. Dechaene serves on the boards of KBC Group, a financial group listed on the NYSE Euronext, of Transics N.V., a company listed on NYSE Euronext and which develops and markets fleet management solutions for the transport and logistics sector, and of Bourn Hall International Ltd, a private provider of IVF services in India and the MENA region. Mr. Dechaene was a director of Telindus NV, listed on Euronext, from 2005 until its acquisition by Belgacom in 2006. Since 2006 Mr. Dechaene has been a director of the Telindus Foundation in the Netherlands. From 2000 to 2002, Mr. Dechaene was the Chief Financial Officer of SurfCast Inc., a software development company. He was with Deutsche Bank from 1991 through 1999, most recently as a director in the principal investments group within the equity capital markets division. Mr. Dechaene holds a law degree from the Central Exam Commission, Belgium, a masters degree in applied economics from the University of Antwerp, and an MBA from INSEAD, France.

(b) Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee

8

NOMINEES FOR CLASS III DIRECTOR TERMS TO EXPIRE IN 2012

Wadih Jordan

Age: 77

President of Near East

Pharma

Director since 2003

Compensation Committee

(Chair)

Shalini Sharp

Age: 37

Director since 2012

Vote Required

Mr. Jordan is President of NearEast Enterprise, a company marketing pharmaceuticals in Near East markets, including Lebanon, Turkey, Saudi Arabia, Egypt, and the Gulf countries, and has served in such position since 1996. From 1993 to 1995, Mr. Jordan served as a Vice President of Cyanamid International, a research-based life sciences company, and from 1976 to 1993, Mr. Jordan served as a Managing Director within Cyanamid International. Since December 2003, Mr. Jordan has been a trustee of the Board of Directors of the Lebanese American University, located in Beirut, Lebanon, and incorporated under the Board of Regents in New York State. Mr. Jordan received a bachelor s degree in agriculture at the American University of Beirut, Lebanon, and a certificate in international business from Columbia University. Mr. Jordan brings to our Board of Directors years of expertise in both the biotechnology/pharmaceutical and international arenas.

Ms. Sharp served as Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Agenus from 2006 to 2012, and was most recently appointed a member of the Board of Directors effective May 11, 2012. She joined Agenus in 2003 and held increasing roles of responsibility spanning strategic planning, corporate development, investor relations, corporate finance and business development activities. Prior to Agenus, Ms. Sharp held similar roles at Elan Pharmaceuticals from 1998 to 2003, including serving as chief of staff to the Chairman of the Board of Directors during that company s restructuring. With 16 years of industry experience, Ms. Sharp has spearheaded numerous financing and business development transactions that have been critical to the success of Agenus and Elan. Prior to Elan, Ms. Sharp was a management consultant at McKinsey & Company as well as an investment banker at Goldman Sachs, specializing in pharmaceuticals and medical devices. Ms. Sharp holds both a BA, *magna cum laude*, and MBA, from Harvard University.

The two nominees for director receiving the highest number of votes FOR election will be elected as directors. This is called a plurality.

Abstentions and broker non-votes are not counted for purposes of electing directors. If your shares are held by your broker in street name and if you do not vote your shares or instruct your broker how to vote with respect to this item, your unvoted shares will be counted as broker non-votes. You may vote FOR all of the nominees, WITHHOLD your vote from all of the nominees or WITHHOLD your vote from any one of the nominees. Votes that are withheld will not be included in the vote tally for the election of directors and will have no effect on the results of the vote.

The Board of Directors recommends a vote FOR Proposal 1.

9

OUR CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

Our Commitment to Good Corporate Governance

We believe that good corporate governance and an environment of high ethical standards are important for Agenus to achieve business success and to create value for our stockholders. Our Board of Directors is committed to high governance standards and to continually working to improve them. We continue to review our corporate governance practices in light of ongoing changes in applicable law and evolving best practices.

Role of Our Board of Directors

The Board monitors overall corporate performance, the integrity of our financial controls, risk management, and legal compliance procedures. It elects senior management and oversees succession planning and senior management sperformance and compensation. The Board also oversees our short- and long-term strategic and business planning, and reviews with management its business plan, financing plans, budget, and other key financial and business objectives.

Members of the Board keep informed about our business through discussions with the Chief Executive Officer and other members of our senior management team, by reviewing materials provided to them by the Company on a regular basis and in preparation for Board and committee meetings, and by participating in meetings of the Board and its committees. We regularly review key portions of our business with the Board. These practices afford the Board members the opportunity to actively participate in risk management assessment and raise questions and engage in discussions with management regarding areas of potential risk. The Audit and Finance Committee of the Board reviews the risk management practices of the Company and both the Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee and the Audit and Finance Committee receive a report at least annually from the Company s Chief Compliance Officer outlining areas of compliance focus and proposed recommendations. Additionally, the Compensation Committee reviews the Company s executive compensation program and the incentives created by the executive compensation program, to assess whether our compensation arrangements encourage excessive risk taking by our executives.

We introduce our executives and other employees to the Board so that the Board can become familiar with our key talent. Timothy R. Wright, our Lead Director, engages with each new Board member to introduce each new member to our Corporate Governance policies and their responsibilities to the Company as a director. Each Board member receives a Board of Directors handbook that provides them with a summary of these practices and policies.

In 2011, the Board met seven times, and acted by written consent four times. During 2011, each of our directors, except for Mr. Rothwell, attended at least 75% of the total number of meetings of the Board held during the period during which the director served, and all meetings of committees of the Board on which the director served during the periods the director served. We expect our Board members to attend our annual meetings of stockholders; in 2011 seven out of eight of our then current Board members, and all of our current Board members, attended our annual meeting of stockholders.

Governance Guidelines

The Board is guided by our Guidelines on Significant Corporate Governance (our Governance Guidelines). We believe our Governance Guidelines demonstrate our continuing commitment to good corporate governance. The Board reviews these Governance Guidelines from time to time, as needed. The Governance Guidelines are posted on the corporate governance section of our website at http://www.agenusbio.com/investors/corporate. No material on our website is part of this proxy statement.

10

Performance of Our Board

We consider it important to continually evaluate and improve the effectiveness of the Board, its committees and its individual members. We do this in various ways. Each year, the Lead Director surveys the Board members to assess the effectiveness of the Board and its committees. Using these surveys, the Lead Director assesses the Board s performance and the performance of individual members, and reports his conclusions to the full Board. The assessment also evaluates the Board s effectiveness in reviewing executive management, conducting appropriate oversight and adding value to Agenus. Each of the Board s standing committees also conducts annual self-evaluations.

At each Board meeting, each Board member has the opportunity to assess the effectiveness of the materials presented and the conduct of the meeting, and to offer suggestions for improvement at future meetings.

Code of Business Conduct and Ethics

The Board originally adopted our Code of Business Conduct and Ethics (the Code of Ethics) in 2003. The Board reviewed, revised, and updated the Code of Ethics most recently in December 2011. The Code of Ethics applies to all members of the Board and all employees of Agenus, including our Chief Executive Officer, Chief Financial Officer, Principal Accounting Officer or controller, or persons performing similar functions. Among other matters, our Code of Ethics prohibits the members of the Board and all employees of Agenus from buying or selling our securities while in possession of material, non-public information about the Company. Our Code of Ethics is posted on the corporate governance section of our website at http://www.agenusbio.com/investors/corporate. No material on our website is part of this proxy statement. We intend to post on our website all disclosures that are required by law or NASDAQ stock market listing standards concerning any amendments to, or waivers from, our Code of Ethics. Stockholders may request a free copy of our Code of Ethics by writing to Investor Relations, Agenus Inc., 3 Forbes Road, Lexington, MA 02421.

Independence of Directors

Our Governance Guidelines provide that a majority of the Board should be composed of independent directors. The Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee annually reviews the independence of the directors and reports to the Board which directors it recommends that the Board determine are independent. The Board then makes the final determination. The Board takes into account NASDAQ stock market listing standards, applicable laws and regulations, and other factors in making its determinations including potential conflicts of interest, transactions, and other relationships that would reasonably be expected to compromise a director s independence. The Board has determined that Mr. Corvese, Mr. Dechaene, Mr. Jordan and Mr. Wright are currently independent directors. Dr. Armen is currently not an independent director because he is employed as Chief Executive Officer. Ms. Sharp is also currently not independent due to her prior employment with the Company. In making independence determinations with regard to other directors, the Board considered transactions between us and a director or a director s affiliates and any positions a director holds with entities with commercial relationships with us. In particular, with respect to Mr. Wright, the Board considered the fact that he provided services to the Company on an interim basis in 2011 with respect to business development and partnering efforts.

Executive Sessions of Independent Directors

Our independent directors typically meet in executive session without management present immediately prior to regularly scheduled Board meetings. Four such meetings were held during 2011.

Leadership Structure of the Board

Mr. Wright, an independent director, serves as the Lead Director of the Board and as Chair of the Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee. Mr. Wright also serves on the Compensation Committee, and the Audit and Finance Committee. In addition to the duties of all directors, the specific responsibilities of the Lead Director

11

include: (i) acting as chair of the Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee; (ii) developing the agenda for and presiding over all executive sessions of the independent directors; (iii) acting as principal liaison between the independent directors and the Chief Executive Officer on sensitive issues and raising at any meeting of the Board of Directors items that are not appropriately or best put forward by the Chief Executive Officer; and (iv) communicating to the Chief Executive Officer the independent directors annual evaluation of the Chief Executive Officer. The Company s Chief Executive Officer serves as the Chairman of the Board. We believe that the Company s Chief Executive Officer is best situated to serve as Chairman because he is the director most familiar with the Company s business, and most capable of effectively identifying strategic priorities and leading the discussion and execution of our Company s strategy. Our independent directors and management have different perspectives and roles in strategy development. The Company s independent directors bring experience, oversight, and expertise from outside the Company and from inside and outside the Company s industry, while the Chief Executive Officer brings Company-specific experience and expertise. To assure effective independent oversight, the Company has adopted a number of governance practices, including:

a strong, independent, clearly-defined lead director role (as described above);

executive sessions of the independent directors held prior to quarterly board meetings; and

an annual performance evaluation of the Chairman/Chief Executive Officer by the independent directors.

While there may be circumstances in the future that would lead the Company to separate the offices of Chairman and Chief Executive Officer, we do not believe this is currently necessary due to the nature and size of the operations for our early-stage biotechnology company, the overall

independence of the Board of Directors from management, and the strength of the Lead Director s role on the Board.

Committees of the Board

The Board currently has four standing committees: the Audit and Finance Committee, the Compensation Committee, the Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee, and the Research and Development Committee. The Board also appoints from time to time ad hoc committees to address specific matters.

Audit and Finance Committee

Members: Meetings in 2011: 8

Brian Corvese, Chair

Tom Dechaene

Timothy Wright

The Audit and Finance Committee consists entirely of independent directors within the meaning of the NASDAQ stock market listing standards and the requirements contemplated by Rule 10A-3 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the 1934 Act). The Board has determined that Brian Corvese, Chair of the Committee, and Tom Dechaene each qualify as audit committee financial experts. For the period between January 1, 2011 through December 8, 2011, the Audit and Finance Committee consisted of Mr. Corvese (Chair), Mr. Dechaene, and Mr. Hatsopoulos. On December 8, 2011, Mr. Hatsopoulos retired from the Board and Mr. Wright joined the Audit and Finance Committee. The Audit and Finance Committee s primary function is to assist the Board in monitoring the integrity of our consolidated financial statements and our system of internal control. The Audit and Finance Committee has direct responsibility for the appointment, independence, and monitoring of the performance of our independent registered public accounting firm. The committee is responsible for pre-approving any engagements of our independent registered public accounting firm. The committee also reviews our risk management practices, strategic tax planning, preparation of quarterly and annual financial reports, and compliance processes.

The Audit and Finance Committee members meet regularly with our independent registered public accounting firm without management present and with members of management in separate private sessions, to discuss any matters that the committee or these individuals believe should be discussed privately with the committee, including any significant issues or disagreements concerning our accounting practices or consolidated financial statements. The committee also reviews the Code of Ethics annually, and periodically meets with our Chief Compliance Officer. The committee conducts a meeting each quarter to review the consolidated financial statements prior to the public release of earnings. The committee has the authority to engage special legal, accounting or other consultants to advise the committee. The Audit and Finance Committee charter is posted on the corporate governance section of our website at http://www.agenusbio.com/investors/corporate. No material on our website is part of this proxy statement. Please also see the Report of the Audit and Finance Committee on page 55.

Compensation Committee

Members: Meetings in 2011: 6

Wadih Jordan, Chair

Brian Corvese

Timothy R. Wright

During the entirety of 2011, Mr. Jordan, Mr. Corvese and Mr. Wright were members of our Compensation Committee. Our Compensation Committee consists entirely of independent directors within the meaning of applicable NASDAQ stock market listing standards. The committee s primary responsibilities are to address our executive officers and key employees development, retention, and performance and to oversee compensation and benefit matters. It reviews and approves compensation policies for Agenus to ensure that our compensation strategy supports organizational objectives and stockholder interests and does not create incentives for inappropriate risk-taking. The committee determines the compensation of the Chief Executive Officer, and reviews and approves the compensation of all other executive officers and certain key employees. It also reviews and recommends compensation for members of the Board. Additionally, the committee approves and recommends, and suggests material changes to, any employee incentive compensation or retirement plans and any director compensation plans.

The Compensation Committee considers appropriate companies for compensation comparison purposes and retains an outside compensation consultant, Oyster Pond Associates, to provide market reference information for compensation and benefits. The committee has the authority to retain special legal, accounting, or other consultants to advise the committee. The committee also has the authority to delegate to subcommittees any responsibilities of the full committee. The Compensation Committee charter is posted on the corporate governance section of our website at http://www.agenusbio.com/investors/corporate. No material on our website is part of this proxy statement. Please also see the Compensation Discussion and Analysis starting on page 16, and the accompanying Compensation Committee Report on page 28.

Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee

Members: Meetings in 2011: 5

Timothy R. Wright, Chair

Tom Dechaene

The Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee consists entirely of independent directors within the meaning of applicable NASDAQ stock market listing standards. For the period of time between January 1, 2011 and August 28, 2011, the Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee consisted of Mr. Wright (Chair), Mr. Dechaene and Dr. Levitsky. Dr. Levitsky retired from the Board of Directors on August 28, 2011. The Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee is responsible for recommending to the Board policies

relating to the conduct of Board affairs, the process for annual evaluation of the Board and the Chief Executive Officer, and issues of corporate public responsibility, and oversees the Company s succession planning. It periodically evaluates the composition of the Board, the contribution of individual directors, and the Board s effectiveness as a whole. The committee reviews the Company s ethics and compliance activities under the Code of Ethics and meets periodically with our Chief Compliance Officer, including meeting, as needed, for a separate private session with the Chief Compliance Officer without management present.

The Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee recommends to our full Board individuals to serve as directors. The committee recommends to the Board guidelines and criteria for Board membership and reviews with the Board, on a periodic basis, the appropriate skills and characteristics required of Board members in the context of the then current needs of Agenus. The committee is responsible for reviewing with the Board the appropriate personal characteristics and professional competencies preferred of Board members, who are expected to work together as a team to properly oversee our strategies and operations. In general, all directors are expected to possess certain personal characteristics necessary to create a highly functional and collegial Board, which include personal and professional integrity, practical wisdom and mature judgment, an inquisitive and objective perspective, and time availability for performing the duties of a director.

The Board, as a group, is expected to encompass a range of talents, ages, skills, diversity, and expertise sufficient to provide sound and prudent guidance with respect to the operations and interests of our business. Examples of desired professional competencies include accounting and financial literacy, industry knowledge, medical or scientific knowledge, and management experience. Candidates should also be enthusiastic about service on our Board and working collaboratively with existing Board members to create value for all of our stockholders.

The Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee does not have a formal policy with regard to the consideration of director candidates recommended by stockholders because it does not believe such a policy is necessary given that no unaffiliated stockholder has ever recommended a director candidate. When considering director candidates, the Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee, in consultation with the Chief Executive Officer and full Board of Directors, considers the current strengths on the existing Board, the current needs of the organization, and anticipated future activities and requirements of both the Board and the organization as a whole. Historically, director candidates have been identified primarily through referrals and the executive network pool of the Board and senior executives. If the committee were to receive a recommendation for a director candidate from a stockholder, the committee expects that it would evaluate such a candidate using the criteria described above. The committee will consider a recommendation only if appropriate biographical information and background material is provided on a timely basis, accompanied by a statement as to whether the stockholder or group of stockholders making the recommendation has beneficially owned more than 5% of our common stock for at least one year as of the date that the recommendation is made. To submit a recommendation for a nomination, a stockholder may write to the Lead Director, Agenus Inc., 3 Forbes Road, Lexington, Massachusetts 02421, Attention: Lead Director.

In addition, our by-laws permit stockholders to nominate individuals, without any action or recommendation by the committee or the Board, for election as directors at an annual meeting of stockholders. For a description of this by-law provision, see Additional Information on page 56 of this proxy statement. The charter of the Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee is posted on the corporate governance section of our website at http://www.agenusbio.com/investors/corporate. No material on our website is part of this proxy statement.

14

Research and Development Committee (Activities Suspended)

Members: Meetings in 2011: 1

Timothy R. Wright

The Research and Development Committee has been charged with reviewing important matters involving research and development strategies and the acquisition and protection of the Company's intellectual property rights and assets, and providing its perspective on such matters to the full Board of Directors. For the period of January 1, 2011 through August 8, 2011, Dr. Levitsky, Mr. Rothwell and Mr. Wright were members of our Research and Development Committee. Dr. Levitsky retired from the Board on August 28, 2011, and Mr. Rothwell retired from the Board on December 8, 2011. Given the current composition of the Board and the activities of the Company, on December 8, 2011 the Board voted to suspend the activities of the Research and Development Committee until further notice. The charter of the Research and Development Committee is posted on the corporate governance section of our website at http://www.agenusbio.com/investors/corporate. No material on our website is part of this proxy statement.

Communications with the Board

You may contact the Board or any committee of the Board by writing to Board of Directors (or specified committee), Agenus Inc., 3 Forbes Road, Lexington, Massachusetts 02421, Attn: Lead Director. You should indicate on your correspondence that you are an Agenus stockholder. Communications will be distributed to the Lead Director, the appropriate committee chairman, or other members of the Board or executive management, as appropriate, depending on the facts and circumstances stated in the communication received. Executive management will generally determine the proper response to inquiries of a commercial nature, which generally will not be forwarded to the Lead Director. Inquiries regarding accounting, internal accounting controls, or auditing matters will be forwarded to the Chair of the Audit and Finance Committee, and inquiries involving matters governed by the Code of Ethics will be forwarded to the Chair of the Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee and the Chief Compliance Officer.

Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation

The members of the Compensation Committee for the year ended December 31, 2011 were Mr. Jordan (Chair), Mr. Corvese, and Mr. Wright. No member of the Compensation Committee was at any time during 2011, or formerly, an officer or employee of Agenus or any subsidiary of Agenus. No executive officer of Agenus has served as a director or member of a compensation committee (or other committee serving an equivalent function) of any other entity while an executive officer of that other entity served as a director of Agenus or member of our Compensation Committee.

15

COMPENSATION DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS

Overview

Our executive compensation and benefits program is designed to effectively attract and retain the highest caliber executives and reward and motivate them to pursue our strategic opportunities while effectively managing the risks and challenges inherent to a development-stage biotechnology company. We have created a compensation package that combines short- and long-term components, cash and equity, and fixed and contingent payments, in the proportions we believe are most appropriate to incent and reward our senior management to achieve the following goals:

Build a creative and high performance team whose participants understand and share our business objectives and ethical and cultural values.

Demonstrate leadership and innovation in the identification, development, and commercialization of product candidates that fit our strategic objectives.

Effectively manage the multiple dimensions of our business, from research and development, through clinical trials, manufacturing, strategic alliances, and all aspects of operations in order to maximize the value of each dollar deployed.

Identify and address our short- and long-term financing requirements in a highly strategic and creative manner, and deploy available funds for maximum benefit to our stockholders.

Our executive compensation strategy not only aims to be competitive in our industry, but also to be fair relative to other professionals within our organization. We seek to foster a performance-oriented culture, where individual performance is aligned with organizational objectives and is tied to the value we deliver to our stockholders. Our executives base salary, target annual bonus levels, and target annual long-term incentive award values are set at competitive levels. Executives have the opportunity to earn above-market pay only for above-market performance as measured against our peer group of companies.

We continually review our compensation approach in order to ensure our programs reward executives for achieving our goals and objectives in a manner consistent with other development-stage biotechnology companies. At the same time, in designing our compensation package we seek to align the consequences to our executives with those to our stockholders if an executive s decisions result in our goals and objectives not being achieved. We evaluate and reward our executives based on their contribution to the achievement of short- and long-term goals and objectives and their capability to take advantage of unique opportunities and overcome difficult challenges within our business. We believe that our approach to setting goals and objectives, our mix of short-term and long-term incentives, and our evaluation of performance results assist us in managing any risk taking that may result from our compensation program and aligning our employees behavior with our overall business plan and the interests of our stockholders.

At the Company s 2011 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, our stockholders had the opportunity to cast an advisory vote (a say-on-pay proposal) on the compensation of our executive officers as disclosed in our proxy statement for that meeting. Stockholders approved the say-on-pay proposal by the affirmative vote of 93.3% of the votes cast on that proposal. The Compensation Committee believes this affirms stockholders support of the Company s approach to executive compensation, and did not change its approach in fiscal 2012. The Compensation Committee will continue to consider the outcome of the Company s say-on-pay votes when making future compensation decisions for our named executive officers. At our 2011 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, our stockholders also had the opportunity to cast an advisory vote (a say-on-frequency proposal) on how often the Company should include a say-on-pay proposal in its proxy statements for future annual meetings. Stockholders approved a proposal to hold say-on-pay votes every three years. Accordingly, our Board adopted the policy to hold say-on-pay votes every three years until the next required say-on-frequency vote, which will occur no later than our 2017 Annual Meeting of Stockholders.

Role of Our Compensation Committee

Our Compensation Committee approves, administers, and interprets our executive compensation and benefit policies, including our 1999 Equity Incentive Plan, as amended (the 1999 EIP) and our 2009 Equity Incentive Plan, as amended (the 2009 EIP). Our Compensation Committee is appointed by our Board of Directors, and consists entirely of directors who are outside directors for purposes of Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the Code) and non-employee directors for purposes of Rule 16b-3 under the 1934 Act. Our Compensation Committee is comprised of Mr. Jordan (Chair), Mr. Corvese and Mr. Wright.

Our Compensation Committee ensures that our executive compensation and benefit program is consistent with our compensation philosophy and our Governance Guidelines, and determines the executive compensation packages offered to our officers.

Executive Compensation Program

Components of our Compensation Program

Our performance-linked compensation program consists of the four components listed below:

- Short-term compensation
 - a. Base salary
 - b. Annual incentive bonuses
- 2. Long-term incentives
- 3. Benefits
- 4. Severance compensation and termination protection

We have established a goal deployment program to operationalize our strategic priorities, to set and refine Company objectives, and to cascade those objectives throughout the organization. To determine levels of overall executive compensation, the Compensation Committee balances individual, functional area, and company-wide goals and achievements. On an individual level, each member of our executive team sets goals, focusing on the categories mentioned above, with an emphasis on measurable and achievable goals. Our goal setting process is participatory. Each executive participates in establishing the objectives of our Company as a whole, and offers his or her views as to the goals of each other s functional area, insofar as those goals impact the individual executive s own functional area. We also ask our executives to provide feedback not only on their own performance and that of their particular area, but also of other functional areas and our entire organization. We see this process both as the optimal means of assembling accurate information regarding the expectation and realization of performance, as well as an integral part of our culture of collaborative, team-oriented management. Final goals and objectives are approved by the Board of Directors.

In 2011, our Company goals included:

Prophage

Advance commercial efforts in Russia.

Advance clinical development in glioma at minimal expense to the company.

Initiate combination studies to explore synergies with select monoclonal antibodies.

QS-21

Support and optimize existing partnerships.

Continue to raise awareness and expand franchise value.

17

HerpV

Advance clinical development.

General Finance and Administration

Strengthen the balance sheet through debt modification.

Generate sufficient cash to fund operations through 2011.

Raise the profile of the company and strengthen investor and public relations.

Each year we evaluate the achievement of Company goals and objectives, functional area goals and individual executive performance. At the end of the year, we review final performance results versus our goals and objectives and begin discussions regarding goals and objectives for the next fiscal year. Incentive compensation, based on the achievement of goals and objectives, may be awarded in the form of an annual cash bonus and equity-based awards. Equity-based awards are used to align the interests of our executives with those of our stockholders and to promote a long-term performance perspective and progress toward achieving our long-term strategy.

Our senior executives total compensation may vary significantly year to year based on Company and individual performance. Further, the value to our senior executives of equity awards will vary based on our stock price performance.

1. Short-term Compensation.

Our short-term compensation program consists of base salary and annual incentive bonuses. Base salary will typically be used to recognize the experience, skills, knowledge, and responsibilities required of each officer, as well as competitive market conditions.

a. Base Salary: Base salaries for our executives are generally positioned at or around the 50th percentile versus our peer group (see Competitive Market Review for further information on the peer group). In establishing the base salaries of the executive officers, our Compensation Committee and management take into account a number of factors, including the executive seniority, position and functional role, and level of responsibility.

We also consider the following factors when determining base salary:

For newly hired personnel, we consider the base salary of the individual at his or her prior employment and any unique personal circumstances that motivated the executive to leave that prior position and join our Company. In addition, we consider the competitive market for corresponding positions within comparable companies of similar size and stage of development.

For individuals newly promoted to a position, we also consider the competitive market and their prior salary and experience. Where these individuals may not have the same level of experience at the time of promotion as a counterpart hired from outside the Company, we may define a multi-step approach to bringing their salaries in line with targeted levels. Salary increases at each of these steps will be contingent on the continued good performance of the individual.

The base salary of our named executive group is reviewed on an annual basis, and adjustments are made to reflect performance-based factors, as well as competitive conditions. Increases are considered within the context of our overall annual financial constraints before more specific individual and market competitive factors are considered. We do not apply specific formulas to determine increases. Generally, executive salaries are reviewed in the fourth quarter and any adjustments are made effective January 1 of the following year. For 2010, the Board of

Directors approved a pay increase of 6%, payable in two increments and dependent upon continued employment, for each of our named

18

executive officers and excluding Dr. Armen. The first 3% was effective on May 24, 2010 and the remaining 3% was effective December 20, 2010. In January 2011, the Board of Directors approved an increase of 6% for Dr. Armen effective as of January 1, 2011.

Annual Incentive Bonuses: Annual incentive bonuses for our executive officers are based on achievement of the Company s goals and objectives as well as individual performance as outlined in our 2004 Executive Incentive Plan, as amended (the Executive Incentive Plan). An individual executive is eligible to receive an award ranging from 0-200% of his or her target bonus based on the Compensation Committee s evaluation of the results and at their discretion. The Company s annual goals and objectives are set at the beginning of each fiscal year and are reviewed and approved by the Board of Directors. At the end of the fiscal year, our executive management prepares a report outlining the extent to which the goals and objectives were achieved and presents that to the Compensation Committee along with a recommendation on the percentage funding level for the executive officers target bonus awards. The Compensation Committee evaluates the report, along with any relevant supporting documentation and considers it in the context of any change in facts or circumstances that could have impacted goal attainment throughout the year. From time to time, the Compensation Committee may request supplemental information from management to support its evaluation. Based on this evaluation, as well as the Company s available financial resources, the Compensation Committee determines the appropriate funding level for the executive officers target bonus payout. There is no quantifiable formula or weighting of goals. As a result, the Compensation Committee exercises discretion in establishing the funding level of the executive officers target bonus payout, taking into account the level of achievement of the Company goals as a whole. Once determined, the recommended bonus payout level is applied to each executive officer s target bonus percentage to establish the individual target award. The Compensation Committee may exercise further discretion to adjust the actual bonus paid to the individual executive officer to recognize an extraordinary personal contribution or performance disappointment that impacted the Company s overall performance. When exercising discretion to establish overall funding levels and individual awards, the Compensation Committee members apply the same standards of good faith and fiduciary duty they apply to their general responsibilities as a committee of the Board of Directors and as individual

For the 2010 and 2011 performance years, the target bonuses as a percentage of base salary were as follows:

	Target Bonus	
Named Executive Officer	2010	2011
Dr. Armen	50%	50%
Ms. Sharp	40%	40%
Ms. Valentine	30%	30%
Ms. Wentworth	40%	40%
Ms. Klaskin	30%	30%

For the 2010 and 2011 performance years, the annual incentive awards granted to our executive officers and other members of key management were based largely on total Company performance with limited adjustments for the executive s individual performance. This approach was taken to acknowledge and reinforce the importance of teamwork in addressing the unique set of performance challenges facing the Company in this cycle, which included limited staff and resources and the need to optimize cross-functional cooperation.

In determining the annual incentive awards granted to our executive officers for the 2011 performance year, our Compensation Committee noted the following key accomplishments:

Prophage

Entered into a license, development and manufacturing technology transfer agreement with NewVac LLC for Oncophage in Russia.

19

Presented positive phase 2 data in recurrent glioma at ASCO.

Entered into a research collaboration with Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Center to study Prophage series vaccines in combination with CTLA-4 and PDL-1 antibody.

QS-21

Raised profile of QS-21 with the announcement of positive data in Glaxo Smith Kline s phase 3 malaria trial.

Entered into a license agreement with Integrated Biotherapeutics (IBT) for use in bio-defense programs.

Herp-V

Published positive phase 1 data in the journal *Vaccine*.

General Finance and Administration

Retired approximately \$50 million of public debt and extended maturity of \$34 million of its privately held debt to August 2014.

Renegotiated our Lexington, Massachusetts facility lease eliminating liability for approximately 80,000 square feet and reducing annual rent and operation expenses by approximately \$1.5 million.

Raised \$8.1 million through a combination of an at market offering and our At the Market Sales Agreement.

Our Compensation Committee gave weight to the fact that these accomplishments were made in a challenging economic environment in which the management team was under severe resource constraints when determining the annual incentive award.

The incentive awards for 2010 performance were delivered partially in cash and partially in shares of unrestricted stock. The incentive awards for 2011 performance were partially paid in shares of unrestricted, fully vested stock and partially as payments made to cover taxes on restricted stock vestings. On April 9, 2010, in conjunction with the 2010 annual incentive bonus plan, the Compensation Committee issued cash payments equal to 30% of target bonus to named executive officers and other key members of management, with the exception of Dr. Armen. Subsequently, in January 2011, the Compensation Committee issued a combination of cash and unrestricted stock which vested shortly after being awarded to named executives and other key members of management for the remaining 70% of their target bonus. At that time, Dr. Armen was issued an unrestricted stock grant equal to 110% of his target bonus which vested shortly after being awarded.

The total payout in stock and cash for 2011 performance was 100% of target measured as of the date that the Compensation Committee approved the awards.

For 2011, the Compensation Committee approved certain amendments to the Executive Incentive Plan to allow payment of required taxes related to the vesting of restricted stock grants to be made by the Company as a prepayment of an anticipated bonus. At the time of bonus payout, the total amount paid in taxes by the Company for each executive will be deducted from the final bonus payout. The Compensation Committee feels that amendment will encourage executives to hold vested shares of stock instead of selling shares to cover taxes.

2. Long-term Incentives.

Our long-term incentives consist of stock options and restricted stock grants. Our stock options and restricted stock grants are designed to align management s performance objectives with the interests of our stockholders. Our Compensation Committee grants options and restricted stock to key executives to enable them to participate in long-term appreciation of our stockholder value, as well as to share the impact of any business

setbacks, whether Company-specific or industry-based. Additionally, through each grant s vesting schedule, stock options and restricted stock provide a means of encouraging the retention of key executives.

20

Also in January 2011, the Compensation Committee approved a grant of restricted shares for Agenus executives that vests only on the achievement of key milestones. The Compensation Committee believes the issuance of these performance shares enhances the pay-for-performance characteristics of its long-term incentive strategy and provides even closer alignment with stockholder interests.

For the January 2011 grant, the milestones and weightings are:

Completion of a major collaboration or acquisition which advances the development of our HSP products or expands our product and/or technology portfolio: 40%

Completion of enrollment in the Prophage G-100, Phase 2 trial in newly diagnosed glioma: 40%

Completion of the restructuring of our 2005 and 2006 convertible notes: 20%

The Performance Shares have a term of 2.5 years. Any portion of the grant not earned in that timeframe will be forfeited. Details of each executive s grant are included under Compensation Actions for 2011.

On March 9, 2011 the Compensation Committee approved the vesting of the 20% portion of the January 2011 grant of restricted shares to Agenus executives tied to the restructuring of our 2005 and 2006 convertible notes. The 2006 notes were restructured and the maturity extended to August 31, 2014 and the 2005 notes were largely retired. The shares were vested on March 9, 2011. The Compensation Committee also approved a cash award sufficient to cover the income taxes due on grant, thus delivering the full number of shares to the executives.

The details of all stock options and restricted stock grants made to named executive officers in 2011 are outlined in the section entitled Compensation Actions for our Chief Executive Officer and our other Named Executive Officers and are also reflected in the Summary Compensation Table.

Initial and Promotional Long-Term Incentive Grants:

The size of the initial long-term incentive grant made to executives upon joining the Company or to current employees being promoted to executive positions is primarily based on competitive conditions applicable to the executive s specific position. In addition, the Compensation Committee considers the number of options and restricted shares owned by other executives in comparable positions within our Company and has, with the assistance of our independent compensation consultant, Oyster Pond Associates, established long-term incentive guidelines for specified categories of executives. We believe this strategy is consistent with the approach of other development-stage companies in our industry and, in our Compensation Committee s view, is appropriate for aligning the interests of our executives with those of our stockholders over the long term.

Market Comparisons:

We use a number of methodologies to make external comparisons when we set the number of options and restricted shares to be granted to each executive. On an individual basis, we compare:

the fair value of the grant, determined using methods that are consistent with the guidance in Accounting Standards Codification 718, Compensation Stock Compensation (ASC 718),

the face value of the grant by position,

the face value of the grant as a multiple of base salary,

the number of options and restricted shares granted by position,

21

the number of options and restricted shares, in total, granted	d, and still held, by position as a percentage of total shares granted and of
total common shares outstanding, and	

the proportion of exercisable to non-exercisable shares held, in total. On a total Company basis, when it is appropriate, we analyze:

total annual equity burn rates,

total number of shares remaining in the approved pool under the 2009 EIP, and

equity overhang.

We believe these comparisons provide important additional context for comparing the competitive level of our equity-based compensation practices versus the market.

Ultimately, awards to senior executives are driven by their performance over time, their ability to impact our results that drive stockholder value, their level within the organization, their potential to take on roles of increasing responsibility in our Company, and competitive equity award levels for similar positions and organization levels in our peer companies. Equity awards are not granted automatically to our executives on an annual basis.

Directors, executive officers, and all other employees of our Company are required to sign our Company s Policy Statement on Securities Trades. This policy prohibits trading on, or disclosing, material non-public information, and also establishes black-out periods for directors, officers, and certain other members of key management to avoid even the appearance of impropriety.

3. Benefits.

We provide the following benefits to our senior executives generally on the same basis as the benefits provided to all employees:

Health and dental insurance.

Life insurance,

Short- and long-term disability,

401(k) plan, and

Employee Stock Purchase Plan.

We believe that these benefits are consistent with those offered by other companies and specifically with those companies with which we compete for employees.

 ${\it 4. Severance \ Compensation \ and \ Termination \ Protection.}$

We have entered into employment and change of control arrangements with Dr. Armen, Ms. Sharp, Ms. Valentine, and Ms. Wentworth. Ms. Klaskin participates in our executive change of control plan. These arrangements provide for severance compensation to be paid if the executives are terminated under certain conditions, such as a change of control of the Company or a termination without cause by us, each as is defined in the respective agreements or plan.

The employment and change of control arrangements between our Company and our senior executives and the related severance compensation provisions are designed to meet the following objectives:

Change of Control: As part of our normal course of business, we engage in discussions with other biotechnology and pharmaceutical companies about possible collaborations, licensing and/or other

22

ways in which the companies may work together to further our respective long-term objectives. In addition, many larger established pharmaceutical companies consider companies at similar stages of development to ours as potential acquisition targets. In certain scenarios, a merger or sale of the Company may be in the best interests of our stockholders. We provide severance compensation if an executive is terminated as a result of a change of control transaction in order to maintain management continuity in the event a potential transaction is announced and to promote the ability of our senior executives to act in the best interests of our stockholders even though they could be terminated as a result of the transaction.

Termination without Cause: If we terminate the employment of a senior executive without cause, or the executive resigns for good reason as defined in the applicable agreement, we are obligated to continue to pay the base salary, bonus, and medical and dental benefits for a defined period, as well as to provide outplacement services. We believe this is appropriate because the terminated executive is bound by confidentiality, non-solicitation and non-compete provisions covering one year after termination and because we and the executive have mutually agreed to a severance package that is in place prior to any termination event. This provides us with more flexibility to make a change in senior management if we consider such a change to be in our and our stockholders best interests.

The payments provided under these arrangements are as follows:

Change of Control: Upon a change of control, 50% of the executives unvested stock options and restricted shares immediately vest. If the executive is terminated other than for cause or resigns for good reason as a result of the change of control, the remaining 50% vests.

If Dr. Armen is terminated other than for cause or resigns for good reason upon a change of control, he is entitled to receive from the Company:

his base salary for a period of 24 months, bonus, and medical and dental benefits continuation,

outplacement services, and

a gross-up payment to cover any excise taxes required under Section 280G of the Code.

Other named executive officers with executive employment and change of control arrangements are entitled to receive from the Company 18 months base salary, bonus, and medical and dental benefits continuation, outplacement services and Section 280G gross-up payments under the same circumstances.

Termination without Cause:

If we terminate Dr. Armen s employment without cause or he resigns for good reason not involving a change of control, he is entitled to 18 months base salary, bonus, and medical and dental benefits continuation, and outplacement services.

Other named executive officers with executive employment agreements are entitled to 12 months base salary, bonus, and medical and dental benefits continuation, and outplacement services under the same circumstances.

Executive employment and change of control arrangements are covered in greater detail in the section entitled Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change of Control.

Compensation Actions for our Chief Executive Officer and our other Named Executive Officers

Compensation actions for 2011 and 2012 reflect our management s and our Compensation Committee s assessments of performance relative to Company goals and objectives and individual performance objectives, and comparisons against market references described above.

23

Dr. Armen, our Chief Executive Officer, makes recommendations to our Compensation Committee as to individual compensation actions for the senior executives, including the named executive officers but excluding himself. Using the same criteria outlined above, our Compensation Committee works with the Vice President of Human Resources and the independent compensation consultant engaged by the Compensation Committee to determine the specific compensation actions for our named executive officers.

Our compensation actions for our Chief Executive Officer and our other named executive officers are summarized as follows:

Dr. Garo H. Armen Chairman and Chief Executive Officer

Compensation Actions in 2011:

Base Salary: In 2011, our Compensation Committee increased Dr. Armen s base salary by 6%. His 2011 base salary was \$466,400. Dr. Armen received 34% of his base salary in unrestricted shares of common stock.

Annual Incentive Bonus: In January 2011, our Compensation Committee awarded Dr. Armen an annual incentive bonus of 42,330 shares of unrestricted stock in lieu of cash valued at \$256,520 to reward him for his performance in 2010. In 2011 the Company paid \$22,383 to cover Dr. Armen s taxes on restricted stock vestings. This amount was deducted from the final bonus payment to be paid in 2012.

Long-Term Incentives: In conjunction with a company-wide grant in January 2011, Dr. Armen was granted stock options for 81,654 shares that vest in equal quarterly increments over a three-year period and 33,515 restricted shares which vest based on the completion of certain milestones as indicated above in the section titled Long-Term Incentives. In conjunction with a company-wide grant in September 2011, Dr. Armen was granted stock options for 119,178 shares that vest over a three-year period with 34% of the grant vested on December 14, 2011 and the balance vesting in equal quarterly increments over the remaining eleven quarters. Compensation Actions in 2012:

Base Salary: As of the date of this filing, our Compensation Committee has made no change to Dr. Armen s base salary for 2012. Dr. Armen continues to receive 34% of his base salary in unrestricted shares of common stock.

Annual Incentive Bonus: In January 2012, our Compensation Committee approved an annual incentive bonus of 91,659 shares of unrestricted stock in lieu of cash valued at \$210,816 to reward Dr. Armen for his performance in 2011. The shares are to be granted on June 14, 2012 subject to shareholder approval of the increase in the number of shares authorized for issuance under the 2009 EIP (Proposal 3 herein).

Long-Term Incentives: As of the date of filing, no long term incentives have been granted to Dr. Armen in 2012. Karen H. Valentine Vice President and General Counsel

Compensation Actions in 2011:

Base Salary: Ms. Valentine s base salary remained at \$233,200 in 2011.

Annual Incentive Bonus: In January 2011, our Compensation Committee awarded Ms. Valentine an annual incentive bonus of \$30,096 in cash and 3,310 shares of unrestricted stock valued at \$20,064 to reward her for her performance in the 2010 performance year. In 2011 the Company paid \$11,866 to cover Ms. Valentine s taxes on restricted stock vestings. This amount was deducted from the final bonus payment to be paid in 2012.

Long Term Incentives: In conjunction with a company-wide grant in January 2011, Ms. Valentine was granted stock options for 14,740 shares that vest in equal quarterly increments over a three-year period and 7,260 restricted shares which vest based on the completion of certain milestones as indicated above in the section titled Long-Term Incentives. In conjunction with a company-wide grant in September 2011, Ms. Valentine was granted stock options for 19,432 shares that vest over a three-year period with 34% of the grant vested on December 14, 2011 and the balance vesting in equal quarterly increments over the remaining eleven quarters. Compensation Actions in 2012:

Base Salary: As of the date of this filing, our Compensation Committee has made no change to Ms. Valentine s base salary for 2012.

Annual Incentive Bonus: In January 2012, our Compensation Committee approved an annual incentive bonus of 25,258 shares of unrestricted stock in lieu of cash valued at \$58,094 to reward Ms. Valentine for her performance in 2011. Of these shares, 15,208 vested in January 2012 and 10,050 will be granted on June 14, 2012 subject to shareholder approval of the increase in the number of shares authorized for issuance under the 2009 EIP (Proposal 3 herein).

Long-Term Incentives: As of the date of filing, no long term incentives have been granted to Ms. Valentine in 2012. Shalini Sharp Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

Compensation Actions in 2011:

Base Salary: Ms. Sharp s base salary remained at \$254,400 for 2011.

Annual Incentive Bonus: In January 2011, our Compensation Committee awarded Ms. Sharp an annual incentive bonus of \$43,776 in cash and 4,815 shares of unrestricted stock valued at \$29,184 to reward her for her performance in the 2010 performance year. In 2011 the Company paid \$21,641 to cover Ms. Sharp s taxes on restricted stock vestings. This amount was deducted from the final bonus payment to be paid in 2012.

Long-Term Incentives: In conjunction with a company-wide grant in January 2011, Ms. Sharp was granted stock options for 24,678 shares that vest in equal quarterly increments over a three-year period and 12,155 restricted shares which vest based on the completion of certain milestones as indicated above in the section titled Long-Term Incentives. In conjunction with a company-wide grant in September 2011, Ms. Sharp was granted stock options for 33,561 shares that vest over a three-year period with 34% of the grant vested on December 14, 2011 and the balance vesting in equal quarterly increments over the remaining eleven quarters. Compensation Actions in 2012:

Base Salary: As of the date of this filing, our Compensation Committee has made no change to Ms. Sharp s base salary for 2012.

Annual Incentive Bonus: In January 2012, our Compensation Committee approved an annual incentive bonus of 34,834 shares of unrestricted stock in lieu of cash valued at \$80,119 to reward Ms. Sharp for her performance in 2011. Of these shares, 22,121 vested in January 2012 and 12,713 will be granted on June 14, 2012 subject to shareholder approval of the increase in the number of shares authorized for issuance under the 2009 EIP (Proposal 3 herein).

Long-Term Incentives: As of the date of filing, no long term incentives have been granted to Ms. Sharp in 2012.

25

Kerry A. Wentworth Vice President, Clinical, Regulatory and Quality

Compensation Actions in 2011:

Base Salary: Ms. Wentworth s base salary remained at \$254,400 for 2011.

Annual Incentive Bonus: In January 2011, our Compensation Committee awarded Ms. Wentworth an annual incentive bonus of \$43,776 in cash and 4,815 shares of unrestricted stock valued at \$29,184 to reward her for her performance in the 2010 performance year. In 2011 the Company paid \$18,328 to cover Ms. Wentworth s taxes on restricted stock vestings. This amount was deducted from the final bonus payment to be paid in 2012.

Long-Term Incentives: In conjunction with a company-wide grant in January 2011, Ms. Wentworth was granted stock options for 30,848 shares that vest in equal quarterly increments over a three-year period and 15,193 restricted shares which vest based on the completion of certain milestones as indicated above in the section titled Long-Term Incentives. In conjunction with a company-wide grant in September 2011, Ms. Wentworth was granted stock options for 39,669 shares that vest over a three-year period with 34% of the grant vested on December 14, 2011 and the balance vesting in equal quarterly increments over the remaining eleven quarters. Compensation Actions in 2012:

Base Salary: As of the date of this filing, our Compensation Committee has made no change to Ms. Wentworth s base salary for 2012.

Annual Incentive Bonus: In January 2012, our Compensation Committee approved an annual incentive bonus of 36,274 shares of unrestricted stock in lieu of cash valued at \$83,432 to reward Ms. Wentworth for her performance in 2011. Of these shares, 22,121 vested in January and 14,153 will be granted on June 14, 2012 subject to shareholder approval of the increase in the number of shares authorized for issuance under the 2009 EIP (Proposal 3 herein).

Long-Term Incentives: As of the date of filing, no long term incentives have been granted to Ms. Wentworth in 2012. Christine M. Klaskin Vice President, Finance

Compensation Actions in 2011:

Base Salary: Ms. Klaskin s base salary remained at \$196,100 for 2011.

Annual Incentive Bonus: In January 2011, our Compensation Committee awarded Ms. Klaskin an annual incentive bonus of \$25,308 in cash and 2,784 shares of unrestricted stock valued at \$16,872 to reward her for her performance in the 2010 performance year. In 2011 the Company paid \$12,266 to cover Ms. Klaskin s taxes on restricted stock vestings. This amount was deducted from the final bonus payment to be paid in 2012.

Long-Term Incentives: In conjunction with a company-wide grant in January 2011, Ms. Klaskin was granted stock options for 6,666 shares that vest in equal quarterly increments over a three-year period and 5,000 restricted shares which vest based on the completion of certain milestones as indicated above in the section titled Long-Term Incentives. In conjunction with a company-wide grant in

September 2011, Ms. Klaskin was granted stock options for 16,563 shares that vest over a three-year period with 34% of the grant vested on December 14, 2011 and the balance vesting in equal quarterly increments over the remaining eleven quarters. Compensation Actions in 2012:

Base Salary: As of the date of this filing, our Compensation Committee has made no change to Ms. Klaskin s base salary for 2012.

26

Annual Incentive Bonus: In January 2012, our Compensation Committee approved an annual incentive bonus of 20,245 shares of unrestricted stock in lieu of cash valued at \$46,564 to reward Ms. Klaskin for her performance in 2011. Of these shares, 12,789 vested in January and 7,456 will be granted on June 14, 2012 subject to shareholder approval of the increase in the number of shares authorized for issuance under the 2009 EIP (Proposal 3 herein).

Long-Term Incentives: As of the date of filing, no long term incentives have been granted to Ms. Klaskin in 2012.

Competitive Market Review

The market for top tier executive talent is highly competitive. Our objective is to attract and retain a superior leadership team. In doing so, we aim to draw upon a pool of talent that is highly sought after by both large and established pharmaceutical and biotechnology companies in and outside our geographic area and by other life science companies.

We believe we have competitive advantages in our ability to offer significant upside potential through stock options and other equity instruments. Nonetheless, we must recognize market cash compensation levels and satisfy the day-to-day financial requirements of our candidates through competitive base salaries and cash bonuses. We also compete on the basis of our vision of future success, our culture and values, the cohesiveness and productivity of our teams, and the excellence of our scientists and management personnel.

In order to succeed in attracting highly talented executives, we continuously monitor market trends and draw upon surveys prepared by the Radford Surveys division of AON Hewitt, custom research developed by our compensation consultants, Oyster Pond Associates, and other nationally recognized surveys. Our Compensation Committee reviews data that analyzes various cross-sections of our industry as well as relevant geographical areas.

Market References: How We Define Market and How We Use Market Compensation Data. Since 2003, we have worked with Oyster Pond Associates, an independent compensation consultant, to evaluate our total compensation program and compare it to levels in the market. Oyster Pond Associates provides services at the direction of the Compensation Committee, through the Company s Vice President of Human Resources, who acts as the management liaison to the Compensation Committee, and the primary contact with the consultant. Our consultant works with our Vice President of Human Resources and the Compensation Committee to interpret results, make certain specific and general recommendations, and assist in the determination of next steps.

Defining the Market. For 2011, we used two market references to compare our executive total compensation practices and levels to those in the market:

- 1. Radford Global Life Sciences Survey conducted by the Radford unit of AON Hewitt: A national survey of executive compensation levels and practices that covers approximately 1,300 positions in more than 560 life science organizations. We focus primarily on a predetermined subset of companies with between 50 and 149 employees.
- Proxy data derived from a select peer group of biotech companies of a similar size, market capitalization, development stage and therapeutic focus. The composition of this group is reassessed on an annual basis with guidance from our compensation consultants, Oyster Pond Associates.

In September 2010, the Compensation Committee last updated the select peer group to include twenty-five (25) companies as follows: ARIAD Pharmaceuticals; ArQule, Inc; Array BioPharma; AVEO Pharmaceuticals; BioCryst Pharmaceuticals; Cell Therapeutics; Curis, Inc; Cytokinetics; Dyax; GTx, Inc; Idera Pharmaceuticals; ImmunoGen, Inc; Immunomedics, Inc; Infinity Pharmaceuticals; Ligand Pharmaceuticals; Omeros; Pain Therapeutics; Peregrine Pharmaceuticals; Sangamo BioSciences; Sunesis Pharmaceuticals; Synta Pharmaceuticals; Trubion Pharmaceuticals; Vical, Inc; Zalicus (formerly CombinatoRx, Inc); and ZIOPHARM Oncology.

27

In September 2011, the Compensation Committee decided to keep the same peer group as 2010 with the exception of Trubion which was acquired by Oxford Bioscience but put a watch on ARIAD Pharmaceuticals, AVEO Pharmaceuticals and ImmunoGen, Inc. based on substantive increases in their market capitalizations.

Determining Market Levels and Specific Comparisons. We compare our practices and levels by each compensation component, by total annual compensation (including target annual incentive opportunity) and by total compensation including equity compensation components. The competitive comparisons made in this process are used to determine our approximate position relative to the appropriate market reference by compensation component and in total.

Total Compensation

We intend to continue our strategy of compensating our named executive officers at competitive levels, with the opportunity to earn above-market pay for above-market performance. We will continue to emphasize long-term equity incentives and performance-based incentive compensation delivered in the form of equity to maintain our competitive pay philosophy.

For 2011, the total compensation paid to the named executive officers generally fell between the 40th and 60th percentile of total compensation paid to executives holding equivalent positions in our peer group of companies. We believe that the total compensation was reasonable in the aggregate and under our financial circumstances. Further, in light of our compensation philosophy, we believe that the total compensation package for our executives should continue to consist of base salary, annual incentive awards (bonus), long-term equity-based incentive compensation, and certain other benefits.

The competitive posture of our total annual compensation versus the market references will vary year to year based on Company and individual performance, as well as the performance of the peer group companies and their respective level of annual performance bonus awards made to their executives. We will target total annual direct compensation at approximately the 50th percentile, with an emphasis on performance-based variable compensation.

Evolution of our Compensation Strategy

Our compensation strategy is necessarily tied to our stage of development. Accordingly, the specific direction, emphasis, and components of our executive compensation program continue to evolve in parallel with the evolution of our business strategy. For example, we expect that if we become a fully integrated commercial company, our executive compensation program, in particular our Executive Incentive Plan, will focus more on quantitative performance metrics. Our Compensation Discussion and Analysis would, in the future, reflect these evolutionary changes.

COMPENSATION COMMITTEE REPORT

The Compensation Committee of the Board consists entirely of independent directors who are not officers or employees of Agenus. The Compensation Committee charter is posted on the corporate governance section of our website at http://www.agenusbio.com/investors/corporate. No material on our website is part of this proxy statement.

The Compensation Committee of the Board has reviewed and discussed with management the foregoing Compensation Discussion and Analysis, and based on such review and discussion, the Compensation Committee recommended to the Board that the Compensation Discussion and Analysis be included in this proxy statement on Schedule 14A for filing with the SEC.

By the Compensation Committee,

Wadih Jordan (Chair)

Timothy R. Wright

Brian Corvese

Table of Contents 45

28

COMPENSATION OF EXECUTIVE OFFICERS

Summary Compensation

This table shows certain information about the compensation earned in 2011, 2010, and 2009 by our Chief Executive Officer, our Chief Financial Officer, our Principal Accounting Officer, and our other most highly compensated executive officers who were serving as an executive officer as of December 31, 2011. We refer to these officers as our named executive officers.

					Non-Equity Incentive		
Name and Principal Position	Year	Salary (\$)	Stock Awards ⁽²⁾ (\$)	Option Awards ⁽³⁾ (\$)	Plan Compensation ⁽⁴⁾ C (\$)	All Other compensation ⁽⁵⁾ (\$)	Total (\$)
Garo H. Armen, Ph.D. ⁽¹⁾ Chief Executive Officer	2011 2010 2009	464,200 440,000 440,000	383,210 ⁽⁶⁾ 253,316 768,900	742,106 210,280 593,250	22,838 5,072	42,573 37,350 31,604	1,654,927 946,018 1,833,754
Shalini Sharp Vice President and Chief Financial Officer	2011 2010 2009	254,400 244,708 240,000	75,125 ⁽⁷⁾ 156,529 42,624	217,633 75,100 56,613	65,417 32,916	22,179 19,335 5,638	634,754 528,588 344,875
Karen H. Valentine Vice President and General Counsel	2011 2010 2009	233,200 224,315 220,000	47,501 ⁽⁸⁾ 106,910 24,901	128,329 45,060 31,781	41,962 22,387	19,080 16,916 13,525	470,072 415,588 290,207
Kerry A. Wentworth Vice President, Clinical, Regulatory and Quality	2011 2010 2009	254,400 244,708 240,000	86,612 ⁽⁹⁾ 160,279 42,624	265,867 90,120 50,850	62,104 30,916 50,000	11,056 9,801 7,531	680,039 535,824 391,005
Christine M. Klaskin Vice President, Finance and Principal Accounting Officer	2011 2010 2009	196,100 188,629 185,000	35,771 ⁽¹⁰⁾ 93,481 24,642	79,078 45,060 30,764	37,574 19,290	6,020 5,894 4,760	354,543 352,354 245,166

- (1) As an employee-director, Dr. Armen receives no additional compensation for his services to the Board.
- (2) Based on the fair value of nonvested shares on the grant date. Please see the notes to our consolidated financial statements included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011 as filed on March 6, 2012 for assumptions applied.
- (3) We use the Black-Scholes option pricing model to value the options granted. Please see the notes to our consolidated financial statements included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011 as filed on March 6, 2012 for assumptions applied. Option awards for 2009 represent the grant date fair value of options granted with the terms of our Tender Offer as included in our Schedule TO filed with the SEC on June 17, 2009.
- (4) Cash bonuses paid under the Executive Incentive Plan.
- (5) Please see the tables below which summarize all other compensation.
- (6) Stock awards for 2011 include the grant date fair value of performance shares which vest based on the completion of certain milestones as indicated above in the section titled Long-Term Incentives. Assuming the achievement of all probable milestones the grant date fair value of the award is \$211,145, \$126,690 of which is included in this amount.
- (7) Stock awards for 2011 include the grant date fair value of performance shares which vest based on the completion of certain milestones as indicated above in the section titled Long-Term Incentives. Assuming the achievement of all probable milestones the grant date fair value of the award is \$76,577, \$45,946 of which is included in this amount.
- (8) Stock awards for 2011 include the grant date fair value of performance shares which vest based on the completion of certain milestones as indicated above in the section titled Long-Term Incentives. Assuming the achievement of all probable milestones the grant date fair value of the award is \$45,738, \$27,443 of which is included in this amount.

29

- Stock awards for 2011 include the grant date fair value of performance shares which vest based on the completion of certain milestones as indicated above in the section titled Long-Term Incentives . Assuming the achievement of all probable milestones the grant date fair value of the award is \$95,716, \$57,433 of which is included in this amount.
- (10) Stock awards for 2011 include the grant date fair value of performance shares which vest based on the completion of certain milestones as indicated above in the section titled Long-Term Incentives . Assuming the achievement of all probable milestones the grant date fair value of the award is \$31,500, \$18,900 of which is included in this amount.

2011:

Executive Officer	Insurance Premiums	401(k) Company Match (\$)	Car Service to Base Office	Other Benefits	Total
Executive Officer	(\$)	(4)	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)
Garo H. Armen, Ph.D.	21,364	1,685	15,658	3,866	42,573
Shalini Sharp	20,932	1,247			22,179
Karen H. Valentine	16,814	2,266			19,080
Kerry A. Wentworth	8,365	2,591		100	11,056
Christine M. Klaskin	2,793	2,027		1,200	6,020
2010					

2010:

	Insurance Premiums	401(k) Company Match	Car Service to Base Office	Other Benefits	Total
Executive Officer	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)
Garo H. Armen, Ph.D.	18,754	957	13,789	3,850	37,350
Shalini Sharp	17,967	1,368			19,335
Karen H. Valentine	14,505	2,411			16,916
Kerry A. Wentworth	7,335	2,466			9,801
Christine M. Klaskin	2,759	1,935		1,200	5,894
2009:					

401(k) Car Service Insurance Company to Base Other **Premiums** Match Office Benefits Total **Executive Officer** (\$) (\$) (\$) (\$) (\$) Garo H. Armen, Ph.D. 15,883 2,234 11,565 1,922 31,604 Shalini Sharp 4,253 1,385 5,638 Karen H. Valentine 12,256 13,525 1,269 Kerry A. Wentworth 6,146 1,385 7,531 Christine M. Klaskin 1,200 2,493 1,067 4,760

Grants of Plan-Based Awards for 2011

This table shows our grants of plan-based awards to named executive officers in 2011. All of the awards under the Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation column in the Summary Compensation table were made under our Executive Incentive Plan. The awards reflected in the All Other Stock Awards and All Other Option Awards columns were made under our 2009 EIP.

Executive Officer	Grant Date	All Other Stock Awards: Number of Shares of Stock or Units (#)	All Other Option Awards: Number of Securities Underlying Options (#)	Exercise or Base Price of Option Awards (\$/Sh)	Grant Date Fair Value of Stock and Option Awards (\$) ⁽⁴⁾
Garo H. Armen, Ph.D. Chief Executive Officer	1/4/2011 ⁽¹⁾ 1/18/2011 ⁽²⁾ 9/14/2011 ⁽³⁾	33,515 42,330	81,654 119,178	6.30 3.36	630,846 256,520 322,496
Shalini Sharp Vice President and Chief Financial Officer	1/4/2011 ⁽¹⁾ 1/18/2011 ⁽²⁾ 9/14/2011 ⁽³⁾	12,155 4,815	24,678 33,561	6.30 3.36	203,421 29,179 90,950
Karen H. Valentine Vice President and General Counsel	1/4/2011 ⁽¹⁾ 1/18/2011 ⁽²⁾ 9/14/2011 ⁽³⁾	7,260 3,310	14,740 19,432	6.30 3.36	121,502 20,059 52,661
Kerry A. Wentworth Vice President, Clinical, Regulatory and Quality	1/4/2011 ⁽¹⁾ 1/18/2011 ⁽²⁾ 9/14/2011 ⁽³⁾	15,193 4,815	30,848 39,669	6.30 3.36	254,275 29,179 107,503
Christine M. Klaskin Vice President, Finance and Principal Accounting Officer	1/4/2011 ⁽¹⁾ 1/18/2011 ⁽²⁾ 9/14/2011 ⁽³⁾	5,000 2,784	6,666 16,563	6.30 3.36	65,763 16,871 44,886

- (1) The restricted stock vests based on the achievement of performance milestones as determined by the Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors of Agenus Inc. 20% of the award vested on March 9, 2011. The stock option award vests quarterly over three years beginning on April 4, 2011.
- (2) The restricted stock vested on January 20, 2011.
- (3) The stock option vests quarterly over three years with 34% vested on December 14, 2011 and the balance vesting in equal quarterly installments.
- (4) We use the Black-Scholes option pricing model to value the options granted. Please see the notes to our consolidated financial statements included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011 as filed on March 6, 2012 for assumptions applied. Dr. Armen, Ms. Sharp, Ms. Valentine, and Ms. Wentworth each currently have an employment and change of control agreement providing a minimum base salary. The employment and change of control agreements for our current and former executive officers entitle them to participate in employee benefit and fringe benefit plans and programs made available to executives generally. Additionally, the employment and change of control agreements provide for the reimbursement of reasonable, customary and necessary business expenses, subject to our travel policy. For our executives, all other compensation items, including perquisites, comprise a small portion of overall total compensation.

The exercise price for all stock options granted in 2011 equaled the fair market value of the Company s common stock on the date of the grant. Fair market value on the date of grant was determined as the closing market price of the Company s common stock on the date of the grant.

Outstanding Equity Awards at Fiscal Year-End 2011

The following table shows outstanding equity awards for the named executive officers as of December 31, 2011:

		Option Awards			Stock Number of	Awards
Name	Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options (#) Exercisable	Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options (#) Unexercisable	Option Exercise Price (\$)	Option Expiration Date	Shares or Units of Stock that have not vested (#)	Market Value of Shares or Units of Stock That Have Not Vested ⁽⁶⁾ (\$)
Garo H. Armen, Ph.D. Chief Executive Officer	87,500 53,037 35,200 42,500		9.48 9.78 13.62 9.42	7/16/19 9/15/16 9/12/17 9/10/18	C 0.14(1)	12.000
	34,027 20,413	24,306 ⁽²⁾ 61,241 ⁽⁴⁾	4.50 6.30	1/26/20 1/4/21	6,944 ⁽¹⁾ 26,812 ⁽³⁾	13,888 53,624
Shalini Sharp Vice President and Chief Financial Officer	40,520 8,350 10,000 3,711 18,533 10,833	78,658 ⁽⁵⁾	3.36 9.48 10.44 9.78 13.62 9.42	9/14/21 7/16/19 9/13/16 9/15/16 9/12/17 9/10/18		
	12,152 6,169 11,411	8,681 ⁽²⁾ 18,509 ⁽⁴⁾ 22,150 ⁽⁵⁾	4.50 6.30 3.36	1/26/20 1/4/21 9/14/21	3,125 ⁽¹⁾ 9,724 ⁽³⁾	6,250 19,448
Karen H. Valentine Vice President and General Counsel	4,687 2,083 5,000 8,150 8,333		9.48 9.78 12.18 13.62 9.42	7/16/19 9/15/16 12/4/16 9/12/17 9/10/18		
	7,291 3,685 6,607	5,209 ⁽²⁾ 11,055 ⁽⁴⁾ 12,825 ⁽⁵⁾	4.50 6.30 3.36	1/26/20 1/4/21 9/14/21	2,084 ⁽¹⁾ 5,808 ⁽³⁾	4,168 11,616
Kerry A. Wentworth Vice President, Clinical, Regulatory and Quality	7,500 10,000 3,333 26,866 10,833	12,023	9.48 12.18 9.78 13.62 9.42	7/16/19 6/14/16 9/15/16 9/12/17 9/10/18		
	14,583 7,712 13,487	10,417 ⁽²⁾ 23,136 ⁽⁴⁾ 26,182 ⁽⁵⁾	4.50 6.30 3.36	1/26/20 1/4/21 9/14/21	3,472 ⁽¹⁾ 12,155 ⁽³⁾	6,944 24,310

32

		Option Awards			Stock Awards		
Name	Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options (#) Exercisable	Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options (#) Unexercisable	Option Exercise Price (\$)	Option Expiration Date	Number of Shares or Units of Stock that have not vested (#)	Market Value of Shares or Units of Stock That Have Not Vested ⁽⁶⁾ (\$)	
Christine M. Klaskin	4,537		9.48	7/16/19	()	(4)	
Vice President, Finance and Principal Accounting	5,000		10.44	9/13/16			
Officer	2,551		9.78	9/15/16			
	8,150		13.62	9/12/17			
	8,333		9.42	9/10/18			
					$2,084^{(1)}$	4,168	
	7,291	$5,209^{(2)}$	4.50	1/26/20			
					$4,000^{(3)}$	8,000	
	1,666	$5,000^{(4)}$	6.30	1/4/21			
	5,631	$10,932^{(5)}$	3.36	9/14/21			

- (1) The restricted stock vests in five equal quarterly installments beginning January 26, 2012, provided the executive remains employed with us.
- (2) The options vest in five equal quarterly installments beginning January 26, 2012, provided the executive remains employed with us.
- (3) The restricted stock vests based on the achievement of performance milestones as determined by the Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors of Agenus Inc.
- (4) The options vest in nine equal quarterly installments beginning January 4, 2012, provided the executive remains employed with us.
- (5) The options vest in twelve equal quarterly installments beginning March 4, 2012, provided the executive remains employed with us.
- (6) We valued the stock awards using the closing price of our common stock on The NASDAQ Capital Market on December 30, 2011, (the last business day of the year) which was \$2.00 per share, utilizing the same assumptions that we utilize under ASC 718 for our financial reporting.

Option Exercises and Stock Vested for 2011

The following table shows information about restricted stock that vested in 2011 and the value realized on those awards by our named executive officers in 2011. No stock options were exercised by our named executive officers in 2011.

		Awards
Name	Number of Shares Acquired On Vesting (#)	Value Realized On Vesting (\$)
Garo Armen	57,089	311,392
Chief Executive Officer		
Shalini Sharp	10,580	55,641
Vice President and Chief Financial Officer		
Karen H. Valentine	6,983	36,662
Vice President and General Counsel		
Kerry A. Wentworth	11,465	60,498

Vice President, Clinical, Regulatory and Quality

Christine M. Klaskin	6,005	31,047
Vice President, Finance and Principal Accounting Officer		

33

Pension Benefits for 2011

We do not have any plans providing for payments or other benefits at, following, or in connection with, retirement.

Nonqualified Defined Contribution and Other Nonqualified Deferred Compensation Plans for 2011

We do not have any nonqualified defined contribution plans or other deferred compensation plans for our executive officers.

Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change of Control

We have entered into certain agreements and maintain certain plans that may require us to make certain payments and/or provide certain benefits to the executive officers named in the Summary Compensation Table in the event of a termination of employment or a change of control. Dr. Armen, Ms. Sharp, Ms. Valentine, and Ms. Wentworth are each currently party to employment and change of control agreements providing for payments in connection with such officers termination or a change of control. Ms. Klaskin is party to a change of control plan providing for payments in connection with a change of control. A change of control or change in control is defined in each of the agreements and plan generally as (i) the acquisition by any individual, entity or group of 50% or more of the common stock of the Company, (ii) a change in the incumbent Board of Directors such that incumbent directors cease to constitute at least a majority of our Board of Directors, (iii) a sale or other disposition of all or substantially all of the assets of the Company, or (iv) approval by the stockholders of the Company of a complete liquidation or dissolution of the Company. The following text and tables summarize the potential payments to each applicable named executive officer assuming that the triggering event occurred on December 31, 2011, the last day of our fiscal year.

Our Chief Executive Officer

Under Dr. Armen s employment and change in control agreement, if we terminate Dr. Armen s employment without cause or if he terminates his employment for good reason (as defined), he is entitled to receive from the Company:

his base salary for a period of 18 months, plus a lump sum payment of 150% of the higher of his target incentive bonus for that year or his last actual incentive bonus.

coverage under our medical and dental plans for 18 months following the date of termination,

- a lump sum payment of \$15,000 for outplacement assistance,
- a gross-up for any taxes with respect to such outplacement assistance payment,
- a gross-up payment for any taxes, interest and penalties imposed by Section 4999 of the Code, and

at the Compensation Committee s discretion, the acceleration of vesting of any unvested stock options.

Under Dr. Armen s employment and change in control agreement, good reason means the occurrence of any of the following events:

- (i) failure to continue Dr. Armen in the position of Chief Executive Officer,
- (ii) a material and substantial diminution in the nature or scope of his responsibilities,

- (iii) a material reduction in base salary or benefits, or
- (iv) relocation of Dr. Armen s principal office, without his prior consent, to a location more than 30 miles away.

34

Upon a change of control 50% of any of Dr. Armen s outstanding unvested stock options and shares of unvested restricted stock as of the change of control date become vested and exercisable and, in the case of shares of restricted stock, no longer subject to forfeiture. If a change of control occurs and, within 24 months, we terminate Dr. Armen s employment without cause or if he terminates his employment for good reason, he is entitled to receive from the Company:

a lump sum payment of 24 months of base salary plus two times the higher of his target incentive bonus for that year or his last actual incentive bonus,

coverage under our medical and dental plans for 24 months following the date of termination,

a lump sum payment of \$15,000 for outplacement assistance,

a gross-up for any taxes with respect to such outplacement assistance payment,

a gross-up payment for any taxes, interest and penalties imposed by Section 4999 of the Code, and

acceleration of vesting for all unvested stock options and unvested restricted stock as of the date of termination.

Additionally, under Dr. Armen s employment and change in control agreement, he is subject to a non-competition and non-solicitation period for the greater of 18 months post-termination or the period during which he is receiving post-termination payments from us.

Executive Benefits and Payments Upon Termination or	Termination in Connection with a Change of Control*	Termination without Cause or with Good Reason*
Change of Control	(\$)	(\$)
Base Salary	932,800	699,600
Bonus Payment	513,040	384,780
Acceleration of Vesting of Equity	68,903	N/A
Perquisites and Other Personal Benefits	56,232	46,485
Gross-up Payments for Change of Control Excise Taxes	N/A	N/A
Total:	1,570,975	1,130,865

* We used the following assumptions to calculate these payments:

We valued stock options accelerated using the closing price of our common stock on The NASDAQ Capital Market on December 30, 2011, (the last business day of the year) which was \$2.00 per share, utilizing the same assumptions that we utilize under ASC 718 for our financial reporting. Upon a change of control without termination, the acceleration of vested equity would be valued at \$34,453.

We assumed in each case that termination is not for cause, the executive does not violate his non-competition or non-solicitation agreements with us following termination, the executive does not receive medical and dental insurance coverage from another employer within two years of termination or change of control, and the executive does not incur legal fees requiring reimbursement from us.

We used the same assumptions for health care benefits that we used for our financial reporting under generally accepted accounting principles.

Gross-up payments assume a December 31, 2011 change of control and termination date. For purposes of these payments, the following are included as parachute payments: cash severance payable upon termination in connection with a change of control, the value of any outplacement services and benefits continuation due in the event of such a termination, and the value of the acceleration of outstanding equity awards, all determined in accordance with applicable tax regulations. We have assumed that all outstanding options are cashed out in the assumed transaction for an amount equal to the excess, if any, of \$2.00 (the closing price of our common stock on December 30, 2011, the last business day of the year) over the exercise price per share under the option,

35

multiplied by the number of shares subject to the option. Finally, these figures assume that none of the parachute payments will be discounted as attributable to reasonable compensation and no value is attributed to the executive executing a non-competition agreement in connection with the assumed termination of employment.

Other Named Executive Officers

Under the employment and change in control agreements for Ms. Sharp, Ms. Valentine, and Ms. Wentworth, if we terminate each officer s employment without cause or if each officer terminates her employment for good reason, each officer is entitled to receive from the Company:

her base salary for a period of 12 months plus a lump sum payment of the higher of the officer s target incentive bonus for that year or their last actual incentive bonus,

coverage under our medical and dental plans for 12 months following the date of termination,

a lump sum payment of \$15,000 for outplacement assistance,

a gross-up for any taxes with respect to such outplacement assistance payment,

a gross-up payment for any taxes, interest and penalties imposed by Section 4999 of the Code, and

at the Compensation Committee s discretion, the acceleration of vesting of any unvested stock options.

Under the employment and change in control agreements for the various named executives, *good reason* means the occurrence of any of the following events:

Good Reason	Ms. Sharp	Ms. Valentine	Ms. Wentworth
Material and substantial diminution in nature of scope of responsibilities ⁽¹⁾	X	X	X
Material reduction in base salary or benefits	X	X	X
Relocation of office by more than 30 miles (without prior consent) ⁽¹⁾	X	X	X
Change of principal place of business from California ⁽²⁾	X		

⁽¹⁾ For purposes of change of control.

Under the employment and change in control agreements for Ms. Sharp, Ms. Valentine, and Ms. Wentworth, upon a change of control:

50% of any of each officer s outstanding unvested stock options and shares of unvested restricted stock as of the change of control date become vested and exercisable, and in the case of restricted stock, no longer subject to forfeiture, and

⁽²⁾ Termination benefit at reduced level in comparison with other good reason.

If a change of control occurs and, within 18 months, we terminate the officer s employment without cause or if the officer terminates her employment for good reason, the officer is entitled to receive from the Company:

a lump sum payment of 18 months of base salary plus 150% of the higher of their target incentive bonus for that year or their last actual incentive bonus,

coverage under our medical and dental plans for 18 months following the date of termination,

a lump sum payment of \$15,000 for outplacement assistance,

36

Table of Contents

	C				
а	gross-lip for a	ny faxes with	respect to suc	h outplacement	t assistance payment.

a gross-up payment for any taxes, interest and penalties imposed by Section 4999 of the Code, and

the acceleration of vesting for all unvested stock options and unvested restricted stock as of the date of termination. Under Ms. Sharp s employment and change in control agreement, her principal place of business is in California. If Ms. Sharp is asked to relocate to the Company s New York or Massachusetts locations, she has the right to terminate the agreement, and upon such termination, Ms. Sharp is entitled to receive from the Company:

her base salary for a period of 6 months plus a lump sum payment of the higher of one-half of her target incentive bonus for that year or one-half of her actual incentive bonus,

coverage under our medical and dental plans for six months following the date of termination,

a lump sum payment of \$7,500 for outplacement assistance,

a gross-up for any taxes with respect to such outplacement assistance payment, and

at the Compensation Committee s discretion, the acceleration of vesting of any unvested stock options. Under the change of control plan for Ms. Klaskin, upon a change of control:

50% of any of each Ms. Klaskin s outstanding unvested stock options and shares of unvested restricted stock as of the change of control date become vested and exercisable, and in the case of restricted stock, no longer subject to forfeiture, and

If a change of control occurs and, within 18 months, we terminate Ms. Klaskin s employment without cause or if Ms. Klaskin terminates her employment for good reason, she is entitled to receive from the Company:

a lump sum payment of 12 months of base salary plus the higher of her target incentive bonus for that year or her last actual incentive bonus,

coverage under our medical and dental plans for 12 months following the date of termination,

a lump sum payment of \$10,000 for outplacement assistance,

a gross-up for any taxes with respect to such outplacement assistance payment, and

the acceleration of vesting of all unvested stock options and unvested restricted stock as of the date of the change in control. Additionally, under the officers employment and change of control arrangements, they are each subject to a non-competition and non-solicitation period for the greater of 12 months post-termination or the period during which the officer is receiving post-termination payments from us.

Executive Benefits and	Termination in Connection with a Change of Control* (\$)			Te	rmination wi Good	ithout Cause I Reason* (\$)	or with	
Payments Upon Termination								
	Ms.	Ms.	Ms.	Ms.	Ms.	Ms.	Ms.	Ms.
or Change of Control	Klaskin	Valentine	Sharp	Wentworth	Klaskin	Valentine	Sharp	Wentworth
Base Salary	196,100	349,800	381,600	381,600	N/A	233,200	254,400	254,400
Bonus Payment	58,830	104,940	152,640	152,640	N/A	69,690	101,760	101,760
Acceleration of Vesting of Equity	12,364	16,013	26,093	31,721	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Perquisites and Other Personal Benefits	12,855	40,487	46,485	27,635	N/A	32,739	36,738	24,171
Gross-up Payments for Change of Control Excise								
Taxes	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Total:	280,149	511,240	606,818	593,596	N/A	335,629	392,898	380,331

* We used the following assumptions to calculate these payments:

We valued stock options accelerated using the closing price of our common stock on The NASDAQ Capital Market on December 30, 2011, (the last business day of the year) which was \$2.00 per share, utilizing the same assumptions that we utilize under ASC 718 for our financial reporting. Upon a change of control without termination the acceleration of vested equity would be valued at \$6,182, \$8,007, \$13,046, and \$15,860 for Ms. Klaskin, Ms. Valentine, Ms. Sharp, and Ms. Wentworth respectively.

We assumed in each case that termination is not for cause, the executive does not violate her non-competition or non-solicitation agreements with us following termination, the executive does not receive medical and dental insurance coverage from another employer within eighteen months of termination or change of control, and the executive does not incur legal fees requiring reimbursement from us.

We used the same assumptions for health care benefits that we used for our financial reporting under generally accepted accounting principles.

Gross-up payments assume a December 31, 2011 change of control and termination date. For purposes of these payments, the following are included as parachute payments: cash severance payable upon termination in connection with a change of control, the value of any outplacement services and benefits continuation due in the event of such a termination, and the value of the acceleration of outstanding equity awards, all determined in accordance with applicable tax regulations. We have assumed that all outstanding options are cashed out in the assumed transaction for an amount equal to the excess, if any, of \$2.00 (the closing price of our common stock on December 30, 2011, the last business day of the year) over the exercise price per share under the option, multiplied by the number of shares subject to the option. Finally, these figures assume that none of the parachute payments will be discounted as attributable to reasonable compensation and no value is attributed to the executive executing a non-competition agreement in connection with the assumed termination of employment.

Change of Control Arrangements Under Our 2009 EIP

Under our 2009 EIP, in the event of a change of control (as determined by the Board), the Board may make a provision for the continuation, acceleration or assumption or substitution of unvested options and restricted stock, or provide for a cash-out of outstanding awards.

38

DIRECTOR COMPENSATION

The following table shows the compensation paid or awarded to each non-employee director for their service as a non-employee director in 2011:

Name	Fees Earned or Paid in Cash ⁽¹⁾	Option Awards ⁽²⁾	All Other Compensation	Total
Tom Dechaene	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(\$) 55.572
Tom Dechaene	46,000	9,573		55,573
Wadih Jordan	41,500	9,573		51,073
Hyam I. Levitsky, M.D.	28,667	9,573		38,240
Timothy R. Wright	66,000	9,573	$100,000^{(3)}$	175,573
Timothy Rothwell	37,000	9,573		46,573
Brian Corvese	57,000	9,573		66,573
John Hatsopoulos	43,000	9,573		52,573

- (1) Includes fees earned in 2011 but deferred pursuant to our Directors Deferred Compensation Plan (as amended).
- (2) We use the Black-Scholes option pricing model to value the options granted. Please see the notes to our consolidated financial statements included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011 as filed on March 6, 2012 for assumptions applied. Each director was granted 2,500 options during 2011.
- (3) Represents value of option awarded for consulting fees earned.

Employee directors do not receive any additional compensation for their service as a director. Each year, the Compensation Committee reviews the compensation we pay to our non-employee directors. The committee compares our Board compensation to compensation paid to non-employee directors by similarly sized public companies in similar businesses. The committee also considers the responsibilities that we ask our Board members to assume and the amount of time required to perform those responsibilities.

Cash and Equity Compensation for Non-Employee Directors for 2011

Type of Fee		
Annual retainer	\$	34,000
Additional annual retainer for Lead Director	\$	18,000
Additional annual retainer for Audit and Finance Committee Chair	\$	18,000
Additional annual retainer for Audit and Finance Committee member	\$	9,000
Additional annual retainer for Compensation Committee Chair	\$	7,500
Additional annual retainer for Compensation Committee member	\$	5,000
Additional annual retainer for Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee Chair	\$	6,000
Additional annual retainer for Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee member	\$	3,000
Additional annual retainer for Research and Development Committee Chair	\$	6,000
Additional annual retainer for Research and Development Committee member	\$	3,000
Annual stock option grant ⁽¹⁾	2,50	00 shares

⁽¹⁾ Each stock option grant vests over three years in equal annual installments. Any unvested portion vests automatically on the last day of the term of a director who does not stand for reelection at the end of his or her term.

Agenus also reimburses non-employee directors for reasonable travel and out-of-pocket expenses in connection with their service as directors.

Our Directors Deferred Compensation Plan (as amended) (the DDCP) permits each non-employee director to defer all or a portion of his or her cash compensation until his or her service ends or until a specified date. A director may credit his or her deferred cash into an interest bearing account, an equity account, or a combination of both. As a matter of policy, directors are encouraged to elect to defer twenty-five percent of their cash compensation in the form of equity under the DDCP.

The Board has adopted a policy guideline that encourages directors to hold 10,000 shares of equity within a reasonable period of time following their election or appointment to the Board. In addition to purchasing shares in the open market, directors may utilize the DDCP or the Agenus Board Compensation Policy, which allows directors to receive their compensation in stock, to acquire these shares. In accordance with the requirements of the DDCP, elections to defer compensation thereunder must be made prior to the end of the third quarter of the prior calendar year. In some cases, a director, due to securities law restrictions, may be unable to purchase such shares until such election takes effect.

OWNERSHIP OF OUR COMMON STOCK

Ownership By Managemei	ement	Manag	By	wnership	o
------------------------	-------	-------	----	----------	---

On April 16, 2012, Agenus had [beneficial ownership of Agenus commo] shares of common stock issued and outstanding. This table shows certain information about the on stock, as of that date, by:
each of our current directors	5,
each nominee for director,	
our Chief Executive Officer	,
our Chief Financial Officer	
our Principal Accounting O	fficer,
our other most highly comp named in the Summary Cor	ensated executive officers who were serving as executive officers as of December 31, 2011 and are nepensation Table, and
According to SEC rules, we have include	and executive officers as a group. ded in the column Number of Issued Shares all shares of common stock over which the person has sole of f April 16, 2012, and we have included in the column Number of Shares Issuable all shares of common

shared voting or investment power as of April 16, 2012, and we have included in the column Number of Shares Issuable all shares of common stock that the person has the right to acquire within 60 days after April 16, 2012 through the exercise of any stock options, the vesting of restricted shares, or in the case of directors, any shares to be distributed under the DDCP. All shares that a person has a right to acquire within 60 days of April 16, 2012 are deemed outstanding for the purpose of computing the percentage beneficially owned by the person, but are not deemed outstanding for the purpose of computing the percentage beneficially owned by any other person.

Unless otherwise indicated, each person has the sole power (or shares the power with a spouse) to invest and vote the shares of common stock listed opposite the person s name. Where applicable, ownership is subject to community property laws. Our inclusion of shares in this table as beneficially owned is not an admission of beneficial ownership of those shares by the person listed in the table. Except as noted, the address of each stockholder is c/o Agenus Inc., 3 Forbes Road, Lexington, Massachusetts 02421.

Name of beneficial owner	Number of Issued Shares	Number of Shares Issuable ⁽¹⁾	Total	Percent of Class
Garo H. Armen, Ph.D.				
Tom Dechaene				
Wadih Jordan				

Timothy R. Wright
Brian Corvese
Shalini Sharp
Karen H. Valentine
Kerry A. Wentworth
Christine M. Klaskin
All current directors and executive officers as a group
(9 persons)

- * Less than one percent
- (1) Shares that can be acquired upon the exercise of stock options or restricted shares vested as of 60 days following April 16, 2012, and in the case of directors, shares to be distributed under the DDCP.

41

Ownership By Certain Beneficial Owners

This table shows certain information, based on filings with the SEC, about the beneficial ownership of our capital stock as of April 16, 2012 by each person known to us owning beneficially more than 5% of any class of our capital stock.

Name and Address of beneficial Owner	Title of Class	Number of Shares	Percent of Class
Brad M. Kelley	Common	924,373	%
1410 Moran Road	Series A	31,620 ⁽¹⁾	100%
Franklin, TN 37069-6300	Preferred		
Fletcher Asset Management, Inc.	Series B	$3,105^{(2)}$	100%
48 Wall Street	Preferred		

5th Floor

New York, NY 10005

- (1) Mr. Kelley owns 31,620 shares of our Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, our only shares of outstanding Series A preferred stock. These shares have an initial conversion price of \$94.86 and are currently convertible into 333,333 shares of our common stock. If Mr. Kelley had converted all 31,620 shares of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock into shares of common stock as of April 16, 2012, he would have held shares of our common stock, or [%] of the shares outstanding.
- (2) Fletcher Asset Management, Inc. owns 3,105 shares of our Series B Convertible Preferred stock, our only shares of outstanding Series B preferred stock.

SECTION 16(a) BENEFICIAL OWNERSHIP REPORTING COMPLIANCE

Our executive officers, directors, and 10% stockholders are required under Section 16(a) of the 1934 Act, to file reports of ownership and changes in ownership of our securities with the SEC.

Based solely on a review of the copies of reports furnished to us, we believe that during our 2011 fiscal year, our directors, executive officers, and 10% stockholders complied with all applicable Section 16(a) filing requirements.

CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS

Related Party Transactions

No such transactions or currently proposed transactions since January 1, 2011 exist.

Related Party Transaction Policies and Procedures

The Audit and Finance Committee of the Board is responsible for reviewing and approving all material transactions with any related party on a continuing basis. Related parties can include any of our directors or executive officers, certain of our stockholders, and their immediate family members. This obligation is set forth in writing in our Audit and Finance Committee Charter. A copy of the Audit and Finance Committee Charter is posted on the corporate governance section of our website at http://www.agenusbio.com/investors/corporate. No material on our website is part of this proxy statement. In evaluating related party transactions, our Audit and

Finance Committee members apply the same standards of good faith and fiduciary duty they apply to their general responsibilities as a committee of the Board and as individual directors. The Audit and Finance Committee will approve a related party transaction when, in its good faith judgment, the transaction is fair to, and in the best interest of, Agenus.

To identify related party transactions each year, we submit and require our directors and executive officers to complete Director and Officer Questionnaires identifying any transactions with us in which the officer or director or their family members have an interest. We also review related party transactions due to the potential for a conflict of interest. A conflict of interest occurs when an individual s private interest interferes, or appears to interfere, in any way with our interests. Our Code of Ethics requires all directors, officers, and employees who may have a potential or apparent conflict of interest to immediately notify our Chief Compliance Officer for review and approval by management and our Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee. A copy of our Code of Ethics is posted on the corporate governance section of our website at http://www.agenusbio.com/investors/corporate. No material on our website is part of this proxy statement.

EQUITY PLANS

Securities Authorized For Issuance Under Equity Compensation Plans

The following table provides information about the securities authorized for issuance under our equity compensation plans as of December 31, 2011:

Plan Category	Number of Securities to be Issued Upon Exercise of Outstanding Options, Warrants and Rights ⁽¹⁾ (a)	Av Exercis Outstandi Warrants	ighted erage se Price of ing Options, s and Rights (b)	Number of Securities Remaining Available for Future Issuance under Equity Compensation Plan (Excluding Securities Reflected in Column (a)) ⁽²⁾ (c)
Equity compensation plans approved by security holders Equity compensation plans not approved by security holders	2,045,195	\$	8.20	375,916
Total	2,045,195			375,916

⁽¹⁾ Includes 95,211 shares issuable under our DDCP at a weighted average price of \$8.23.

⁽²⁾ Includes 131,187 shares that may be issued under our 2009 Employee Stock Purchase Plan and 14,298 shares available under our DDCP.

PROPOSAL 2 TO APPROVE AN AMENDMENT TO OUR AMENDED AND RESTATED CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION (AS AMENDED) TO DECREASE THE NUMBER OF

SHARES AUTHORIZED FOR ISSUANCE THEREUNDER

Description of Proposed Amendment to our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation

The Board of Directors has adopted, subject to stockholder approval, an amendment to our amended and restated certificate of incorporation. This amendment would decrease the authorized number of shares of Agenus common stock from 250,000,000 shares to 70,000,000 and shares of Agenus preferred stock from 25,000,000 shares to 5,000,000.

As of April 16, 2012, there were [] shares of common stock outstanding and held by Agenus stockholders. In addition to these shares, as of April 16, 2012, there were [] shares of common stock reserved for issuance under our equity incentive plans.

On October 3, 2011, the Company executed a reverse stock split. As a result of the reverse stock split, the Company has determined that it has more shares authorized for issuance than it deems necessary. For this reason, as well as to reduce our annual Delaware corporate franchise tax liability, we believe it is advisable to reduce the number of shares authorized for issuance.

The proposed amendment to our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation is included as Appendix A to this proxy statement.

Vote Required

To approve Proposal 2, stockholders holding a majority of the outstanding shares of Agenus common stock must vote FOR Proposal 2. Abstentions and broker non-votes will not be counted as votes cast or shares voting on Proposal 2 and will have no effect on the vote.

The Board of Directors recommends a vote FOR Proposal 2.

45

PROPOSAL 3 TO APPROVE AN AMENDMENT TO OUR 2009 EQUITY INCENTIVE PLAN

TO INCREASE THE NUMBER OF SHARES AUTHORIZED FOR ISSUANCE UNDER SUCH PLAN

Description of Proposed Amendment to the Plan

The Board has adopted, subject to stockholder approval, an amendment to our 2009 Equity Incentive Plan (the 2009 EIP) to increase the number of shares authorized for issuance under the 2009 EIP from 2,166,666 to 4,200,000.

All our executive officers and directors, including Mr. Jordan and Ms. Sharp, our director-nominees, are eligible for awards under the 2009 EIP. Dr. Armen, Ms. Sharp, Ms. Valentine, Ms. Wentworth, and Ms. Klaskin are also stockholders and may vote their shares for approval of the adoption of the amendment to the 2009 EIP.

Our Board of Directors believes that our 2009 EIP is useful as a continuing means of creating employee equity incentives in order to help attract, retain and motivate the best available talent for the successful conduct of our business. Over the remaining term of the 2009 EIP, we may hire additional employees. To attract top-level individuals, we will need to grant stock option or other stock awards to most of these new employees. In addition, existing employees and board members may receive additional stock option or other stock awards consistent with our current compensation policies. Our Board of Directors believes the remaining shares under the 2009 EIP are insufficient to accomplish these purposes.

If the amendment to the plan is approved, there would be [] shares available for grant under the plan, which equals approximately []% of our total shares of common stock outstanding as of April 16, 2012. If the amendment to the plan is not approved, there would be [] shares available for grant under the plan, which equals approximately []% of our total shares of common stock outstanding as of April 16, 2012.

Certain grants of equity awards by the Company have been made pursuant to the 2009 EIP, contingent on stockholder approval of this proposal, including grants to our named executive officers of [] shares of unrestricted stock. Set forth below is a summary of the awards that the Compensation Committee has, as of the date hereof, committed to make pursuant to the 2009 EIP, subject to stockholder approval thereof, to the persons specified below.

Committed Equity Awards Under

Amended 2009 Equity Incentive Plan

Name and Position	Dollar value (\$)	Number of Shares (a)
Garo H. Armen, Ph.D.	\$ 210,816	91,659
Shalini Sharp	\$ 29,240	12,713
Karen H. Valentine	\$ 23,115	10,050
Kerry A. Wentworth	\$ 32,552	14,153
Christine M. Klaskin	\$ 17,149	7,456
All current executive officers as a group	\$ 312,872	136,031
All directors who are not employees as a group	0	0
All employees who are not executive officers as a group	\$ 224.197	97,477

⁽a) Shares of unrestricted stock to be granted June 14, 2012 if this proposal is approved. The following is a brief summary of the 2009 EIP. This summary of the 2009 EIP is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of the 2009 EIP which is included as <u>Appendix B</u> to this proxy statement.

Description of the 2009 EIP

The following is a brief summary of the 2009 EIP.

46

Types of Awards

The 2009 EIP provides for the grant of incentive stock options intended to qualify under Section 422 of the Code, nonstatutory stock options, restricted stock, unrestricted stock and other equity-based awards, such as stock appreciation rights, phantom stock awards, and restricted units, which we refer to collectively as Awards.

Incentive Stock Options and Nonstatutory Stock Options. For each option granted under the 2009 EIP, our Board shall determine the number of shares of our common stock covered by the option, the exercise price (which may not be less than 100% of fair market value of the share subject thereto at the time of grant), the duration (which may not exceed ten years), and the conditions and limitations applicable to the exercise of the option and the common stock issued thereunder, including vesting provisions, repurchase provisions and restrictions relating to applicable securities laws. Option grants intended by the Board to qualify as incentive stock options shall be subject to and construed consistently with the requirements of Section 422 of the Code. The 2009 EIP permits the following forms of payment of the exercise price of options: (i) cash, check or wire transfer of funds; (ii) promissory note; (iii) shares of common stock owned by the participant valued at fair market value (as determined by the Board or as determined pursuant to the applicable option agreement); (iv) so-called cashless exercise or net issuance; and (v) arrangements with a broker or other financial institution for the prompt payment of the exercise price to the Company.

The Board may, without stockholder approval, (i) amend any outstanding option granted under the 2009 EIP to provide an exercise price per share that is lower than the then-current exercise price per share of such outstanding option and (ii) cancel any outstanding option and grant in substitution therefor new options covering the same or a different number of shares of our common stock and having an exercise price per share lower than the then-current exercise price per share of the cancelled option. No option granted under the 2009 EIP shall contain any provision entitling the optionee to the automatic grant of additional options in connection with any exercise of the original option.

Stock Awards and Restricted Stock Awards. The Board shall determine the terms and conditions of any stock award granted under the 2009 EIP entitling recipients to acquire shares of our common stock. The Board may provide that a stock award is subject to forfeiture should the conditions in the applicable award not be satisfied before the end of the applicable restriction period.

Other Stock-Based Awards. The Board shall have the right to grant other awards based on or with reference to our common stock or its trading price having such terms or conditions as the Board may determine.

Transferability of Awards

Except as the Board may otherwise determine or provide in an Award, Awards shall not be sold, assigned, transferred, pledged or otherwise encumbered by the person to whom they are granted, either voluntarily or by operation of law, except by will or the laws of descent and distribution, and, during the life of the participant, shall be exercisable only by the participant.

Eligibility to Receive Awards

Employees, officers, directors, consultants and advisors of the Company and its subsidiaries are eligible to receive Awards under the 2009 EIP. Incentive stock options may only be granted to employees of the Company and its subsidiaries.

The granting of Awards under the 2009 EIP is discretionary, and the individuals who may become participants and receive Awards under the 2009 EIP, and the number of shares they may acquire, are not determinable. The Company had 54 employees on April 1, 2012 and 4 non-employee directors, all of whom are eligible to receive Awards under the 2009 EIP.

47

Administration

The 2009 EIP is administered by our Board. The Board has the authority to grant and amend Awards, to adopt, amend and repeal the rules relating to the 2009 EIP, and to interpret and correct the provisions of the 2009 EIP and any Award. Our Board may delegate authority under the 2009 EIP to one or more committees or subcommittees of our Board. The Board has authorized the Compensation Committee of the Board to administer certain aspects of the 2009 EIP. To the extent permitted by law, the Board may delegate to an officer the power to grant Awards, provided that only the Board may grant Awards to any executive officer of the Company. The 2009 EIP requires that all discretionary Awards to non-employee directors will only be granted and administered by a committee, each member of which is an independent director as defined in NASDAQ s Marketplace Rules.

The Board is required to make appropriate adjustments in connection with the 2009 EIP and any outstanding Awards to reflect stock splits, stock dividends, recapitalizations, spin-offs and other similar changes in capitalization. Our Board may at any time provide that any Award will become immediately exercisable in full or in part, free of some or all restrictions or conditions, or otherwise realizable in full or in part, as the case may be, even if such acceleration may cause adverse tax consequences under Sections 280G, 4999, 422, or other sections of the Code.

The 2009 EIP also contains provisions addressing the consequences of any acquisition of the Company. In connection with an acquisition of the Company, by merger, sale of all or substantially all the assets or capital stock of the Company, or any other change in control or acquisition of the Company, as determined by the Board, the Board shall make appropriate provision for any outstanding Awards on the same basis or on different basis as our Board determines for:

continuation of the Awards by the Company;

assumption or substitution of Awards by the acquirer or surviving entity;

upon written notice, termination of all unexercised Awards unless the vested portion is exercised within a specified period following the date of such notice;

a cash payment to the holder of an unexercised Award equal to the difference between the fair market value of the Award and its exercise price, if applicable, or the vested portion thereof, including any vesting that may be accelerated; or

any combination of the foregoing.

Substitute Options

In connection with a merger or consolidation of an entity with the Company or the acquisition by the Company of property or stock of an entity, our Board may grant Awards in substitution for any stock or stock-based awards granted by such entity or an affiliate thereof. Substitute Awards shall be granted under the 2009 EIP on such terms as our Board deems appropriate and, except as required under Section 422 and related provisions of the Code, substitute options shall not count against the overall share limit under the 2009 EIP.

Provisions for Foreign Participants

The Board may modify Awards granted to participants who are foreign nationals or employed outside the United States or establish subplans or procedures under the 2009 EIP to recognize differences in laws, rules, regulations or customs of such foreign jurisdictions with respect to tax, securities, currency, employee benefit or other matters.

Amendment or Termination

The Board may at any time amend, suspend or terminate the 2009 EIP, subject to stockholder approval under any applicable legal, regulatory or listing requirement, or any outstanding Award, provided that the

48

consent of the participant shall be required if such action would materially and adversely affect the participant. No Award may be made under the 2009 EIP after the ten-year anniversary of its adoption, but Awards previously granted may extend beyond that date.

Dividends and Cash Awards

The Board may issue an Award that provides the participant with dividends or dividend equivalents or cash payments in lieu of or in addition to an Award.

Loans

The Board may authorize loans or cash payments to participants in connection with an Award. Loans may be secured by any security, including common stock, underlying or related to such Award, provided that no loan may exceed the fair market value of the security subject to such Award.

Federal Income Tax Consequences Related to the 2009 EIP

This summary of the United States federal income tax consequences to the Company and recipients of Awards granted under the 2009 EIP is based on the federal tax laws in effect as of the date of this proxy statement. This summary assumes that all Awards are exempt from, or comply with, the rules under Section 409A of the Code regarding nonqualified deferred compensation. This summary is very general and changes to these laws, or administrative or judicial interpretations of them, could alter the tax consequences described below. Additionally, this discussion does not address state or local tax, federal employment tax, or other federal tax consequences that may be associated with the 2009 EIP. Award recipients should consult their own tax advisors about how these rules affect their own particular tax situation.

Incentive Stock Options

A participant generally will not recognize income upon the grant of an incentive stock option. Also, except as described below, a participant will not recognize income upon exercise of an incentive stock option if the participant has been employed by the Company or its corporate parent or 50% or more-owned corporate subsidiary at all times beginning with the option grant date and ending three months before the date the participant exercises the option. If the participant has not been so employed during that time, then the participant will be taxed as described below under Nonstatutory Stock Options. The exercise of an incentive stock option may, however, subject the participant to the alternative minimum tax. The Company will not be entitled to a deduction as a result of the grant or exercise of an incentive stock option.

If the shares received pursuant to the exercise of an incentive stock option are disposed of within two years from the date of grant or within one year from the date of exercise, the participant will recognize ordinary income equal to the excess of the sale price over the price paid for the shares. The Company will be entitled to a deduction for the same amount. If the shares received pursuant to the exercise of an incentive stock option are disposed of more than two years from the date or grant and more than one year after the option was exercised, then the participant will recognize long-term capital gain or long-term capital loss on the spread. The Company will not be entitled to a deduction as a result of the disposition.

Nonstatutory Stock Options

A participant generally will not recognize taxable income upon the grant of a nonstatutory stock option. A participant will recognize ordinary income upon the exercise of a nonstatutory stock option equal to the excess of the then fair market value of the stock over the exercise price. The participant s basis for determining gain or loss upon the subsequent disposition of such shares acquired upon exercise will be the amount paid for such shares plus any ordinary income recognized as a result of the exercise of the option. Upon disposition, the difference

49

between the sale price and the participant s basis in the shares will be treated as a capital gain or loss and generally will be characterized as long-term capital gain or loss if the shares have been held for more than one year upon disposition.

In general, there will be no federal income tax deduction allowed to the Company upon the grant or termination of a nonqualified stock option or a sale or disposition of the shares acquired upon the exercise of a nonqualified stock option. However, upon the exercise of a nonqualified stock option, the Company may be entitled to a deduction for federal income tax purposes equal to the amount of ordinary income that a participant is required to recognize as a result of the exercise, provided that the deduction is not otherwise disallowed under the Code.

Restricted Stock Awards

A participant will not recognize income upon the grant of restricted stock unless an election under Section 83(b) of the Code is made within 30 days of the date of grant. If a timely election is made pursuant to Section 83(b) of the Code, a participant will recognize ordinary income at grant equal to the excess of the then fair market value of the stock over the purchase price. If the participant does not make a Section 83(b) election, the participant will not recognize income until the stock vests, at which point the participant will recognize ordinary income equal to the excess of the fair market value of the stock on the vesting date over the purchase price. The participant s basis for determining gain or loss upon the subsequent disposition of shares acquired as stock awards will be the amount paid for such shares plus any ordinary income recognized either when the stock is received or when the stock becomes vested, as applicable.

Upon the disposition of any stock received as a stock award under the 2009 EIP, the difference between the sale price and the recipient s basis in the shares will be treated as a capital gain or loss and generally will be characterized as long-term capital gain or loss if, at the time of disposition, the shares have been held for more than one year since the recipient recognized compensation income with respect to such shares. The Company may be entitled to a deduction in the year in which ordinary income is recognized by the participant.

Other Stock-Based Awards

The tax consequences associated with other stock-based Awards granted under the 2009 EIP will vary depending on the type of Award and its specific terms. Among the relevant factors are whether or not the Award has a readily ascertainable fair market value, whether or not the Award is subject to forfeiture provisions or restrictions on transfer, the nature of the property to be received by the participant under the Award and the participant s holding period and tax basis for the Award or underlying common stock.

Tax Consequences to the Company

Compensation paid to certain covered employees of public companies that exceeds \$1 million is not deductible under Section 162(m) of the Code unless certain conditions are met, including whether the compensation qualifies as performance-based compensation. Thus, any deductions available to the Company for grants under the 2009 EIP will be subject to the limitations of Section 162(m) of the Code.

Vote Required

To approve Proposal 3, stockholders holding a majority of Agenus common stock present or represented by proxy at the 2012 Annual Meeting and voting on the matter must vote FOR Proposal 3. Abstentions and broker non-votes will not be counted as votes cast or shares voting on Proposal 3 and will have no effect on the vote.

The Board of Directors recommends a vote FOR Proposal 3.

50

PROPOSAL 4 TO APPROVE AN AMENDMENT TO OUR DIRECTORS DEFERRED

COMPENSATION PLAN (AS AMENDED) TO INCREASE THE NUMBER OF SHARES

AUTHORIZED FOR ISSUANCE UNDER SUCH PLAN

The Board has adopted, subject to stockholder approval, an amendment to our DDCP, to increase the number of shares of our common stock available for issuance under the DDCP from 125,000 shares to 225,000 shares. The current amount of shares available for issuance under the DDCP is insufficient to enable the Company to continue operation of the DDCP. We believe the DDCP is beneficial to the Company and stockholders in enabling us to preserve our cash flow.

The following summary of the DDCP is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of the DDCP and the proposed amendment to the DDCP. The DDCP, as amended, is filed as Exhibit 10.1 to our Current Report on Form 8-K (File No. 0-29089 filed on June 11, 2007). The Third Amendment to the DDCP is filed as Appendix E to our Definitive Proxy Statement on Schedule 14A filed on April 27, 2009. The Fourth Amendment to the DDCP is filed as Exhibit 10.1 to our Current Report on Form 8-K (File No. 0-29089 filed on December 14, 2010). The Fifth Amendment to the DDCP is filed as Appendix B to our Definitive Proxy Statement on Schedule 14A filed on May 3, 2011. The proposed amendment to our DDCP is included as Appendix C to this proxy statement.

The DDCP allows each member of the Board who is not also an officer or employee of the Company to defer receipt of all or a portion of the cash compensation payable to him or her for service on our Board. Compensation may be deferred until termination of service as a director or, subject to certain restrictions, such other date as may be specified by the director. All of our current directors, except Dr. Garo H. Armen, Ph.D., are eligible to participate in the DDCP. The DDCP is currently administered by the Company s Chief Financial Officer, who has sole responsibility for interpreting the plan.

A director may elect to participate in the DDCP no later than September 30 of the year before the calendar year in which the deferral of compensation will begin and will designate to defer 25, 50, 75 or 100 percent of his or her total cash compensation. A deferral account is established for each participating director, which consists of a subaccount for amounts earning interest, denominated on a dollar basis (the cash account), and a subaccount for amounts invested in hypothetical shares of our common stock, which is denominated on a share basis (the stock account). Pursuant to the deferral agreement, each participant indicates the percentage of future deferrals to be invested in the cash account and the stock account, which investments occur on a quarterly basis. Amounts deferred to the cash account bear interest at the rate paid on one-year Treasury bills. Amounts deferred to the stock account are converted on a quarterly basis into a number of units representing shares of our common stock equal to the amount of compensation which the participant has elected to defer to the stock account divided by the applicable stock price for our common stock (the average closing price of our common stock for all trading days during the applicable calendar quarter as reported by The NASDAQ Capital Market or as reported by another system or organization selected by the administrator of the DDCP). A participant with amounts held in the stock account will be eligible for cash and stock dividends in the form of stock units on the date we pay any such dividends on shares of our common stock. Upon a stock dividend, recapitalization, merger, consolidation, or other change affecting common stock, an appropriate adjustment shall be made to each participant s stock account. The stock account is maintained for bookkeeping purposes only. Prior to receiving a distribution of the stock account, units representing shares distributed to a participant s stock account are not considered actual shares of our common stock for any purpose, and

Distributions from the deferral account will be paid in a lump sum or in annual installments for a period of up to five years and commence in the calendar year following a participant s termination of service as a director or, subject to certain restrictions, such other calendar year as may be specified by the participant. Distributions consist of (a) cash in the amount credited to the participant s account (prorated, if paid in installments) and (b) the number of shares of our common stock equal to the number of units credited to his or her stock account

51

(prorated, if paid in installments). Prior to distribution, units representing shares credited to a participant stock account are only considered outstanding in calculating our earnings per share and a participant has no rights as a stockholder with respect to such shares.

The DDCP is unfunded, and the Company has no obligation to set aside, segregate, or deposit any funds or assets of any kind to meet its obligations under the plan. The rights of any participant, beneficiary, or other person under the DDCP will be solely those of a general unsecured creditor of our Company. If a participant would receive a payment from his or her stock account in excess of the number of shares remaining under the DDCP, the participant shall receive cash. The Company may, without the consent of any participant, beneficiary, or other person amend the DDCP at any time, but no amendment may reduce the amount previously credited to a participant s deferral account. The Company may terminate the DDCP at any time, and the Company may, in its discretion, distribute amounts according to the participant s deferral election or in a lump sum as soon as practicable after the plan s termination date.

Vote Required

To approve Proposal 4, stockholders holding a majority of Agenus common stock present or represented by proxy at the 2012 Annual Meeting and voting on the matter must vote FOR Proposal 4. Abstentions and broker non-votes will not be counted as votes cast or shares voting on Proposal 4 and will have no effect on the vote.

The Board of Directors recommends a vote FOR Proposal 4.

52

PROPOSAL 5 TO RATIFY THE APPOINTMENT OF KPMG LLP AS OUR INDEPENDENT

REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM FOR THE FISCAL YEAR ENDING

DECEMBER 31, 2012

Our Audit and Finance Committee has selected KPMG LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2012. Although stockholder approval of the selection of KPMG LLP is not required by law, our Board of Directors believes that it is advisable to give stockholders an opportunity to ratify this selection.

If stockholders do not approve this proposal at the 2012 Annual Meeting, our Audit and Finance Committee will reconsider their selection of KPMG LLP. If stockholders do ratify this appointment, the Audit and Finance Committee, which has direct authority to engage our independent registered public accounting firm, may appoint a different independent registered public accounting firm at any time during the year if the Audit and Finance Committee determines that the change would be in the best interests of Agenus and our stockholders.

The Audit and Finance Committee has approved all services provided to Agenus by KPMG LLP during 2011. Representatives of KPMG LLP are expected to be present at the 2012 Annual Meeting. They will have the opportunity to make a statement if they desire to do so and will also be available to respond to appropriate questions from stockholders.

Audit Fees

Fees incurred by us for professional services rendered by KPMG LLP for the audit of the annual consolidated financial statements and of the effective operation of internal control over financial reporting, included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K, for the reviews of the consolidated financial statements included in our Forms 10-Q and for comfort letters, consents and review of registration statements were \$370,874 for 2011 and \$342,100 for 2010.

Audit-Related Fees

Fees paid to KPMG LLP for the audit of our 401(k) Retirement Plan were \$25,070 in 2011 and \$25,800 in 2010.

Tax Fees

Fees paid to KPMG LLP associated with tax compliance and tax consultation services for Antigenics Therapeutics Ltd. were 1,000 Euros in 2011 and 2010.

All Other Fees

We paid no other fees to KPMG LLP for 2011 or 2010.

Pre-Approval of Audit and Non-Audit Services

All of the KPMG LLP fees for 2011 and 2010 shown above were pre-approved by the Audit and Finance Committee. The Audit and Finance Committee pre-approves all audit and other permitted non-audit services provided by our independent registered public accounting firm. Pre-approval is generally provided for up to one year, is detailed as to the particular category of services and is subject to a monetary limit. Our independent registered public accounting firm and senior management periodically report to the Audit and Finance Committee the extent of services provided by the independent registered public accounting firm in accordance with the pre-approval, and the fees for the services performed to date. The Audit and Finance Committee may also pre-approve particular services on a case-by-case basis.

Vote Required

To approve Proposal 5, a majority of the votes cast by stockholders present in person or by proxy and voting on the matter must vote FOR Proposal 5. If your shares are held by your broker in street name, and you do not vote your shares, your brokerage firm has authority to vote your unvoted shares on Proposal 5. If the broker does not vote your unvoted shares, there will be no effect on the vote because these broker non-votes are not considered to be voting on the matter. Abstentions and broker non-votes will not be counted as votes cast or shares voting on Proposal 5, and will have no effect on the vote.

The Board of Directors recommends a vote FOR Proposal 5.

54

REPORT OF THE AUDIT AND FINANCE COMMITTEE

The Audit and Finance Committee of the Board consists entirely of independent directors who are not officers or employees of Agenus. The Board has adopted a written charter for the Audit and Finance Committee, the current version of which is available on our website at http://www.agenusbio.com/investors/corporate. No material on our website is part of this proxy statement.

In the course of its oversight of the Company s reporting process, the Audit and Finance Committee of the Board has (1) reviewed and discussed with management the Company s audited consolidated financial statements and management s assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2011, (2) discussed with KPMG LLP, our independent registered public accounting firm, the matters required to be discussed by Statement on Auditing Standards No. 61, Communication with Audit Committees, and (3) received the written disclosures from the auditors required by the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board independence and ethics rule, Rule 3526, Communication with Audit Committees Concerning Independence, discussed with the auditors their independence, and considered whether the provision of permissible non-audit services by the auditors is compatible with maintaining their independence.

Based on the foregoing review and discussions, the Audit and Finance Committee recommended to the Board that the audited consolidated financial statements be included in the Company s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011 for filing with the SEC.

By tl	he A	Audit	and	Finance	Committee,
-------	------	-------	-----	---------	------------

Brian Corvese, Chair

Tom Dechaene

Timothy Wright

55

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

Stockholder Proposals for 2013 Annual Meeting of Stockholders

Proposals to be included in the proxy statement. Under SEC rules, if a stockholder wants us to include a proposal in our proxy statement and form of proxy for presentation at our 2013 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, the proposal must be received by us, attention: Corporate Secretary, at our principal offices by December 31, 2012.

Other proposals (not to be included in the proxy statement). Under our by-laws, a stockholder must follow certain procedures to nominate persons for election as directors or to introduce an item of business at an annual meeting of stockholders. Among other requirements, these procedures require any nomination or proposed item of business to be submitted in writing to our Chairman of the Board or Corporate Secretary at our principal executive offices. Assuming our 2013 Annual Meeting of Stockholders is not more than 30 days before or 30 days after June 13, 2013, if you wish to bring business before the 2013 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, you must give us written notice by April 2, 2013.

However, if at least 60 days notice or prior public disclosure of the date of the 2013 Annual Meeting of Stockholders is given or made and the date of the 2013 Annual Meeting of Stockholders is not within 30 days before or after June 13, 2013, notice by the stockholder must be received 45 days prior to the date of the 2013 Annual Meeting of Stockholders. If less than 60 days notice or prior public disclosure of the date of the 2013 Annual Meeting of Stockholders is given or made and the date of the 2013 Annual Meeting of Stockholders is not within 30 days before or after June 13, 2013, notice by the stockholder must be received no later than 15 days after the date Agenus sends notice of the 2013 Annual Meeting of Stockholders. If a stockholder fails to provide timely notice of a proposal to be presented at the 2013 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, the proxies designated by the Board will have discretionary authority to vote on the proposal.

Householding of Meeting Materials

Some banks, brokers, and other nominee record holders may be participating in the practice of householding proxy statements and annual reports. This means that only one copy of our proxy statement or annual report may have been sent to multiple stockholders in your household. We will promptly provide a separate copy of either document to you if you contact Investor Relations at Agenus Inc., 3 Forbes Road, Lexington, Massachusetts 02421, or telephone or e-mail Investor Relations at 800-962-2436 or IR@agenusbio.com. If you want to receive separate copies of the annual report and proxy statement in the future or if you are receiving multiple copies and would like to receive only one copy for your household, you should contact your bank, broker or other nominee record holders, or you may contact us.

Documents Incorporated by Reference

The Director s Deferred Compensation Plan (as amended), the 2009 Equity Incentive Plan, and the financial statements from our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011 are herein incorporated by reference.

56

APPENDIX A

CERTIFICATE OF THIRD AMENDMENT

TO THE

AMENDED AND RESTATED CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION

AGENUS INC., a corporation organized and existing under the laws of the State of Delaware, hereby certifies as follows:

- 1. The name of the corporation is Agenus Inc. (the <u>Corporation</u>). The Corporation s original Certificate of Incorporation was filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware on November 10, 1999 (the <u>Certificate of Incorporation</u>). The Certificate of Incorporation was amended and restated on June 7, 2002 (the <u>Restated Certificate</u>), which was further amended on June 15, 2007 by a Certificate of Amendment (the <u>First Amendment</u>), which was further amended on January 6, 2011 by a Certificate of Ownership and Merger (the <u>Name Change Amendment</u>), which was further amended on September 29, 2011 by a Certificate of Second Amendment (the <u>Second Amendment</u> and the Restated Certificate, as amended by the First Amendment, the Name Change Amendment and the Second Amendment, the <u>Amended Certificate</u>). This Certificate of Third Amendment (the <u>Third Amendment</u>) amends certain provisions of the Amended Certificate, and has been duly adopted in accordance with the provisions of Section 242 of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware.
- 2. The Board of Directors of the Corporation has duly adopted a resolution, pursuant to Section 242 of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware, setting forth the following amendment to the Amended Certificate, and declaring the Third Amendment to be advisable.
- 3. This Third Amendment was duly adopted by the vote of the stockholders holding the requisite number of shares of outstanding stock of the Corporation entitled to vote thereon in accordance with the provisions of Sections 216 and 242 of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware.
- 4. The first sentence of the first paragraph of Article Fourth of the Amended Certificate is hereby amended to read as follows:

FOURTH: The Corporation shall be authorized to issue seventy-five million (75,000,000) shares of capital stock, which shall be divided into seventy million (70,000,000) shares of Common Stock, par value \$0.01 per share, and five million (5,000,000) shares of Preferred Stock, par value \$0.01 per share.

- 5. This Third Amendment shall be effective as of 12:01 A.M. (Eastern Time) on June 14, 2012 in accordance with the provisions of Section 103(d) of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware.
- 6. Except as set forth in this Third Amendment, the Restated Certificate remains in full force and effect.

[Signature Page to Follow]

A-1

Table of Contents

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has duly executed this Third Amendment in the name of and on behalf of the Corporation on this day of $\,$, 2012.

AGENUS INC.

By:

Name: Garo H. Armen Title: Chief Executive Officer

A-2

APPENDIX B

AGENUS

2009 EQUITY INCENTIVE PLAN

1. Purpose and Eligibility

The purpose of this 2009 Equity Incentive Plan (the <u>Plan</u>) of Agenus Inc., a Delaware corporation (the <u>Company</u>), is to provide stock options and other equity interests in the Company (each an <u>Award</u>) to employees, officers, directors, consultants and advisors of the Company and its Subsidiaries, all of whom are eligible to receive Awards under the Plan, other than a person who has irrevocably elected not to be eligible. Any person to whom an Award has been granted under the Plan is called a <u>Participant</u>. Additional definitions are contained in Section 8.

2. Administration

- a. <u>Administration by Board of Directors</u>. The Plan will be administered by the Board of Directors of the Company (the <u>Board</u>). The Board, in its sole discretion, shall have the authority to grant and amend Awards, to adopt, amend and repeal rules relating to the Plan and to interpret and correct the provisions of the Plan and any Award. All decisions by the Board shall be final and binding on all interested persons. Neither the Company nor any member of the Board shall be liable for any action or determination relating to the Plan or any Award.
- b. <u>Appointment of Committees</u>. To the extent permitted by applicable law, the Board may delegate any or all of its powers under the Plan to one or more committees or subcommittees of the Board (a <u>Committee</u>). All references in the Plan to the <u>Board</u> shall mean any such other Committee or the Board, as applicable. Discretionary Awards to non-employee directors will only be granted and administered by a Committee, each member of which is an independent director as defined in the applicable NASDAQ Marketplace Rules.
- c. <u>Delegation to Officers</u>. To the extent permitted by applicable law, the Board may delegate to one or more officers of the Company the power to grant Awards to employees or officers of the Company or any of its present or future parent or subsidiary corporations and to exercise such other powers under the Plan as the Board may determine, provided that no officer shall be authorized to grant Awards to any executive officer of the Company (as defined by Rule 3b-7 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the Exchange Act) or to any officer of the Company (as defined by Rule 16a-1 under the Exchange Act).

3. Stock Available for Awards

- a. Number of Shares. Subject to adjustment under Section 3(b), the aggregate number of shares of Common Stock of the Company (the Common Stock) that may be issued pursuant to the Plan is 2,166,666 shares from any Award expires, or is terminated, surrendered or forfeited, in whole or in part, the unissued Common Stock covered by such Award shall again be available for the grant of Awards under the Plan. If shares of Common Stock issued pursuant to the Plan are repurchased by, or are surrendered or forfeited to, the Company at no more than the original purchase price thereof, such shares of Common Stock shall again be available for the grant of Awards under the Plan. The Board may adopt such share counting rules as it deems appropriate, provided that such rules are not inconsistent with the Plan.
- b. <u>Adjustment to Common Stock</u>. In the event of any stock split, stock dividend, extraordinary cash dividend, recapitalization, reorganization, merger, consolidation, combination, exchange of shares, liquidation, spin-off, split-up, or other similar change in capitalization or event, (i) the number and class of securities available for Awards under the Plan, (ii) the number and class of securities, vesting schedule and exercise price per share subject to each outstanding Option, (iii) the repurchase price per security subject to repurchase, and (iv) the terms of each other outstanding Award shall be adjusted by the Board (or substituted Awards may be made) to avoid an unfair result. If Section 7(e)(i) applies for any event, this Section 3(b) shall not be applicable.

¹ If the stockholders approve Amendment No. 1 to the Agenus Inc. 2009 Equity Incentive Plan, the maximum number of shares that may be awarded under the Plan will increase from 2,166,666 to 4,200,000.

4. Stock Options

- a. <u>General</u>. The Board may grant options to purchase Common Stock (each, an <u>Option</u>) and determine the number of shares of Common Stock to be covered by each Option, the exercise price of each Option and the conditions and limitations applicable to the exercise of each Option and the Common Stock issued upon the exercise of each Option, including vesting provisions, repurchase provisions and restrictions relating to applicable federal or state securities laws, as it considers advisable.
- b. <u>Incentive Stock Options</u>. An Option that the Board intends to be an incentive stock option, as defined in Section 422 of the Code (an <u>Incentive Stock Option</u>), shall be granted only to employees of the Company and any other entity the employees of which are entitled to receive Incentive Stock Options under the Code. All Incentive Stock Options that are granted pursuant to the Plan shall be subject to, and shall be construed consistently with, the requirements of Section 422 of the Code. The Board and the Company shall have no liability if an Option or any part thereof that is intended to be an Incentive Stock Option does not qualify as such. An Option or any part thereof that does not qualify as an Incentive Stock Option is referred to herein as a <u>Nonstatutory Stock Option</u>.
- c. Exercise Price. The Board shall establish the exercise price (or determine the method by which the exercise price shall be determined) at the time each Option is granted and specify such exercise price in the applicable option agreement, provided, however, that the exercise price shall be not less than 100% of the fair market value of the shares subject thereto at the time of grant, as determined by the Board.
- d. <u>Duration of Options</u>. Each Option shall be exercisable at such times and subject to such terms and conditions as the Board may specify in the applicable option agreement, provided, however, that no Option will be granted for a term in excess of 10 years.
- e. Exercise of Option. Options may be exercised only by delivery to the Company of a written notice of exercise signed by the proper person, or any other form of notice approved by the Board, together with payment in full as specified in Section 4(f) for the number of shares for which the Option is exercised.
- f. <u>Payment Upon Exercise</u>. No shares shall be delivered pursuant to any exercise of an Option until the Company receives payment in full of the option exercise price in the manner provided in the applicable option agreement. Methods of payment may include any of the following or any combination thereof or any other form of lawful consideration: (i) cash, check or wire transfer of funds; (ii) promissory note; (iii) shares of Common Stock owned by the Participant valued at fair market value (as determined by the Board or as determined pursuant to the applicable option agreement); (iv) so-called cashless exercise or net issuance; and (v) arrangements with a broker or other financial institution for the prompt payment of the exercise price to the Company.
- g. Repricing. The Board may, without stockholder approval, amend any outstanding Option granted under the Plan to provide an exercise price per share that is lower than the then-current exercise price per share of such outstanding Option. The Board may also, without stockholder approval, cancel any outstanding Option and grant in substitution therefor new Options covering the same or a different number of shares of Common Stock and having an exercise price per share lower than the then-current exercise price per share of the cancelled Option.
- h. No Reload Rights. No Option granted under the Plan shall contain any provision entitling the optionee to the automatic grant of additional Options in connection with any exercise of the original Option.

5. Stock Awards

a. <u>Grants</u>. The Board may grant Awards entitling recipients to acquire shares of Common Stock for any lawful consideration (a <u>Stock Award</u>). The Board may, but need not, provide that such Stock Award shall be subject to forfeiture to the Company in the event that conditions specified by the Board in the applicable Award are not satisfied prior to the end of the applicable restriction period or periods established by the Board for such Award (a <u>Restricted Stock Award</u>).

B-2

b. <u>Terms and Conditions</u>. The Board shall determine the terms and conditions of any such Stock Award. In the case of a Restricted Stock Award, any stock certificates issued in respect thereof shall be registered in the name of the Participant and, unless otherwise determined by the Board, deposited by the Participant, together with a stock power endorsed in blank, with the Company (or its designee). After the expiration of the applicable restriction periods, the Company (or such designee) shall deliver the certificates no longer subject to such restrictions to the Participant or, if the Participant has died, to the beneficiary designated by a Participant, in a manner determined by the Board, to receive amounts due or exercise rights of the Participant in the event of the Participant s death (the <u>Designated Beneficiary</u>). In the absence of an effective designation by a Participant, Designated Beneficiary shall mean the Participant s estate.

6. Other Stock-Based Awards

The Board shall have the right to grant other Awards based upon or with reference to the Common Stock or the trading price thereof and having such terms and conditions as the Board may determine, including, without limitation, the grant or sale of shares of stock based upon certain conditions, the grant of securities convertible into Common Stock and the grant of stock appreciation rights, phantom stock awards or stock units, which may be settled in cash or stock.

7. General Provisions Applicable to Awards

- a. <u>Transferability of Awards</u>. Except as the Board may otherwise determine or provide in an Award, Awards shall not be sold, assigned, transferred, pledged or otherwise encumbered by the person to whom they are granted, either voluntarily or by operation of law, except by will or the laws of descent and distribution, and, during the life of the Participant, shall be exercisable only by the Participant. References to a Participant, to the extent relevant in the context, shall include references to authorized transferees.
- b. <u>Documentation</u>. Each Award shall be evidenced by an instrument in such form as the Board shall determine or as executed by an officer of the Company pursuant to authority delegated by the Board. Each Award may contain terms and conditions in addition to those set forth in the Plan, provided that such terms and conditions do not contravene the provisions of the Plan. If a person to whom an Award has been granted fails to execute and deliver to the Company within the time specified by the Company the form of Award instrument specified by the Company, such Award shall be voidable by the Company at its election, with or without notice to such person.
- c. Board Discretion. The terms of each type of Award need not be identical, and the Board need not treat Participants uniformly.
- d. <u>Termination of Status</u>. The Board shall determine the effect on an Award of the disability, death, retirement, authorized leave of absence or other change in the employment or other status of a Participant and the extent to which, and the period during which, the Participant, or the Participant s legal representative, conservator, guardian or Designated Beneficiary, may exercise rights under the Award.

e. Acquisition of the Company.

(i) Consequences of an Acquisition. In connection with an Acquisition (as defined below), the Board or the board of directors of the surviving or acquiring entity (as used in this Section 7(e)(i), also the Board) shall as to outstanding Awards (on the same basis or on different bases as the Board shall specify) make appropriate provision for the continuation of such Awards by the Company or the assumption of, or substitution for, such Awards by the surviving or acquiring entity and by substituting on an equitable basis for the shares then subject to such Awards either (a) the consideration payable with respect to the outstanding shares of Common Stock in connection with the Acquisition, (b) shares of stock of the surviving or acquiring corporation or (c) such other securities or other consideration as the Board deems appropriate, the fair market value of which (as determined by the Board in its sole discretion) shall not materially differ

B-3

from the fair market value of the shares of Common Stock subject to such Awards immediately preceding the Acquisition. In addition to, in lieu of, or in combination with the foregoing, with respect to unexercised Options or other unexercised Awards, the Board may, on the same basis or on different bases as the Board shall specify, upon written notice to the affected Participants, provide that one or more such Options or Awards (or the vested portion thereof) must be exercised, in whole or in part, within a specified number of days of the date of such notice, at the end of which period such unexercised Options or unexercised Awards (or the vested portion thereof) shall terminate in their entirety, and/or provide that one or more unexercised Options or unexercised Awards (or the vested portion thereof), in whole or in part, shall be terminated in their entirety in exchange for a cash payment equal to the fair market value (as determined by the Board in its sole discretion) for the shares subject to such unexercised Options or unexercised Awards (or the vested portion thereof) minus the exercise price thereof, if applicable. Unless otherwise determined by the Board (on the same basis or on different bases as the Board shall specify), any repurchase rights, vesting provisions or other rights of the Company that relate to an Option or other Award shall continue to apply to consideration, including cash, that has been substituted, assumed or amended for an Option or other Award pursuant to this paragraph. The Company may hold in escrow all or any portion of any such consideration in order to effectuate any continuing restrictions.

- (ii) <u>Acquisition Defined</u>. An <u>Acquisition</u> shall mean: (x) the sale of the Company by merger in which the stockholders of the Company in their capacity as such no longer own a majority of the outstanding equity securities of the Company (or its successor); or (y) any sale of all or substantially all of the assets or capital stock of the Company (other than in a spin-off or similar transaction) or (z) any other change of control or acquisition of the business of the Company, as determined by the Board.
- (iii) Assumption of Options Upon Certain Events. In connection with a merger or consolidation of an entity with the Company or a Subsidiary or the acquisition by the Company of property or stock of an entity, the Board may grant Awards under the Plan in substitution for stock and stock-based awards issued by such entity or an affiliate thereof. The substitute Awards shall be granted on such terms and conditions as the Board considers appropriate in the circumstances. Substitute Options may be granted on such terms as the Board deems appropriate in the circumstances, notwithstanding any limitations on Options contained elsewhere herein. Substitute Options shall not count against the overall share limit set forth in Section 3(a), except as may be required by reason of Section 422 and related provisions of the Code.
- f. Withholding. Each Participant shall pay to the Company, or make provisions satisfactory to the Company for payment of, any taxes required by law to be withheld in connection with Awards to such Participant no later than the date of the event creating the tax liability. The Board may allow Participants to satisfy such tax obligations in whole or in part by transferring shares of Common Stock, including shares retained from the Award creating the tax obligation, valued at their fair market value (as determined by the Board or as determined pursuant to the applicable Award). The Company may, to the extent permitted by law, deduct any such tax obligations from any payment of any kind otherwise due to a Participant. The Board may impose such restrictions in connection therewith as may be necessary to avoid any transaction that might give rise to liability under Section 16(b) of the Exchange Act.
- g. Amendment of Awards. The Board may amend, modify or terminate any outstanding Award under certain circumstances including, but not limited to, if the Board determines that the provisions of the Plan or any Award are in contravention of any law or regulation of any governmental entity or self-regulatory organization with jurisdiction over the Company, or would have material adverse effects on the taxation of the Company or the Participant. In connection therewith, the Board may substitute for any such Award another Award of the same or a different type, change the date of exercise or realization, convert an Incentive Stock Option to a Nonstatutory Stock Option or effect any other modification or amendment, provided that the Participant s consent to such action shall be required unless the Board determines that the action, taking into account any related action, would not materially and adversely affect the Participant.
- h. Conditions on Delivery of Stock. The Company will not be obligated to deliver any shares of Common Stock pursuant to the Plan or to remove restrictions from shares previously delivered under the Plan until (i) all

B-4

Table of Contents

conditions of the Award have been met or removed to the satisfaction of the Company, (ii) in the opinion of the Company s counsel, all other legal matters in connection with the issuance and delivery of such shares have been satisfied, including any applicable securities laws and any applicable stock exchange or stock market rules and regulations, and (iii) the Participant has executed and delivered to the Company such representations or agreements as the Company may consider appropriate to satisfy the requirements of any applicable laws, rules or regulations.

- i. Acceleration. The Board may at any time provide that any Options shall become immediately exercisable in full or in part, that any Restricted Stock Awards shall be free of some or all restrictions, or that any other stock-based Awards may become exercisable in full or in part or free of some or all restrictions or conditions, or otherwise realizable in full or in part, as the case may be, despite the fact that the foregoing actions may (i) cause the application of Sections 280G and 4999 of the Code if a change in ownership or control of the Company occurs, or (ii) disqualify all or part of the Option as an Incentive Stock Option. In the event of the acceleration of the exercisability of one or more outstanding Options, including pursuant to paragraph (e)(i), the Board may provide, as a condition of full exercisability of any or all such Options, that the Common Stock or other substituted consideration, including cash, as to which exercisability has been accelerated shall be restricted and subject to forfeiture back to the Company at the option of the Company at the cost thereof upon termination of employment or other relationship, with the timing and other terms of the vesting of such restricted stock or other consideration being equivalent to the timing and other terms of the superseded exercise schedule of the related Option.
- j. <u>Settlement</u>. The Board shall determine whether Awards are settled in whole or in part in cash, Common Stock, other securities of the Company, Awards or other property.
- k. <u>Dividends and Cash Awards</u>. In the discretion of the Board, any Award under the Plan may provide the Participant with (i) dividends or dividend equivalents payable currently or deferred with or without interest, and (ii) cash payments in lieu of or in addition to an Award.
- l. <u>Loans</u>. The Board may authorize the making of loans or cash payments to Participants in connection with any Award under the Plan, which loans may be secured by any security, including Common Stock, underlying or related to such Award (provided that such Loan shall not exceed the fair market value of the security subject to such Award), and which may be forgiven upon such terms and conditions as the Board may establish at the time of such loan or at any time thereafter.
- m. <u>Use for Settlement or Compensation</u>. Awards may be made available as a form of payment in the settlement of other Awards granted under the Plan or as payment in lieu of compensation to which a Participant is otherwise entitled.

8. Miscellaneous

- a. Definitions.
- (i) <u>Company</u>, for purposes of eligibility under the Plan, shall include any present or future subsidiary corporations of Agenus Inc., as defined in Section 424(f) of the Code (a <u>Subsidiary</u>), and any future parent corporation of Agenus Inc., as defined in Section 424(e) of the Code. For purposes of Awards other than Incentive Stock Options, the term <u>Company</u> shall include any other business venture in which the Company has a direct or indirect significant interest, as determined by the Board in its sole discretion.
- (ii) <u>Code</u> means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and any regulations promulgated thereunder.
- (iii) <u>employee</u>, for purposes of eligibility under the Plan (but not for purposes of Section 4(b)), shall include a person to whom an offer of employment has been extended by the Company.

B-5

Table of Contents

- b. No Right to Employment, Service on the Board or Other Status. No person shall have any claim or right to be granted an Award, and the grant of an Award shall not be construed as giving a Participant the right to continued employment, service on the Board or any other relationship with the Company. The Company expressly reserves the right at any time to dismiss or otherwise terminate its relationship with a Participant free from any liability or claim under the Plan.
- c. No Rights As Stockholder. Subject to the provisions of the applicable Award, no Participant or Designated Beneficiary shall have any rights as a stockholder with respect to any shares of Common Stock to be distributed with respect to an Award until becoming the record holder thereof.
- d. Effect on Other Benefit Plans. Unless specifically provided otherwise in an applicable Award, the amount of any compensation deemed to be received by a Participant as a result of the receipt or exercise of an Award will not constitute earnings with respect to which any other benefits of such Participant are determined, including without limitation benefits under any pension, profit sharing, life insurance or salary continuation plan.
- e. <u>Authorization of Sub-Plans</u>. The Board may from time to time establish one or more sub-plans under the Plan for purposes of satisfying applicable blue sky, securities or tax laws of various jurisdictions. The Board shall establish such sub-plans by adopting supplements to this Plan containing (i) such limitations on the Board s discretion under the Plan as the Board deems necessary or desirable or (ii) such additional terms and conditions not otherwise inconsistent with the Plan as the Board shall deem necessary or desirable. All supplements adopted by the Board shall be deemed to be part of the Plan, but each supplement shall apply only to Participants within the affected jurisdiction and the Company shall not be required to provide copies of any supplement to Participants in any jurisdiction which is not the subject of such supplement. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Board may modify Awards granted to Participants who are foreign nationals or employed outside the United States or establish sub-plans or procedures under the Plan to recognize differences in laws, rules, regulations or customs of such foreign jurisdictions with respect to tax, securities, currency, employee benefit or other matters.
- f. <u>Effective Date and Term of Plan</u>. The Plan shall become effective on the date on which it is approved by the Company s stockholders. No Awards shall be granted under the Plan after the completion of ten years from the date on which the Plan was approved by the Company s stockholders, but Awards previously granted may extend beyond that date.
- g. Amendment of Plan. The Board may amend, suspend or terminate the Plan or any portion thereof at any time, subject to any required stockholder approval under any applicable legal, regulatory or listing requirement.
- h. Governing Law. The provisions of the Plan and all Awards made hereunder shall be governed by and interpreted in accordance with the laws of Delaware, without regard to any applicable conflicts of law.

This Plan was approved by the Board of Directors on March 12, 2009.

This Plan was approved by the Stockholders on June 10, 2009.

B-6

APPENDIX C

SIXTH AMENDMENT TO DIRECTORS DEFERRED COMPENSATION PLAN

Pursuant to Section 4.1 of the Agenus Inc. Directors Deferred Compensation Plan, as amended (the Plan), Agenus Inc. (the Corporation) hereby amends the Plan as follows, effective June 13, 2012:

2. The first sentence of Section 2.6 shall be deleted and replaced in its entirety with the following: The aggregate number of shares of common stock which have been reserved for issuance under this plan is 225,000.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Corporation has caused this Sixth Amendment to be executed in its name and behalf by its officer hereunto duly authorized.

Dated June 13, 2012	
AGENUS INC.	
Ву:	
Name:	
Title:	_

C-1

(FORM OF PROXY CARD)

AGENUS INC VOTE BY INTERNET <u>www.proxyvote.com</u>

3 FORBES

ROAD Use the internet to transmit your voting instructions and for electronic delivery of information up until

11:59 P.M. Eastern Time on June 12, 2012. Have your proxy card in hand when you access the website and follow the instructions to obtain your records, and to create an electronic voting

instruction form.

MASSACHUSETTS

LEXINGTON,

02421

Electronic Delivery of Future PROXY MATERIALS

If you would like to reduce the costs incurred by Agenus Inc. in mailing proxy materials, you can consent to receiving all future proxy statements, proxy cards, and annual reports electronically via e-mail or the internet. To sign up for electronic delivery, please follow the instructions above to vote using the internet and, when prompted, indicate that you agree to receive or access stockholder communications electronically in future years.

VOTE BY PHONE - 1-800-690-6903

Use any touch-tone telephone and follow the instructions. Your shares will be voted according to your instructions. If you vote over the telephone, your vote must be received by 11:59 P.M. Eastern Time on June 12, 2012.

VOTE BY MAIL

Mark, sign and date your proxy card and return it in the postage-paid envelope we have provided or return it to Vote Processing, c/o Broadridge, 51 Mercedes Way, Edgewood, NY 11717.

<u>Table of Contents</u>							
TO VOTE, MARK BLOCKS BELOW IN BLUE	OR BI	ACK INK A	S FOLLO	WS: KEEP THIS PORTION	FOR Y	OUR RECO	RDS
THIS PROXY CARD IS VALID ONLY WHEN	N SIGI	NED AND D	ATED.	DETACH AND RETUR	RN THI	S PORTION	ONLY
The Board of Directors recommends that 1. Election of Directors Nominees:		ote FOR th Withhold All		To withhold authority to vote for any individed All Except and write the number(s) of the results of the results are supplied to the results of the results			
(01) Wadih Jordan				All Except and write the number(s) of the f	ЮПППС	c(s) on the	inic ociow.
(02) Shalini Sharp							
The Board of Directors recommends that	you v	ote FOR pr	oposals 2	2, 3, 4 and 5.			
2. To approve an amondment to our Amondo	امسط	Dostated Co	autificata	of Incompany (or amounted) to decrease	For	Against	Abstain
2. To approve an amendment to our Amende the number of shares authorized for issuance		Restated Ce	ertificate	of incorporation (as amended) to decrease			
3. To approve an amendment to our 2009 Eq issuance under such plan thereunder.	uity Iı	ncentive Pla	n to incre	ase the number of shares authorized for			
issuance under such plan dicredider.							
		ferred Com	pensation	Plan (as amended) to increase the number of			
shares authorized for issuance under such pla	ın.						
5. To ratify the appointment of KPMG LLP a	as our	independen	ıt register	ed public accounting firm for the fiscal year			
ending December 31, 2012.		-	_				
Note: Such other business as may properly co	ome b	efore the mo	eeting or	any adjournment thereof.			
				attorney, executor, administrator, or other fidu n. If a corporation or partnership, please sign i			

Signature (Joint Owners)

Date

Date

Signature (Please sign within box)

AGENUS INC.

Annual Meeting of Stockholders

June 13, 2012 5:00 P.M.

This proxy is solicited on behalf of the Board of Directors

The undersigned stockholder of Agenus Inc. (the Company) hereby appoints Garo H. Armen, Ph.D. and Christine M. Klaskin, and each of them acting singly, the attorneys and proxies of the undersigned, with full power of substitution, to vote on behalf of the undersigned all of the shares of capital stock of the Company that the undersigned is entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting of Stockholders of the Company to be held on June 13, 2012, and at all adjournments thereof, hereby revoking any proxy heretofore given with respect to such shares.

THIS PROXY WHEN PROPERLY EXECUTED WILL BE VOTED IN THE MANNER DIRECTED BY THE UNDERSIGNED STOCKHOLDER(S). IF NO SPECIFICATION IS MADE, THIS PROXY WILL BE VOTED FOR ALL PROPOSALS. IN THEIR DISCRETION, THE PROXIES ARE ALSO AUTHORIZED TO VOTE UPON SUCH OTHER MATTERS AS MAY PROPERLY COME BEFORE THE MEETING.

PLEASE SIGN AND MAIL THIS PROXY TODAY.

Continued and to be signed on reverse side.

ariant: normal;">Realized

and

Unrealized

Gains

(Losses) in

Earnings

Sales and

Issuances and	
other	
Transfers	
into	
Transfers	
out of	
September 30,	
Total Net	
Unrealized	
Gains (Losses)	
Included in	
(in millions)	
2014	
2014	

and OCI	0 0	
Purchases		
Maturities		
Settlements ⁽¹⁾		
Level 3		
Level 3		
2015		
Earnings ⁽³⁾		
Assets:		

Investments

Consolidated sponsored

investment funds - Private Equity

\$

80

\$

\$

\$

\$

(80

)

\$

__

\$

\$

Assets of consolidated VIEs:

Bank loans

302

—

—

(302

)

_

_

Bonds 18 (18)

_

_

Private equity

13

79

__

80

172

\$

13

Total Level 3 assets of

consolidated VIEs

320

13

79

(240

)

172

Total Level 3 assets

\$

400

\$

13

\$

79

\$

\$

(320

)

\$

\$

\$

172

Liabilities:

Borrowings of consolidated VIEs

\$

3,389

\$

\$

\$

\$

(3,389

)

\$
-\$
--

Other liabilities⁽²⁾

39

1

(1

)

_

37

\$

1

Total Level 3 liabilities

\$

3,428

\$

1

\$

\$

_

\$

(3,390

)

\$

21
(3) Earnings attributable to the change in unrealized gains (losses) relating to assets and liabilities still held at the reporting date.
(2) Other liabilities amount includes contingent liabilities related to certain acquisitions.
Amounts primarily include the consolidation (deconsolidation) of VIEs due to the adoption of ASU 2015-02, Consolidation: Amendments to the Consolidation Analysis, ("ASU 2015-12"). See Note 2, Significant Accounting Policies, in the 2015 10-K for further information on ASU 2015-02.
\$ 37
\$

Realized and Unrealized Gains (Losses) for Level 3 Assets and Liabilities. Realized and unrealized gains (losses) recorded for Level 3 assets and liabilities are reported in nonoperating income (expense) on the condensed consolidated statements of income. A portion of net income (loss) for consolidated sponsored investment funds are allocated to noncontrolling interests to reflect net income (loss) not attributable to the Company.

Transfers in and/or out of Levels. Transfers in and/or out of levels are reflected when significant inputs, including market inputs or performance attributes, used for the fair value measurement become observable/unobservable, or when the carrying value of certain equity method investments no longer represents fair value as determined under valuation methodologies.

Disclosures of Fair Value for Financial Instruments Not Held at Fair Value. At September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, the fair value of the Company's financial instruments not held at fair value are categorized in the table below:

	1 '		Decemb 2015	er 31,			
		Estimated		Estimated			
	Carrying	5	Carrying	3	Fair Valu	e	
		Fair		Fair			
(in millions)	Amount	Value	Amount	Value	Hierarchy	7	
Financial Assets:							
Cash and cash equivalents	\$5,454	\$ 5,454	\$6,083	\$ 6,083	Level 1	(1),(2)	
Accounts receivable	2,601	2,601	2,237	2,237	Level 1	(3)	
Cash and cash equivalents of consolidated VIEs	161	161	148	148	Level 1	(1),(2)	
Financial Liabilities:							
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	1,354	1,354	1,068	1,068	Level 1	(3)	
Long-term borrowings	4,961	5,403	4,930	5,223	Level 2	(4)	

- (1) Cash and cash equivalents are carried at either cost or amortized cost, which approximates fair value due to their short-term maturities.
- (2) At September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, approximately \$134 million and \$132 million, respectively, of money market funds were recorded within cash and cash equivalents, which includes money market funds of consolidated VREs, on the condensed consolidated statements of financial condition. In addition, at September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, approximately \$34 million and \$68 million, respectively, of money market funds were recorded within cash and cash equivalents of consolidated VIEs. Money market funds are valued based on quoted market prices, or \$1.00 per share, which generally is the NAV of the fund.
- (3) The carrying amounts of accounts receivable, accounts payable and accrued liabilities approximate fair value due to their short-term nature.
- (4) Long-term borrowings are recorded at amortized cost net of unamortized debt issuance costs. The fair value of the long-term borrowings, including the current portion of long-term borrowings, is estimated using market prices at the end of September 2016 and December 2015, respectively. See Note 10, Borrowings, for the fair value of each of the Company's long-term borrowings.

22

Investments in Certain Entities that Calculate Net Asset Value Per Share.

As a practical expedient to value certain investments that do not have a readily determinable fair value and have attributes of an investment company, the Company uses NAV as the fair value. The following tables list information regarding all investments that use a fair value measurement to account for both their financial assets and financial liabilities in their calculation of a NAV per share (or equivalent).

September 30, 2016

				То	tal		
				Unfunded		Redemption	Redemption
(in millions)	Ref	Fa	nir Value	Co	mmitments	Frequency	Notice Period
Equity method: ⁽¹⁾ Hedge funds/funds of hedge funds	(a)	\$	230	\$	21	Daily/Monthly (22%)	1 – 90 days
						Quarterly (51%)	
						N/R (27%)	
Private equity funds	(b)		88		69	N/R	N/R
Real assets funds	(c)		67		34	Quarterly (36%)	60 days
						N/R (64%)	
Other	(d)		14		5	Daily/Monthly (42%)	3-5 days
						N/R (58%)	
Consolidated VIEs:							
Private equity funds of funds	(e)		109		17	N/R	N/R
Hedge fund	(a)		35		_	Quarterly	90 days
Real assets funds	(c)		34		17	N/R	N/R
Total		\$	577	\$	163		

December 31, 2015

		Total		
	Fair	Unfunded	Redemption	Redemption
(in millions) Equity method:(1)		Commitments	Frequency	Notice Period
Hedge funds/funds of hedge funds	(a) \$ 217	\$ 30	Daily/Monthly (22%)	30 - 90 days
			Quarterly (52%)	
			N/R (26%)	

Private equity funds	(b)	89	67	N/R	N/R
Real assets funds	(c)	94	31	Quarterly (25%)	60 days
				N/R (75%)	
Other	(d)	44	5	Daily/Monthly (68%	3-5 days
				N/R (32%)	
Consolidated VIEs:					
Private equity funds of funds	(e)	145	19	N/R	N/R
Hedge fund	(a)	58	_	Quarterly	90 days
Total		\$ 647	\$ 152		

N/R – not redeemable

- (1) Comprised of equity method investments, which include investments in investment companies, which account for their financial assets and most financial liabilities under fair value measures; therefore, the Company's investment in such equity method investees approximates fair value.
- (a) This category includes hedge funds and funds of hedge funds that invest primarily in equities, fixed income securities, distressed credit, opportunistic and mortgage instruments and other third-party hedge funds. The fair values of the investments have been estimated using the NAV of the Company's ownership interest in partners' capital. It was estimated that the investments in the funds that are not subject to redemption will be liquidated over a weighted-average period of approximately one year at both September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015.
- (b) This category includes several private equity funds that initially invest in nonmarketable securities of private companies, which ultimately may become public in the future. The fair values of these investments have been estimated using capital accounts representing the Company's ownership interest in the funds as well as other performance inputs. The Company's investment in each fund is not subject to redemption and is normally returned through distributions as a result of the liquidation of the underlying assets of the private equity funds. It was estimated that the investments in these funds will be liquidated over a weighted-average period of approximately four years at both September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015.

23

- This category includes several real assets funds that invest directly in real estate, real estate related assets and infrastructure. The fair values of the investments have been estimated using capital accounts representing the Company's ownership interest in the funds. A majority of the Company's investments are not subject to redemption or are not currently redeemable and are normally returned through distributions as a result of the liquidation of the underlying assets of the funds. It is estimated that the investments in these funds not subject to redemptions will be liquidated over a weighted-average period of approximately six years at both September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, respectively.
- (d) This category includes investments in several real estate funds. The investments are not subject to redemption; however, distributions as a result of the liquidation of the underlying assets will be used to settle certain deferred compensation liabilities over time. In addition, this category for 2015 also includes a multi-asset fund that is redeemable. The fair values of the investments have been estimated using capital accounts representing the Company's ownership interest in partners' capital.
- (e) This category includes the underlying third-party private equity funds within consolidated BlackRock sponsored private equity funds of funds. The fair values of the investments in the third-party funds have been estimated using capital accounts representing the Company's ownership interest in each fund in the portfolio as well as other performance inputs. These investments are not subject to redemption; however, for certain funds, the Company may sell or transfer its interest, which may need approval by the general partner of the underlying funds. Due to the nature of the investments in this category, the Company reduces its investment by distributions that are received through the realization of the underlying assets of the funds. It is estimated that the underlying assets of these funds will be liquidated over a weighted-average period of approximately five years at both September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015. The total remaining unfunded commitments to other third-party funds were \$17 million at September 30, 2016 and \$19 million at December 31, 2015. The Company had contractual obligations to the consolidated funds of \$24 million at September 30, 2016 and \$31 million at December 31, 2015.

7. Derivatives and Hedging

The Company maintains a program to enter into swaps to hedge against market price and interest rate exposures with respect to certain seed investments in sponsored investment products. At September 30, 2016, the Company had outstanding total return swaps and interest rate swaps with aggregate notional values of approximately \$478 million and \$48 million, respectively. At December 31, 2015, the Company had outstanding total return swaps and interest rate swaps with aggregate notional values of approximately \$360 million and \$46 million, respectively.

Gains (losses) on total return swaps are recorded in nonoperating income (expense) and were \$(25) million and \$(33) million for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016, respectively. Gains (losses) on total return swaps were \$35 million and \$26 million for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2015, respectively.

Gains (losses) on interest rate swaps are recorded in nonoperating income (expense) and were not material to the condensed consolidated statements of income for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015.

The Company has entered into a derivative providing credit protection to a counterparty of approximately \$17 million, representing the Company's maximum risk of loss with respect to the provision of credit protection. The Company carries the derivative at fair value based on the expected discounted future cash outflows under the arrangement.

The Company executes forward foreign currency exchange contracts to mitigate the risk of certain foreign exchange movements. At September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, the Company had outstanding forward foreign currency exchange contracts with aggregate notional values of approximately \$121 million and \$169 million, respectively. Gains (losses) on forward foreign currency exchange contracts are recorded in other general and administration expense and were not material to the condensed consolidated statements of income for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015.

The Company consolidates certain sponsored investment funds, which may utilize derivative instruments as a part of the funds' investment strategies. The change in fair value of such derivatives, which is recorded in nonoperating income (expense) was not material for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015.

The fair value of the outstanding derivatives mentioned above were not material to the condensed consolidated statements of financial condition at September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015.

See Note 12, Borrowings, in the 2015 Form 10-K for more information on the Company's net investment hedge.

24

8. Goodwill

Goodwill activity during the nine months ended September 30, 2016 was as follows:

(in millions)

December 31, 2015 \$13,123

BofA Global Capital Management⁽¹⁾ 15

Goodwill adjustment related to Quellos⁽²⁾ (14

September 30, 2016 \$13,124

- (1) The \$15 million increase represents goodwill from the BofA Global Capital Management transaction in April 2016 that transferred investment management responsibilities of approximately \$80.6 billion of cash assets under management to the Company. Total consideration included \$75 million of contingent consideration at fair value at time of close. BlackRock's platform provides clients with broad access to high quality, global liquidity investment solutions.
- (2) The decrease in goodwill during the nine months ended September 30, 2016 primarily resulted from a decline related to tax benefits realized from tax-deductible goodwill in excess of book goodwill from the acquisition of the fund-of-funds business of Quellos Group, LLC in October 2007 (the "Quellos Transaction"). Goodwill related to the Quellos Transaction will continue to be reduced in future periods by the amount of tax benefits realized from tax-deductible goodwill in excess of book goodwill from the Quellos Transaction. The balance of the Quellos tax-deductible goodwill in excess of book goodwill was approximately \$208 million and \$231 million at September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, respectively.

9. Intangible Assets

The carrying amounts of identifiable intangible assets are summarized as follows:

(in millions)	Ir	Indefinite-lived Finit		nite-lived	Total		
December 31, 2015	\$	17,108	\$	264		\$17,3	72
Amortization expense		_		(75)	(75)
BofA Global Capital Management		70		20		90	
September 30, 2016	\$	17,178	\$	209		\$17,38	37

In connection with the BofA Global Capital Management transaction, the Company acquired \$70 million of indefinite-lived management contracts and \$20 million of finite-lived management contracts with a weighted-average estimated life of approximately 10 years.

10. Borrowings

Short-Term Borrowings

2016 Revolving Credit Facility. The Company's credit facility has an aggregate commitment amount of \$4.0 billion and was amended in April 2016 to extend the maturity date to March 2021 (the "2016 credit facility"). The 2016 credit facility permits the Company to request up to an additional \$1.0 billion of borrowing capacity, subject to lender credit approval, increasing the overall size of the 2016 credit facility to an aggregate principal amount not to exceed \$5.0 billion. Interest on borrowings outstanding accrues at a rate based on the applicable London Interbank Offered Rate plus a spread. The 2016 credit facility requires the Company not to exceed a maximum leverage ratio (ratio of net debt to earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization, where net debt equals total debt less unrestricted cash) of 3 to 1, which was satisfied with a ratio of less than 1 to 1 at September 30, 2016. The 2016 credit facility provides back-up liquidity to fund ongoing working capital for general corporate purposes and various investment opportunities. At September 30, 2016, the Company had no amount outstanding under the 2016 credit facility.

Commercial Paper Program. The Company can issue unsecured commercial paper notes (the "CP Notes") on a private-placement basis up to a maximum aggregate amount outstanding at any time of \$4.0 billion. The commercial paper program is currently supported by the 2016 credit facility. At September 30, 2016, BlackRock had no CP Notes outstanding.

25

Long-Term Borrowings

The carrying value and fair value of long-term borrowings estimated using market prices and foreign exchange rates at September 30, 2016 included the following:

Unamortized

Discount

and Debt

(in millions)	M	aturity Amount	Iss	uance Cos	ts C	arrying Value	Fair Value
6.25% Notes due 2017	\$	700	\$	(1) \$	699	\$ 734
5.00% Notes due 2019		1,000		(3)	997	1,109
4.25% Notes due 2021		750		(4)	746	834
3.375% Notes due 2022		750		(4)	746	810
3.50% Notes due 2024		1,000		(8)	992	1,095
1.25% Notes due 2025		787		(6)	781	821
Total Long-term Borrowings	\$	4,987	\$	(26) \$	4,961	\$ 5,403

Long-term borrowings at December 31, 2015 had a carrying value of \$4.9 billion and a fair value of \$5.2 billion determined using market prices at the end of December 2015.

See Note 12, Borrowings, in the 2015 Form 10-K for more information regarding the Company's borrowings.

11. Commitments and Contingencies

Investment Commitments. At September 30, 2016, the Company had \$194 million of various capital commitments to fund sponsored investment funds, including consolidated VIEs. These funds include private equity funds, real assets funds and opportunistic funds. This amount excludes additional commitments made by consolidated funds of funds to underlying third-party funds as third-party noncontrolling interest holders have the legal obligation to fund the respective commitments of such funds of funds. In addition to the capital commitments of \$194 million, the Company had approximately \$12 million of contingent commitments for certain funds which have investment periods that have expired. Generally, the timing of the funding of these commitments is unknown and the commitments are callable on demand at any time prior to the expiration of the commitment. These unfunded commitments are not recorded on the condensed consolidated statements of financial condition. These commitments do not include potential future commitments approved by the Company that are not yet legally binding. The Company intends to make additional capital commitments from time to time to fund additional investment products for, and with, its clients.

Contingencies

Contingent Payments Related to Business Acquisitions. In connection with certain acquisitions, BlackRock is required to make contingent payments, subject to achieving specified performance targets, which may include revenue

related to acquired contracts or new capital commitments for certain products. The fair value of the remaining aggregate contingent payments at September 30, 2016 totaled \$118 million, including \$76 million related to the BofA Global Capital Management transaction, and is included in other liabilities on the condensed consolidated statement of financial condition.

Other Contingent Payments. The Company acts as the portfolio manager in a series of derivative transactions and has a maximum potential exposure of \$17 million between the Company and counterparty. See Note 7, Derivatives and Hedging, for further discussion.

Legal Proceedings. From time to time, BlackRock receives subpoenas or other requests for information from various U.S. federal, state governmental and domestic and international regulatory authorities in connection with certain industry-wide or other investigations or proceedings. It is BlackRock's policy to cooperate fully with such inquiries. The Company and certain of its subsidiaries have been named as defendants in various legal actions, including arbitrations and other litigation arising in connection with BlackRock's activities. Additionally, BlackRock advised investment portfolios may be subject to lawsuits, any of which potentially could harm the investment returns of the applicable portfolio or result in the Company being liable to the portfolios for any resulting damages.

On May 27, 2014, certain purported investors in the BlackRock Global Allocation Fund, Inc. and the BlackRock Equity Dividend Fund (collectively, the "Funds") filed a consolidated complaint (the "Consolidated Complaint") in the U.S.

26

District Court for the District of New Jersey against BlackRock Advisors, LLC, BlackRock Investment Management, LLC and BlackRock International Limited (collectively, the "Defendants") under the caption In re BlackRock Mutual Funds Advisory Fee Litigation. The Consolidated Complaint, which purports to be brought derivatively on behalf of the Funds, alleges that the Defendants violated Section 36(b) of the Investment Company Act by receiving allegedly excessive investment advisory fees from the Funds. On February 24, 2015, the same plaintiffs filed another complaint in the same court against BlackRock Investment Management, LLC and BlackRock Advisors, LLC. The allegations and legal claims in both complaints are substantially similar, with the new complaint purporting to challenge fees received by Defendants after the plaintiffs filed their prior complaint. Both complaints seek, among other things, to recover on behalf of the Funds all allegedly excessive advisory fees received by Defendants in the twelve month period preceding the start of each lawsuit, along with purported lost investment returns on those amounts, plus interest. On March 25, 2015, Defendants' motion to dismiss the Consolidated Complaint was denied. The Defendants believe the claims in both lawsuits are without merit and intend to vigorously defend the actions.

Between November 12, 2015 and November 16, 2015, BlackRock, Inc., BlackRock Realty Advisors, Inc. ("BRA") and the BlackRock Granite Property Fund, Inc. ("Granite Fund"), along with certain other Granite Fund-related entities (collectively, the "BlackRock Parties") were named as defendants in thirteen separate lawsuits filed in the Superior Court of the State of California for the County of Alameda arising out of the June 16, 2015 collapse of a balcony at the Library Gardens apartment complex in Berkeley, California (the "Property"). The Property is indirectly owned by the Granite Fund, which is managed by BRA. The plaintiffs also named as defendants in the lawsuits Greystar, which is the property manager of the Property, and certain other entities, including the developer of the Property, building contractors and building materials suppliers. The plaintiffs allege, among other things, that the BlackRock Parties were negligent in their ownership, control and maintenance of the Property's balcony, and seek monetary, including punitive, damages. Additionally, on March 16, 2016, three former tenants of the Library Gardens apartment unit that experienced the balcony collapse sued the BlackRock Parties. The former tenants, who witnessed (but were not physically injured in) the accident make allegations virtually identical to those in the previously filed actions and claim that as a result of the collapse, they suffered unspecified emotional damage. Several defendants have also filed cross-complaints alleging a variety of claims, including claims against the BlackRock Parties for contribution, negligence, and declaratory relief. BlackRock believes the claims against it are without merit and intends to vigorously defend the actions.

Management, after consultation with legal counsel, currently does not anticipate that the aggregate liability arising out of regulatory matters or lawsuits will have a material effect on BlackRock's results of operations, financial position, or cash flows. However, there is no assurance as to whether any such pending or threatened matters will have a material effect on BlackRock's results of operations, financial position or cash flows in any future reporting period. Due to uncertainties surrounding the outcome of these matters, management cannot reasonably estimate the possible loss or range of loss that may arise from these matters.

Indemnifications. In the ordinary course of business or in connection with certain acquisition agreements, BlackRock enters into contracts pursuant to which it may agree to indemnify third parties in certain circumstances. The terms of these indemnities vary from contract to contract and the amount of indemnification liability, if any, cannot be determined or the likelihood of any liability is considered remote. Consequently, no liability has been recorded on the condensed consolidated statements of financial condition.

In connection with securities lending transactions, BlackRock has issued certain indemnifications to certain securities lending clients against potential loss resulting from a borrower's failure to fulfill its obligations under the securities lending agreement should the value of the collateral pledged by the borrower at the time of default be insufficient to cover the borrower's obligation under the securities lending agreement. At September 30, 2016, the Company indemnified certain of its clients for their securities lending loan balances of approximately \$171.8 billion. The Company held as agent, cash and securities totaling \$182.5 billion as collateral for indemnified securities on loan at

September 30, 2016. The fair value of these indemnifications was not material at September 30, 2016.

27

12. Stock-Based Compensation

Restricted Stock and RSUs. Restricted stock and restricted stock units ("RSUs") activity for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 is summarized below:

		Weighted-
		A viama dia
	Restricted	Average
		Grant
	Stock and	Date
Outstanding at	DCI I.	Esia Value
Outstanding at	RSUs	Fair Value
December 31, 2015	3,067,737	\$ 308.42
Granted	1,433,207	\$ 298.90
Converted	(1,408,438)	\$ 282.19
Forfeited	(54,915)	\$ 314.88
September 30, 2016 ⁽¹⁾	3,037,591	\$ 315.98

⁽¹⁾ At September 30, 2016, approximately 2.7 million awards are expected to vest and 0.3 million awards have vested but have not been converted.

In the first quarter of 2016, the Company granted 1,030,964 RSUs to employees as part of 2015 annual incentive compensation that vest ratably over three years from the date of grant and 303,587 RSUs to employees that cliff vest 100% on January 31, 2019. The Company values RSUs at their grant-date fair value as measured by BlackRock's common stock price. The total fair value of RSUs granted to employees during the nine months ended September 30, 2016 was \$428 million at time of grant.

At September 30, 2016, the intrinsic value of outstanding RSUs was \$1.1 billion reflecting a closing stock price of \$362.46.

At September 30, 2016, total unrecognized stock-based compensation expense related to unvested RSUs was \$378 million. The unrecognized compensation cost is expected to be recognized over the remaining weighted-average period of 1.2 years.

Market Performance-based RSUs.

Market Performance-based RSUs activity for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 is summarized below:

		Weighted-
		Average
	Market	
		Grant
	Performance-	Date
Outstanding at	Based RSUs	Fair Value
December 31, 2015	1,378,177	\$ 137.07
Converted	(548,227)	\$ 115.03

Forfeited (19,513) \$ 153.74 September 30, 2016⁽¹⁾ 810.437 \$ 151.58

(1) The market performance-based RSUs require that separate 15%, 25% and 35% share price appreciation targets be achieved during the six-year term of the awards. The awards are split into three tranches and each tranche may vest if the specified target increase in share price is met. At September 30, 2016, approximately 0.7 million awards are expected to vest and an immaterial amount of awards have vested and have not been converted.

At September 30, 2016, the intrinsic value of outstanding market performance-based RSUs was \$294 million reflecting a closing stock price of \$362.46.

See Note 14, Stock-Based Compensation, in the 2015 Form 10-K for more information on market performance-based RSUs.

At September 30, 2016, total unrecognized stock-based compensation expense related to unvested market performance-based awards was \$22 million. The unrecognized compensation cost is expected to be recognized over the remaining weighted-average period of less than one year.

28

Performance-Based RSUs.

Performance-based RSU activity for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 is summarized below:

		Weighted-
		Average
	Performance-	Grant Date
Outstanding at	Based RSUs	Fair Value
December 31, 2015	255,868	\$ 343.86
Granted	375,242	\$ 296.97
Forfeited	(10,056)	\$ 333.55
September 30, 2016	621,054	\$ 315.69

In the first quarter of 2016, the Company granted 375,242 performance-based RSUs to certain employees that cliff vest 100% on January 31, 2019. These awards are amortized over a service period of three years. The number of shares distributed at vesting could be higher or lower than the original grant based on the level of attainment of predetermined Company performance measures.

At September 30, 2016, total unrecognized stock-based compensation expense related to unvested performance-based awards was \$114 million. The unrecognized compensation cost is expected to be recognized over the remaining weighted-average period of 1.9 years.

The Company values performance-based RSUs at their grant-date fair value as measured by BlackRock's common stock price. The total grant-date fair market value of performance-based RSUs granted to employees during the nine months ended September 30, 2016 was \$111 million.

At September 30, 2016, the intrinsic value of outstanding performance-based RSUs was \$225 million reflecting a closing stock price of \$362.46.

Long-Term Incentive Plans Funded by PNC. Under a share surrender agreement, PNC committed to provide up to 4 million shares of BlackRock stock, held by PNC, to fund certain BlackRock long-term incentive plans ("LTIP"). The current share surrender agreement commits PNC to provide BlackRock Series C nonvoting participating preferred stock to fund the remaining committed shares. As of September 30, 2016, 3.2 million shares had been surrendered by PNC.

At September 30, 2016, the remaining shares committed by PNC of 0.8 million were available to fund certain future long-term incentive awards.

Stock Options. Stock option activity for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 is summarized below:

Outstanding at Shares Weighted

under average

option exercise

price

December 31, 2015 154,094 \$ 167.76 Exercised (154,094) \$ 167.76

September 30, 2016 —

The aggregate intrinsic value of options exercised during the nine months ended September 30, 2016 was \$30 million.

13. Net Capital Requirements

The Company is required to maintain net capital in certain regulated subsidiaries within a number of jurisdictions, which is partially maintained by retaining cash and cash equivalent investments in those subsidiaries or jurisdictions. As a result, such subsidiaries of the Company may be restricted in their ability to transfer cash between different jurisdictions and to their parents. Additionally, transfers of cash between international jurisdictions, including repatriation to the United States, may have adverse tax consequences that could discourage such transfers.

29

Capital Requirements. At September 30, 2016, the Company was required to maintain approximately \$1.3 billion in net capital in certain regulated subsidiaries, including BlackRock Institutional Trust Company, N.A. (a wholly owned subsidiary of the Company that is chartered as a national bank whose powers are limited to trust and other fiduciary activities and which is subject to regulatory capital requirements administered by the Office of the Comptroller of the Currency), entities regulated by the Financial Conduct Authority and Prudential Regulation Authority in the United Kingdom, and the Company's broker-dealers. The Company was in compliance with all applicable regulatory net capital requirements.

14. Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (Loss)

The following tables present changes in accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) ("AOCI") by component for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015:

	Unrealized gains			Foreign					
	(losse	es) on				currency			
	avail	able-for-sale	e			translation			
(in millions)	inves	investments ⁽¹⁾		Benefit plans		adjustments ⁽²⁾			Total
For the Three Months Ended September 30, 2016 June 30, 2016 Net other comprehensive income (loss) for	\$	_		\$	5	\$	(565)	\$(560)
the three months ended September 30, 2016 September 30, 2016	\$			\$	- 5	\$	(38 (603)	(38) \$(598)
For the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2016 December 31, 2015 Other comprehensive income (loss)	\$	(1)	\$	5	\$	(452)	\$(448)
before reclassifications Amount reclassified from AOCI ⁽³⁾ Net other comprehensive income (loss) for		<u> </u>			_		(151 —)	(151) 1
the nine months ended September 30, 2016 September 30, 2016	\$	1		\$		\$	(151 (603)	(150) \$(598)

⁽¹⁾ All amounts are net of tax. The tax benefit (expense) was not material for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016.

(3)

⁽²⁾ Amount for the three months ended September 30, 2016 includes a loss from a net investment hedge of \$5 million, net of a tax benefit of \$4 million. Amount for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 includes a loss from a net investment hedge of \$16 million, net of a tax benefit of \$10 million.

The pre-tax amount reclassified from AOCI was included in net gain (loss) on investments on the condensed consolidated statement of income.

30

	Unrealized gains				Fo	Foreign			
	(losse	es) on			cu	currency			
	avail	able-for-sa	le		tra	translation			
(in millions) For the Three Months Ended September 30, 2015 June 30, 2015 Net other comprehensive income (loss) for	inves	tments(1)	Be	nefit plans	ac	adjustments ⁽²⁾ Total			
	\$	1	\$	3	\$	(343) \$(339)		
the three months ended September 30, 2015 September 30, 2015	\$	(2 (1) \$	3	\$	(67 (410) (69)) \$(408)		
For the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2015 December 31, 2014 Net other comprehensive income (loss) for	\$	2	\$	4	\$	(279) \$(273)		
the nine months ended September 30, 2015 September 30, 2015	\$	(3 (1) \$	(1 3	\$	(131 (410) (135)) \$(408)		

⁽¹⁾ All amounts are net of tax. The tax benefit (expense) was not material for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2015.

15. Capital Stock

Nonvoting Participating Preferred Stock. The Company's preferred shares authorized, issued and outstanding consisted of the following:

	September 30,	December 31,
	2016	2015
Series A		
Shares authorized, \$0.01 par value	20,000,000	20,000,000
Shares issued and outstanding	_	_
Series B		
Shares authorized, \$0.01 par value	150,000,000	150,000,000
Shares issued and outstanding ⁽¹⁾	823,188	823,188
Series C		
Shares authorized, \$0.01 par value	6,000,000	6,000,000
Shares issued and outstanding ⁽¹⁾	763,660	1,311,887

⁽²⁾ Amounts for the three months ended September 30, 2015 include losses from a net investment hedge of \$2 million. Amount for the nine months ended September 30, 2015 included gains from a net investment hedge of \$5 million, net of tax of \$4 million.

Series D

Shares authorized, \$0.01 par value 20,000,000 20,000,000

Shares issued and outstanding — — —

(1) Shares held by PNC.

Share Repurchases. The Company repurchased 2.4 million common shares in open-market transactions under the share repurchase program for approximately \$850 million during the nine months ended September 30, 2016. At September 30, 2016, there were 3.8 million shares still authorized to be repurchased.

PNC Capital Contribution. During the three months ended March 31, 2016, PNC surrendered to BlackRock 548,227 shares of BlackRock Series C Preferred to fund certain LTIP awards.

31

16. Restructuring Charge

A restructuring charge of \$76 million (\$53 million after-tax), comprised of \$44 million of severance and \$32 million of expense related to the accelerated amortization of previously granted deferred cash and equity compensation awards, was recorded in the first quarter of 2016 in connection with a project to streamline and simplify the organization.

The following table presents a rollforward of the Company's restructuring liability for the nine months ended September 30, 2016, which is included within other liabilities on the condensed consolidated statements of financial condition:

	Nine Months		
	Ended		
	September 30,		
(in millions)	20	16	
Liability as of December 31, 2015	\$	_	
Additions		76	
Cash payments		(42)
Accelerated amortization expense of equity-based awards		(28)
Liability as of September 30, 2016	\$	6	

17. Income Taxes

The three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 income tax expense included a \$26 million net noncash tax benefit, primarily related to the revaluation of certain deferred income tax liabilities as a result of legislation enacted in the United Kingdom, and domestic state and local income tax changes. The three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 also included nonrecurring tax benefits of \$16 million and \$35 million, respectively, primarily due to the resolution of certain outstanding tax matters.

The three and nine months ended September 30, 2015 income tax expense included a \$6 million net noncash tax benefit and \$10 million net noncash expense, respectively, primarily associated with the revaluation of certain deferred income tax liabilities as a result of domestic state and local tax changes. The nine months ended September 30, 2015 also included nonrecurring tax benefits of \$75 million, primarily due to the realization of losses from changes in the Company's organizational tax structure and the resolution of certain outstanding tax matters.

18. Earnings Per Share

32

Due to the similarities in terms between BlackRock nonvoting participating preferred stock and the Company's common stock, the Company considers its participating preferred stock to be a common stock equivalent for purposes of earnings per share ("EPS") calculations. As such, the Company has included the outstanding nonvoting participating preferred stock in the calculation of average basic and diluted shares outstanding.

The following table sets forth the computation of basic and diluted EPS for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015 under the treasury stock method:

	Three Months September 30,		Nine Months Ended September 30,		
(in millions, except shares and per share data)	2016	2015	2016	2015	
Net income attributable to BlackRock	\$875	\$843	\$2,321	\$2,484	
Basic weighted-average shares outstanding	164,129,214	166,045,291	164,756,355	166,579,805	
Dilutive effect of nonparticipating RSUs and stock					
options	2,127,384	2,620,012	2,004,557	2,577,383	
Total diluted weighted-average shares outstanding	166,256,598	168,665,303	166,760,912	169,157,188	
Basic earnings per share	\$5.33	\$5.08	\$14.09	\$14.91	
Diluted earnings per share	\$5.26	\$5.00	\$13.92	\$14.68	

19. Segment Information

The Company's management directs BlackRock's operations as one business, the asset management business. The Company utilizes a consolidated approach to assess performance and allocate resources. As such, the Company operates in one business segment.

The following table illustrates investment advisory, administration fees, securities lending revenue and performance fees by product type, BlackRock Solutions and advisory revenue, distribution fees and other revenue for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015.

	Three M Ended		Nine Months Ended		
	Septeml	oer 30,	September 30,		
(in millions)	2016	2015	2016	2015	
Equity	\$1,284	\$1,281	\$3,746	\$4,013	
Fixed income	695	614	1,975	1,789	
Multi-asset	286	325	866	961	
Alternatives	221	363	633	839	
Cash management	118 81		340	230	
Total investment advisory, administration fees,					
securities lending revenue and performance					
fees	2,604	2,664	7,560	7,832	
BlackRock Solutions and advisory	174	167	517	475	
Distribution fees	10	14	32	44	
Other revenue	49	65	156	187	
Total revenue	\$2,837	\$2,910	\$8,265	\$8,538	

The following table illustrates total revenue for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015 by geographic region. These amounts are aggregated on a legal entity basis and do not necessarily reflect where the customer resides.

	Three M	I onths	Nine Months				
	Ended		Ended				
(in millions)	Septemb	oer 30,	September 30,				
Revenue	2016	2015	2016	2015			
Americas	\$1,934	\$1,865	\$5,580	\$5,632			
Europe	773	906	2,287	2,494			
Asia-Pacific	130	139	398	412			
Total revenue	\$2,837	\$2,910	\$8,265	\$8,538			

The following table illustrates long-lived assets that consist of goodwill and property and equipment at September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015 by geographic region. These amounts are aggregated on a legal entity basis and do not necessarily reflect where the asset is physically located.

(in millions)	September 30,	December 31,
Long-lived Assets	2016	2015
Americas	\$ 13,427	\$ 13,422
Europe	168	186
Asia-Pacific	93	96
Total long-lived assets	\$ 13,688	\$ 13,704

Americas primarily is comprised of the United States and Canada, while Europe primarily is comprised of the United Kingdom and Luxembourg. Asia-Pacific primarily is comprised of Hong Kong, Australia, Japan and Singapore.

33

20. Subsequent Events

The Company conducted a review for subsequent events and determined that no subsequent events had occurred that would require accrual or additional disclosures.

34

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This report, and other statements that BlackRock may make, may contain forward-looking statements within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act, with respect to BlackRock's future financial or business performance, strategies or expectations. Forward-looking statements are typically identified by words or phrases such as "trend," "potential," "opportunity," "pipeline," "believe," "comfortable," "expect," "anticipate," "current," "intention," "esti "assume," "outlook," "continue," "remain," "maintain," "sustain," "seek," "achieve," and similar expressions, or future or converbs such as "will," "would," "should," "could," "may" and similar expressions.

BlackRock cautions that forward-looking statements are subject to numerous assumptions, risks and uncertainties, which change over time. Forward-looking statements speak only as of the date they are made, and BlackRock assumes no duty to and does not undertake to update forward-looking statements. Actual results could differ materially from those anticipated in forward-looking statements and future results could differ materially from historical performance.

In addition to risk factors previously disclosed in BlackRock's Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") reports and those identified elsewhere in this report, the following factors, among others, could cause actual results to differ materially from forward-looking statements or historical performance: (1) the introduction, withdrawal, success and timing of business initiatives and strategies; (2) changes and volatility in political, economic or industry conditions, the interest rate environment, foreign exchange rates or financial and capital markets, which could result in changes in demand for products or services or in the value of assets under management ("AUM"); (3) the relative and absolute investment performance of BlackRock's investment products; (4) the impact of increased competition; (5) the impact of future acquisitions or divestitures; (6) the unfavorable resolution of legal proceedings; (7) the extent and timing of any share repurchases; (8) the impact, extent and timing of technological changes and the adequacy of intellectual property, information and cyber security protection; (9) the impact of legislative and regulatory actions and reforms, including the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act, and regulatory, supervisory or enforcement actions of government agencies relating to BlackRock or The PNC Financial Services Group, Inc. ("PNC"); (10) terrorist activities, international hostilities and natural disasters, which may adversely affect the general economy, domestic and local financial and capital markets, specific industries or BlackRock; (11) the ability to attract and retain highly talented professionals; (12) fluctuations in the carrying value of BlackRock's economic investments; (13) the impact of changes to tax legislation, including income, payroll and transaction taxes, and taxation on products or transactions, which could affect the value proposition to clients and, generally, the tax position of the Company; (14) BlackRock's success in maintaining the distribution of its products; (15) the impact of BlackRock electing to provide support to its products from time to time and any potential liabilities related to securities lending or other indemnification obligations; and (16) the impact of problems at other financial institutions or the failure or negative performance of products at other financial institutions.

35

OVERVIEW

BlackRock, Inc. (together, with its subsidiaries, unless the context otherwise indicates, "BlackRock" or the "Company") is a leading publicly traded investment management firm with \$5.1 trillion of AUM at September 30, 2016. With approximately 13,000 employees in 30 countries, BlackRock provides a broad range of investment and risk management services to institutional and retail clients worldwide.

BlackRock's diverse platform of active (alpha) and index (beta) investment strategies across asset classes enables the Company to tailor investment outcomes and asset allocation solutions for clients. Product offerings include single-and multi-asset class portfolios investing in equities, fixed income, alternatives and money market instruments. Products are offered directly and through intermediaries in a variety of vehicles, including open-end and closed-end mutual funds, iShares® exchange-traded funds ("ETFs"), separate accounts, collective investment funds and other pooled investment vehicles. BlackRock also offers the BlackRock Solutions® investment and risk management technology platform, Aladdin®, risk analytics and advisory services and solutions to a broad base of institutional investors.

BlackRock serves a diverse mix of institutional and retail clients across the globe. Clients include tax-exempt institutions, such as defined benefit and defined contribution pension plans, charities, foundations and endowments; official institutions, such as central banks, sovereign wealth funds, supranationals and other government entities; taxable institutions, including insurance companies, financial institutions, corporations and third-party fund sponsors, and retail investors.

BlackRock maintains a significant global sales and marketing presence that is focused on establishing and maintaining retail and institutional investment management relationships by marketing its services to investors directly and through financial professionals and pension consultants, and establishing third-party distribution relationships.

At September 30, 2016, PNC held 21.3% of the Company's voting common stock and 22.0% of the Company's capital stock, which includes outstanding common and nonvoting preferred stock.

Certain items previously reported have been reclassified to conform to the current year presentation.

OTHER DEVELOPMENTS

Acquisitions and Divestitures

In April 2016, the Company completed a transaction with BofA® Global Capital Management that transferred investment management responsibilities of \$80.6 billion of cash assets under management to the Company. Total consideration included \$75 million of contingent consideration. BlackRock's platform provides clients with broad access to high quality, global liquidity investment solutions.

In August 2016, the Company completed the transfer of its UK Defined Contribution Administration and Platform business to Aegon N.V. ("Aegon"). The Company continues to be the primary investment manager for the clients who transferred to Aegon in connection with the transaction. The associated Part VII transfer of the underlying assets and liabilities to Aegon is subject to regulatory and court approval.

These transactions were not material to the Company's condensed consolidated statements of financial condition or results of operations.

United Kingdom Exit from European Union

In June 2016, the United Kingdom held a referendum in which voters approved an exit from the European Union ("EU"), commonly referred to as "Brexit", which resulted in significant volatility in several international markets. The timing and the outcome of the negotiations between the United Kingdom and the EU in connection with Brexit are both highly uncertain and information regarding the long-term consequences of the vote is expected to become clearer over time. The Company will continue to monitor the potential impact of Brexit on its results of operations and financial condition.

36

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

	Three Months Ended September 30,			Nine Months Ended September 30,				
(in millions, except shares and per share data) GAAP basis:	2016	•,	2015		2016	·,	2015	
Total revenue	\$2,837		\$2,910		\$8,265		\$8,538	
Total expense	1,628		1,688		4,920		5,011	
Operating income	1,209		1,222		3,345		3,527	
Operating margin	42.6	%	•	%		%	•	%
Nonoperating income (expense), less net income (loss)								
attributable to noncontrolling interests	(1)	(37)	(70)	(72)
Income tax expense	(333)	(342)	(954)	(971)
Net income attributable to BlackRock	\$875		\$843		\$2,321		\$2,484	Í
Diluted earnings per common share	\$5.26		\$5.00		\$13.92		\$14.68	
Effective tax rate As adjusted ⁽¹⁾ :	27.6	%	28.8	%	29.1	%	28.1	%
Operating income	\$1,216		\$1,227		\$3,442		\$3,552	
Operating margin	44.8	%	43.9	%	43.5	%	43.4	%
Nonoperating income (expense), less net income (loss)								
attributable to noncontrolling interests	(1)	(32)	(70)	(71)
Net income attributable to BlackRock	\$854		\$844		\$2,362		\$2,512	
Diluted earnings per common share	\$5.14		\$5.00		\$14.16		\$14.85	
Effective tax rate Other:	29.7	%	29.3	%	30.0	%	27.8	%
Assets under management (end of period)	\$5,117,421		\$4,505,721		\$5,117,421		\$4,505,721	
Diluted weighted-average common shares	ψ5,117,421		Ψ+,505,721		Ψ3,117,π21		ΨΨ,505,721	
outstanding ⁽²⁾	166,256,598		168,665,303		166,760,912		169,157,188	
Common and preferred shares outstanding (end	100,230,37	0	100,005,50		100,700,71	_	107,137,10	,,,
of period)	163,858,07	0	166,057,08	5	163,858,07	0	166,057,08	35
Book value per share ⁽³⁾	\$176.40	~	\$169.44	_	\$176.40	~	\$169.44	
Cash dividends declared and paid per share	\$2.29		\$2.18		\$6.87		\$6.54	

37

⁽¹⁾ As adjusted items are described in more detail in Non-GAAP Financial Measures.

⁽²⁾ Nonvoting participating preferred shares are considered to be common stock equivalents for purposes of determining basic and diluted earnings per share calculations.

⁽³⁾ Total BlackRock stockholders' equity divided by total common and preferred shares outstanding at September 30 of the respective period-end.

THREE MONTHS ENDED SEPTEMBER 30, 2016 COMPARED WITH THREE MONTHS ENDED SEPTEMBER 30, 2015

GAAP. Operating income of \$1,209 million decreased \$13 million from the third quarter of 2015. Operating income was impacted by lower performance fees, partially offset by higher year-over-year base fees, expense discipline and growth in Aladdin revenue. Operating margin of 42.6% increased 60 bps from third quarter of 2015 driven by continued expense discipline in the current quarter. Nonoperating income (expense), less net income (loss) attributable to NCI, increased \$36 million due to higher net gains on investments and dividend income in the third quarter of 2016.

Third quarter 2016 income tax expense included a \$26 million net noncash tax benefit, primarily related to the revaluation of certain deferred income tax liabilities as a result of legislation enacted in the United Kingdom, and domestic state and local income tax changes. Third quarter 2016 income tax expense also included nonrecurring tax benefits of \$16 million primarily due to the resolution of certain outstanding tax matters. Third quarter 2015 income tax expense included a \$6 million net noncash tax benefit, primarily associated with the revaluation of certain deferred income tax liabilities as a result of domestic state and local tax changes. See Income Tax Expense within Discussion of Financial Results for more information.

Earnings per diluted common share increased \$0.26, or 5%, from the third quarter of 2015, reflecting higher net income in the current period, and the benefit of share repurchases.

As Adjusted. Operating income of \$1,216 million decreased \$11 million, and operating margin of 44.8% increased 90 bps, from the third quarter of 2015. Income tax expense for the third quarter of 2016 and 2015 excluded the \$26 million and \$6 million net noncash benefit, respectively, described above. Earnings per diluted common share increased \$0.14, or 3%, from the third quarter of 2015.

NINE MONTHS ENDED SEPTEMBER 30, 2016 COMPARED WITH NINE MONTHS ENDED SEPTEMBER 30, 2015

GAAP. Operating income of \$3,345 million decreased \$182 million and operating margin of 40.5% decreased 80 bps from the nine months ended September 30, 2015. Operating income was impacted by lower performance fees, partially offset by expense discipline and growth in Aladdin revenue. Operating income also reflected a restructuring charge of \$76 million recorded in the first quarter of 2016 in connection with a project to streamline and simplify the organization. Nonoperating income (expense), less net income (loss) attributable to NCI, increased \$2 million due to higher net gains on investments and dividend income during the nine months ended September 30, 2016, partially offset by a \$40 million noncash gain related to BlackRock Kelso Capital Advisors LLC ("BKCA") recorded in the first quarter of 2015.

Income tax expense for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 included the \$26 million net noncash tax benefit mentioned above and nonrecurring tax benefits of \$35 million. Income tax expense for the nine months ended September 30, 2015 included \$10 million net noncash expense primarily associated with the revaluation of certain deferred income tax liabilities and nonrecurring tax benefits of \$75 million. See Income Tax Expense within Discussion of Financial Results for more information.

Earnings per diluted common share decreased \$0.76, or 5%, from the nine months ended September 30, 2015, reflecting lower net income in the current period, partially offset by the benefit of share repurchases.

As Adjusted. Operating income of \$3,442 million decreased \$110 million, and operating margin of 43.5% increased 10 bps, from the nine months ended September 30, 2015. The pre-tax restructuring charge of \$76 million described

above was excluded from as adjusted results. Income tax expense for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015 excluded the previously described net noncash benefit of \$26 million and net noncash expense of \$10 million, respectively, and included the nonrecurring tax benefits described above. Earnings per diluted common share decreased \$0.69, or 5%, from the nine months ended September 30, 2015.

See Non-GAAP Financial Measures for further information on and reconciliation of adjusted items.

For further discussion of BlackRock's revenue, expense, nonoperating results and income tax expense, see Discussion of Financial Results herein.

38

NON-GAAP FINANCIAL MEASURES

BlackRock reports its financial results in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States ("GAAP"); however, management believes evaluating the Company's ongoing operating results may be enhanced if investors have additional non-GAAP financial measures. Management reviews non-GAAP financial measures to assess ongoing operations and, for the reasons described below, considers them to be effective indicators, for both management and investors, of BlackRock's financial performance over time. Management also uses non-GAAP financial measures as a benchmark to compare its performance with other companies and to enhance the comparability of this information for the reporting periods presented. Non-GAAP measures may pose limitations because they do not include all of BlackRock's revenue and expense. BlackRock's management does not advocate that investors consider such non-GAAP financial measures in isolation from, or as a substitute for, financial information prepared in accordance with GAAP.

Management uses both GAAP and non-GAAP financial measures in evaluating BlackRock's financial performance. Adjustments to GAAP financial measures ("non-GAAP adjustments") include certain items management deems nonrecurring or that occur infrequently, transactions that ultimately will not impact BlackRock's book value or certain tax items that do not impact cash flow.

Computations for all periods are derived from the condensed consolidated statements of income as follows:

(1) Operating income, as adjusted, and operating margin, as adjusted:

Management believes operating income, as adjusted, and operating margin, as adjusted, are effective indicators of BlackRock's financial performance over time and, therefore, provide useful disclosure to investors.

	Three Months		Nine Mor	nths
	Ended		Ended	
	Septembe	er 30,	Septembe	er 30,
(in millions)	2016	2015	2016	2015
Operating income, GAAP basis	\$1,209	\$1,222	\$3,345	\$3,527
Non-GAAP expense adjustments:				
Restructuring charge			76	
PNC LTIP funding obligation	7	10	21	26
Compensation expense related to appreciation				
(depreciation) on deferred compensation plans	_	(5)		(1)
Operating income, as adjusted	1,216	1,227	3,442	3,552
Product launch costs and commissions	_	_	_	5
Operating income used for operating margin measurement	\$1,216	\$1,227	\$3,442	\$3,557
Revenue, GAAP basis	\$2,837	\$2,910	\$8,265	\$8,538
Non-GAAP adjustments:				
Distribution and servicing costs	(114)	(102)	(320)	(306)
Amortization of deferred sales commissions	(8)	(12)	(27)	(37)
Revenue used for operating margin measurement	\$2,715	\$2,796	\$7,918	\$8,195
Operating margin, GAAP basis	42.6 %	42.0 %	40.5 %	41.3 %
Operating margin, as adjusted	44.8 %	43.9 %	43.5 %	43.4 %

Operating income, as adjusted, includes non-GAAP expense adjustments. A restructuring charge comprised of severance and accelerated amortization expense of previously granted deferred compensation awards has been excluded to provide more meaningful analysis of BlackRock's ongoing operations and to ensure comparability among periods presented. The portion of compensation expense associated with certain long-term incentive plans ("LTIP") funded, or to be funded, through share distributions to participants of BlackRock stock held by PNC has been excluded because it ultimately does not impact BlackRock's book value. Compensation expense associated with appreciation (depreciation) on investments related to certain BlackRock deferred compensation plans has been excluded, as returns on investments set aside for these plans, which substantially offset this expense, are reported in nonoperating income (expense).

Operating income used for measuring operating margin, as adjusted, is equal to operating income, as adjusted, excluding the impact of product launch costs (e.g. closed-end fund launch costs) and related commissions. Management believes the exclusion of such costs and related commissions is useful because these costs can fluctuate considerably and revenue associated with the expenditure of these costs will not fully impact the Company's results until future periods.

Revenue used for operating margin, as adjusted, excludes distribution and servicing costs paid to related parties and other third parties. Management believes the exclusion of such costs is useful because it creates consistency in the treatment for certain contracts for similar services, which due to the terms of the contracts, are accounted for under GAAP on a net basis within investment advisory, administration fees and securities lending revenue. Amortization of deferred sales commissions is excluded from revenue used for operating margin measurement, as adjusted, because such costs, over time, substantially offset distribution fee revenue the Company earns. For each of these items, BlackRock excludes from revenue used for operating margin, as adjusted, the costs related to each of these items as a proxy for such offsetting revenue.

(2) Nonoperating income (expense), less net income (loss) attributable to NCI, as adjusted:

Nonoperating income (expense), less net income (loss) attributable to NCI, as adjusted, equals nonoperating income (expense), GAAP basis, less net income (loss) attributable to NCI, adjusted for compensation expense associated with (appreciation) depreciation on investments related to certain BlackRock deferred compensation plans. The compensation expense offset is recorded in operating income. This compensation expense has been included in nonoperating income (expense), less net income (loss) attributable to NCI, as adjusted, to offset returns on investments set aside for these plans, which are reported in nonoperating income (expense), GAAP basis.

Management believes nonoperating income (expense), less net income (loss) attributable to NCI, as adjusted, provides comparability of information among reporting periods and is an effective measure for reviewing BlackRock's nonoperating contribution to results.

	Three Months		Nine Months	
	Ended		Ended	
	Septen	nber 30,	Septem	ber 30,
(in millions)	2016	2015	2016	2015
Nonoperating income (expense), GAAP basis	\$ 1	\$ (48)	\$ (72)	\$ (73)
Less: Net income (loss) attributable to NCI	2	(11)	(2)	(1)
Nonoperating income (expense), net of NCI	(1)	(37)	(70)	(72)
Compensation expense related to (appreciation)				
depreciation on deferred compensation plans		5		1
Nonoperating income (expense), less net income				
(loss) attributable to NCI, as adjusted	\$ (1)	\$ (32)	\$ (70)	\$ (71)

(3) Net income attributable to BlackRock, as adjusted:

Three Months
Ended
September 30,
September 30,

Edgar Filing: AGENUS INC - Form PRE 14A

(in millions, except per share data) Net income attributable to BlackRock, GAAP basis	2016 \$875	2015 \$843	2016 \$2,321	2015 \$2,484
Non-GAAP adjustments:				
Restructuring charge (including \$23 tax benefit)		_	53	_
PNC LTIP funding obligation, net of tax	5	7	14	18
Income tax matters	(26	(6)	(26)	10
Net income attributable to BlackRock, as adjusted	\$854	\$844	\$2,362	\$2,512
Diluted weighted-average common shares				
outstanding $^{(4)}$	166.3	168.7	166.8	169.2
Diluted earnings per common share, GAAP basis ⁽⁴⁾	\$5.26	\$5.00	\$13.92	\$14.68
Ç 1				7
Diluted earnings per common share, as adjusted ⁽⁴⁾	\$5.14	\$5.00	\$14.16	\$14.85

40

Management believes net income attributable to BlackRock, Inc., as adjusted, and diluted earnings per common share, as adjusted, are useful measures of BlackRock's profitability and financial performance. Net income attributable to BlackRock, Inc., as adjusted, equals net income attributable to BlackRock, Inc., GAAP basis, adjusted for significant nonrecurring items, charges that ultimately will not impact BlackRock's book value or certain tax items that do not impact cash flow.

See aforementioned discussion regarding operating income, as adjusted, and operating margin, as adjusted, for information on the PNC LTIP funding obligation and the restructuring charge.

For each period presented, the non-GAAP adjustment related to the restructuring charge and PNC LTIP funding obligation was tax effected at the respective blended rates applicable to the adjustments. Amounts for income tax matters represent net noncash (benefits) expense primarily associated with the revaluation of certain deferred tax liabilities related to intangible assets and goodwill. Amounts have been excluded from the as adjusted results as these items will not have a cash flow impact and to ensure comparability among periods presented.

Per share amounts reflect net income attributable to BlackRock, as adjusted divided by diluted weighted average common shares outstanding.

(4) Nonvoting participating preferred stock is considered to be a common stock equivalent for purposes of determining basic and diluted earnings per share calculations.

41

ASSETS UNDER MANAGEMENT

AUM for reporting purposes generally is based upon how investment advisory and administration fees are calculated for each portfolio. Net asset values, total assets, committed assets or other measures may be used to determine portfolio AUM.

AUM and Net Inflows (Outflows) by Client Type

	AUM					ws (Outflows)		
					Three		Twelve	
						Nine		
					Months		Months	
						Months		
					Ended		Ended	
						Ended		
					Septembe	r	September	
	September 3	0June 30,	December 31,	September 30,	30,	September 30,	30,	
(in millions)	2016	2016	2015	2015	2016	2016	2016	
Retail	\$554,778	\$544,427	\$ 541,125	\$ 535,208	\$(2,228)	\$ (8,879	\$(1,859)	
iShares	1,246,166	1,154,122	1,092,561	1,010,493	51,257	91,178	151,402	
Institutional:								
Active	1,039,653	1,009,721	962,852	959,354	7,531	11,612	11,994	
Index	1,877,501	1,796,654	1,738,777	1,702,739	(1,376)	(1,111	(14,872)	
Institutional subtotal	2,917,154	2,806,375	2,701,629	2,662,093	6,155	10,501	(2,878)	
Long-term	4,718,098	4,504,924	4,335,315	4,207,794	55,184	92,800	146,665	
Cash management	388,982	374,684	299,884	285,692	14,696	11,556	27,323	
Advisory ⁽¹⁾	10,341	10,513	10,213	12,235	(71)	(216	(1,963)	
Total	\$5,117,421	\$4,890,121	\$ 4,645,412	\$ 4,505,721	\$69,809	\$ 104,140	\$172,025	
AUM and Net Inflows (Outflows) by Product Type								

	AUM				Net Inflo	ws (Outflows)	
					Three		Twelve
						Nine	
					Months		Months
						Months	
					Ended		Ended
						Ended	
					Septembe	er	September
	September 3	Olune 30,	December 31,	September 30,	30,	September 30,	30,
(in millions)	2016	2016	2015	2015	2016	2016	2016
Equity	\$2,566,039	\$2,432,558	\$ 2,423,772	\$ 2,273,237	\$13,350	\$ (6,541	\$46,924
Fixed income	1,628,268	1,566,656	1,422,368	1,445,637	36,981	94,648	94,805
Multi-asset	402,261	386,520	376,336	375,001	3,038	(629)	(851)
Alternatives:							
Core	88,731	89,912	92,085	91,358	(1,408)	(2,382)	(1,424)
Currency and	32,799	29,278	20,754	22,561	3,223	7,704	7,211

commodities ⁽²⁾							
Subtotal	121,530	119,190	112,839	113,919	1,815	5,322	5,787
Long-term	4,718,098	4,504,924	4,335,315	4,207,794	55,184	92,800	146,665
Cash management	388,982	374,684	299,884	285,692	14,696	11,556	27,323
Advisory ⁽¹⁾	10,341	10,513	10,213	12,235	(71)	(216) (1,963)
Total	\$5,117,421	\$4,890,121	\$ 4,645,412	\$ 4,505,721	\$69,809 \$ 1	104,140	\$172,025
AUM and Net Inflows (Outflows) by Investment Style							

	AUM					ws (Outflows)	
					Three		Twelve
						Nine	
					Months		Months
						Months	
					Ended		Ended
						Ended	
					Septembe	er	September
	September 3	0June 30,	December 31,	September 30,	30,	September 30,	30,
(in millions)	2016	2016	2015	2015	2016	2016	2016
Active	\$1,547,473	\$1,510,424	\$ 1,462,672	\$ 1,456,692	\$4,039	\$ (228)	\$4,771
Index & iShares	3,170,625	2,994,500	2,872,643	2,751,102	51,145	93,028	141,894
Long-term	4,718,098	4,504,924	4,335,315	4,207,794	55,184	92,800	146,665
Cash management	388,982	374,684	299,884	285,692	14,696	11,556	27,323
Advisory ⁽¹⁾	10,341	10,513	10,213	12,235	(71)	(216)	(1,963)
Total	\$5,117,421	\$4,890,121	\$ 4,645,412	\$ 4,505,721	\$69,809	\$ 104,140	\$172,025

⁽¹⁾ Advisory AUM represents long-term portfolio liquidation assignments.

42

⁽²⁾ Amounts include commodity iShares.

Component Changes in AUM for the Three Months Ended September 30, 2016

The following table presents the component changes in AUM by client type and product for the three months ended September 30, 2016.

(in millions)	June 30, 2016	inflows (outflows)	Market change	FX impact ⁽¹⁾	September 30, 2016	Average AUM ⁽²⁾
Retail:	2010	(outriows)	Change	impact	2010	AUNI
Equity	\$191,980	\$ (3,889	\$8,550	\$(510)	\$ 196,131	\$195,266
Fixed income	223,710	5,801	1,228	103	230,842	228,099
Multi-asset	111,456) 3,435	(70)	*	112,263
Alternatives	17,281		(190)	′	16,436	16,753
Retail subtotal	544,427		13,023	(444)	'	552,381
iShares:	ŕ	,	,	, ,	•	,
Equity	826,768	25,519	38,628	95	891,010	868,747
Fixed income	304,896	22,730	1,607	229	329,462	320,249
Multi-asset	2,328	124	56	(2)	2,506	2,430
Alternatives	20,130	2,884	160	14	23,188	22,162
iShares subtotal	1,154,122	51,257	40,451	336	1,246,166	1,213,588
Institutional:						
Active:						
Equity	120,127	(3,357	7,455	(455)	123,770	122,790
Fixed income	549,686	5,060	6,538	(485)	560,799	557,357
Multi-asset	264,937	6,533	8,909	27	280,406	274,516
Alternatives	74,971	(705) 565	(153)	74,678	74,741
Active subtotal	1,009,721	7,531	23,467	(1,066)	1,039,653	1,029,404
Index:						
Equity	1,293,683	(4,923) 68,226	(1,858)	1,355,128	1,335,780
Fixed income	488,364	3,390	21,566	(6,155)	507,165	499,187
Multi-asset	7,799	(167	322	26	7,980	7,982
Alternatives	6,808	324	169	(73)	7,228	7,081
Index subtotal	1,796,654	(1,376	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	(8,060)		1,850,030
Institutional subtotal	2,806,375	6,155	113,750	(9,126)	2,917,154	2,879,434
Long-term	4,504,924	55,184	167,224	(9,234)	4,718,098	4,645,403
Cash management	374,684	14,696	219	(617)	/	383,424
Advisory ⁽³⁾	10,513	(- ,) (14)	(, ,	10,0 .1	10,419
Total	\$4,890,121	\$ 69,809	\$167,429	\$ (9,938)	\$ 5,117,421	\$5,039,246

43

⁽¹⁾ Foreign exchange reflects the impact of translating non-U.S. dollar denominated AUM into U.S. dollars for reporting purposes.

⁽²⁾ Average AUM is calculated as the average of the month-end spot AUM amounts for the trailing four months.

⁽³⁾ Advisory AUM represents long-term portfolio liquidation assignments.

The following table presents component changes in AUM by product type for the three months ended September 30, 2016.

	June 30,	inflows	Market	FX	September 30,	Average
(in millions)	2016	(outflows)	change	impact ⁽¹⁾	2016	$AUM^{(2)}$
Equity:		,	C	1		
Active	\$276,348	\$ (7,831	\$13,725	\$(516)	\$ 281,726	\$281,136
iShares	826,768	25,519	38,628	95	891,010	868,747
Non-ETF index	1,329,442	(4,338	70,506	(2,307)	1,393,303	1,372,700
Equity subtotal	2,432,558	13,350	122,859	(2,728)	2,566,039	2,522,583
Fixed income:						
Active	765,431	10,182	7,455	(210	782,858	777,109
iShares	304,896	22,730	1,607	229	329,462	320,249
Non-ETF index	496,329	4,069	21,877	(6,327)	515,948	507,534
Fixed income subtotal	1,566,656	36,981	30,939	(6,308)	1,628,268	1,604,892
Multi-asset	386,520	3,038	12,722	(19	402,261	397,191
Alternatives:						
Core	89,912	(1,408	372	(145)	88,731	89,149
Currency and commodities ⁽³⁾	29,278	3,223	332	(34	32,799	31,588
Alternatives subtotal	119,190	1,815	704	(179	121,530	120,737
Long-term	4,504,924	55,184	167,224	(9,234)	4,718,098	4,645,403
Cash management	374,684	14,696	219	(617	388,982	383,424
Advisory ⁽⁴⁾	10,513	(71) (14	(87	10,341	10,419
Total	\$4,890,121	\$ 69,809	\$167,429	\$(9,938)	\$ 5,117,421	\$5,039,246

⁽¹⁾ Foreign exchange reflects the impact of translating non-U.S. dollar denominated AUM into U.S. dollars for reporting purposes.

The following table presents component changes in AUM by investment style for the three months ended September 30, 2016.

Net

	June 30,	inflows	Market	FX	September 30,	Average
(in millions)	2016	(outflows)	change	impact ⁽¹⁾	2016	$AUM^{(2)}$
Active	\$1,510,424	\$ 4,039	\$33,900	\$(890)	\$ 1,547,473	\$1,536,517
Index & iShares	2,994,500	51,145	133,324	(8,344)	3,170,625	3,108,886
Long-term	4,504,924	55,184	167,224	(9,234)	4,718,098	4,645,403
Cash management	374,684	14,696	219	(617)	388,982	383,424
Advisory ⁽³⁾	10,513	(71)	(14)	(87)	10,341	10,419
Total	\$4,890,121	\$ 69,809	\$167,429	\$(9,938)	\$ 5,117,421	\$5,039,246

⁽²⁾ Average AUM is calculated as the average of the month-end spot AUM amounts for the trailing four months.

⁽³⁾ Amounts include commodity iShares.

⁽⁴⁾ Advisory AUM represents long-term portfolio liquidation assignments.

Foreign exchange reflects the impact of translating non-U.S. dollar denominated AUM into U.S. dollars for reporting purposes.

- (2) Average AUM is calculated as the average of the month-end spot AUM amounts for the trailing four months.
- (3) Advisory AUM represents long-term portfolio liquidation assignments.

AUM increased \$227.3 billion, or 5%, to \$5.117 trillion at September 30, 2016 from \$4.890 trillion at June 30, 2016, driven by net market appreciation and positive net inflows.

Net market appreciation of \$167.4 billion was driven by \$122.9 billion from equity products, \$30.9 billion from fixed income products and \$12.7 billion from multi-asset products across the majority of strategies.

AUM decreased \$9.9 billion due to the impact of foreign exchange movements, primarily resulting from the strengthening of the U.S. dollar, largely against the British pound, partially offset by the weakening of the U.S. dollar against the euro.

Net Inflows (Outflows) Long-term net inflows of \$55.2 billion included \$51.3 billion and \$6.2 billion from iShares and institutional clients, respectively, offset by net outflows of \$2.2 billion from retail clients. Net flows in long-term products are described below.

•Shares net inflows of \$51.3 billion were led by equity net inflows of \$25.5 billion, with strength in emerging market precision exposures and iShares Core ETFs. Fixed income net inflows of \$22.7

billion were diversified across corporate, emerging markets and core bond funds. Commodity iShares generated \$2.9 billion of net inflows.

Institutional active net inflows of \$7.5 billion were primarily due to multi-asset net inflows of \$6.5 billion, driven by ongoing demand for solutions offerings and the LifePath® target-date series. Fixed income net inflows of \$5.1 billion reflected strong flows from insurance clients. Equity net outflows of \$3.4 billion were primarily due to outflows from Scientific Active equities and European equities.

Retail net outflows of \$2.2 billion reflected net outflows of \$1.9 billion and \$0.3 billion from the United States and internationally, respectively. Fixed income saw net inflows of \$5.8 billion, paced by flows into emerging market debt and high yield bond funds. Equity net outflows of \$3.9 billion were primarily related to outflows from European and U.S. equities. Multi-asset net outflows of \$3.5 billion were largely due to outflows from world allocation strategies. Cash management AUM increased 4% to \$389.0 billion with net inflows of \$14.7 billion, primarily reflecting net inflows into government funds partially offset by net outflows from prime strategies from Americas institutional clients ahead of U.S. money market reform. The increase in cash management AUM also included net inflows from EMEA institutional clients into offshore funds.

Component Changes in AUM for the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2016

The following table presents the component changes in AUM by client type and product for the nine months ended September 30, 2016.

	December 31,			Market	FX	September 30,	Average
(in millions)	2015	(outflows)	Acquisition ⁽¹⁾	change	impact ⁽²⁾	2016	$AUM^{(3)}$
Retail:							
Equity	\$ 193,755	\$(9,171)	\$ —	\$13,929	\$(2,382)	\$ 196,131	\$192,072
Fixed income	212,653	10,239		7,929	21	230,842	220,956
Multi-asset	115,307	(7,668)		4,216	(486)	111,369	112,464
Alternatives	19,410	(2,279)		(803)	108	16,436	17,904
Retail subtotal	541,125	(8,879)		25,271	(2,739)	554,778	543,396
iShares:							
Equity	823,156	24,264	_	40,747	2,843	891,010	828,932
Fixed income	254,190	60,238	_	14,126	908	329,462	296,192
Multi-asset	2,730	(340)	_	110	6	2,506	2,341
Alternatives	12,485	7,016	_	3,642	45	23,188	18,100
iShares subtotal	1,092,561	91,178	_	58,625	3,802	1,246,166	1,145,565
Institutional:							
Active:							
Equity	121,442	(4,644)		8,459	(1,487)	123,770	119,626
Fixed income	514,428	8,967	_	34,779	2,625	560,799	542,375
Multi-asset	252,041	7,664	_	20,920	(219)	280,406	263,307
Alternatives	74,941	(375)		549	(437)	74,678	74,835
Active subtotal	962,852	11,612		64,707	482	1,039,653	1,000,143
Index:							
Equity	1,285,419	(16,990)	_	83,247	3,452	1,355,128	1,291,634
Fixed income	441,097	15,204		71,566	(20,702)	507,165	475,562
Multi-asset	6,258	(285)	_	1,569	438	7,980	7,443
Alternatives	6,003	960	_	576	(311)	7,228	6,518
Index subtotal	1,738,777	(1,111)	_	156,958	(17,123)	1,877,501	1,781,157

Institutional subtotal	2,701,629	10,501	_	221,665	(16,641)	2,917,154	2,781,300
Long-term	4,335,315	92,800		305,561	(15,578)	4,718,098	4,470,261
Cash management	299,884	11,556	80,635	206	(3,299)	388,982	345,881
Advisory ⁽⁴⁾	10,213	(216)	_	(120)	464	10,341	10,419
Total	\$ 4.645.412	\$ 104.140	\$ 80.635	\$305.647	\$(18.413)	\$ 5.117.421	\$4.826.561

⁽¹⁾ Amount represents AUM acquired in the BofA Global Capital Management transaction in April 2016.

45

⁽²⁾ Foreign exchange reflects the impact of translating non-U.S. dollar denominated AUM into U.S. dollars for reporting purposes.

⁽³⁾ Average AUM is calculated as the average of the month-end spot AUM amounts for the trailing ten months.

⁽⁴⁾ Advisory AUM represents long-term portfolio liquidation assignments.

The following table presents component changes in AUM by product type for the nine months ended September 30, 2016.

Net

	December 31	, inflows	Market	FX	September 30,	Average
(in millions)	2015	(outflows) Acqu	uisition ⁽¹⁾ change	impact ⁽²⁾	2016	$AUM^{(3)}$
Equity:		•	_	-		
Active	\$ 281,319	\$(15,680) \$ —	\$17,980	\$(1,893)	\$ 281,726	\$276,494
iShares	823,156	24,264 —	40,747	2,843	891,010	828,932
Non-ETF index	1,319,297	(15,125) —	87,655	1,476	1,393,303	1,326,838
Equity subtotal	2,423,772	(6,541) —	146,382	2,426	2,566,039	2,432,264
Fixed income:						
Active	719,653	18,110 —	41,727	3,368	782,858	755,462
iShares	254,190	60,238 —	14,126	908	329,462	296,192
Non-ETF index	448,525	16,300 —	72,547	(21,424)	515,948	483,431
Fixed income subtotal	1,422,368	94,648 —	128,400	(17,148)	1,628,268	1,535,085
Multi-asset	376,336	(629) —	26,815	(261)	402,261	385,555
Alternatives:						
Core	92,085	(2,382) —	(309)	(663)	88,731	90,424
Currency and						
commodities(4)	20,754	7,704 —	4,273	68	32,799	26,933
Alternatives subtotal	112,839	5,322 —	3,964	(595)	121,530	117,357
Long-term	4,335,315	92,800 —	305,561	(15,578)	4,718,098	4,470,261
Cash management	299,884	11,556 80	,635 206	(3,299)	388,982	345,881
Advisory ⁽⁵⁾	10,213	(216) —	(120)	464	10,341	10,419
Total	\$4,645,412	\$104,140 \$80	,635 \$305,647	\$(18,413)	\$5,117,421	\$4,826,561

The following table presents component changes in AUM by investment style for the nine months ended September 30, 2016.

Net

	December 31,	inflows	Market	FX	September 30,	Average
(in millions)	2015	(outflows) Acquisition ⁽¹⁾	change	impact ⁽²⁾	2016	$AUM^{(3)}$
Active	\$ 1,462,672	\$(228) \$ 	\$84,589	\$440	\$ 1,547,473	\$1,500,466

⁽¹⁾ Amount represents AUM acquired in the BofA Global Capital Management transaction in April 2016.

⁽²⁾ Foreign exchange reflects the impact of translating non-U.S. dollar denominated AUM into U.S. dollars for reporting purposes.

⁽³⁾ Average AUM is calculated as the average of the month-end spot AUM amounts for the trailing ten months.

⁽⁴⁾ Amounts include commodity iShares.

⁽⁵⁾ Advisory AUM represents long-term portfolio liquidation assignments.

Index & iShares	2,872,643	93,028		220,972	(16,018)	3,170,625	2,969,795
Long-term	4,335,315	92,800		305,561	(15,578)	4,718,098	4,470,261
Cash management	299,884	11,556	80,635	206	(3,299)	388,982	345,881
Advisory ⁽⁴⁾	10,213	(216)	_	(120)	464	10,341	10,419
Total	\$ 4.645.412	\$ 104.140	\$ 80.635	\$305,647	\$(18.413)	\$ 5.117.421	\$4.826.561

- (1) Amount represents AUM acquired in the BofA Global Capital Management transaction in April 2016.
- (2) Foreign exchange reflects the impact of translating non-U.S. dollar denominated AUM into U.S. dollars for reporting purposes.
- (3) Average AUM is calculated as the average of the month-end spot AUM amounts for the trailing ten months.
- (4) Advisory AUM represents long-term portfolio liquidation assignments.

AUM increased \$472.0 billion, or 10%, to \$5.117 trillion at September 30, 2016 from \$4.645 trillion at December 31, 2015, driven largely by net market appreciation, positive net inflows and AUM acquired in the BofA Global Capital Management transaction.

Net market appreciation of \$305.6 billion was driven by \$146.4 billion from equity products, \$128.4 billion from fixed income products and \$26.8 billion from multi-asset products across the majority of strategies.

46

AUM decreased \$18.4 billion due to the impact of foreign exchange movements, primarily resulting from the strengthening of the U.S. dollar, largely against the British pound, partially offset by the weakening of the U.S. dollar, against the Japanese yen, euro, and Canadian dollar.

Net Inflows (Outflows). Long-term net inflows of \$92.8 billion were comprised of \$91.2 billion and \$10.5 billion from iShares and institutional clients, respectively, partially offset by net outflows of \$8.9 billion from retail clients. Net flows in long-term products are described below.

- •Shares net inflows of \$91.2 billion included fixed income net inflows of \$60.2 billion, diversified across strategies, and equity net inflows of \$24.3 billion with strength in emerging market precision exposures and iShares Core ETFs. Commodity iShares generated \$7.0 billion of net inflows.
- Institutional active net inflows of \$11.6 billion reflected active fixed income net inflows of \$9.0 billion, led by net inflows into U.S. core strategies and multi-asset net inflows of \$7.7 billion, driven by ongoing demand for solutions offerings and the LifePath target-date series, partially offset by equity net outflows of \$4.6 billion.
- Retail net outflows of \$8.9 billion reflected net outflows of \$3.7 billion and \$5.2 billion from the United States and internationally, respectively. Equity net outflows of \$9.2 billion were primarily related to outflows from European and U.S. equities. Multi-asset net outflows of \$7.7 billion were largely due to outflows from world allocation strategies. Fixed income saw net inflows of \$10.2 billion, paced by flows into global strategies and municipals. Cash management net inflows of \$11.6 billion primarily reflected net inflows into government funds partially offset by net outflows from prime strategies from Americas institutional and retail clients ahead of U.S. money market reform. Cash management net inflows also included net inflows from EMEA institutional clients into offshore funds.

47

Component Changes in AUM for the Twelve Months Ended September 30, 2016

The following table presents the component changes in AUM by client type and product for the twelve months ended September 30, 2016.

Net

(in millions) Retail:	September 30, 2015		cquisitions ⁽¹⁾	Market change	FX impact ⁽²⁾	September 30, 2016	Average AUM ⁽³⁾
Equity	\$ 184,265	\$(2,443)\$		\$18,203	\$(3,894)	\$ 196,131	\$192,360
Fixed income	210,605	14,175		6,755	(693)	·	218,901
Multi-asset	120,486	(11,233)	366	2,444	(694)	*	114,089
Alternatives	19,852	(2,358)		(1,025)	(33)	16,436	18,374
Retail subtotal	535,208	(1,859)	366	26,377	(5,314)	554,778	543,724
iShares:					, , ,		
Equity	748,458	71,824		71,109	(381)	891,010	821,038
Fixed income	246,712	72,177	_	11,342	(769)	329,462	286,110
Multi-asset	1,808	577		120	1	2,506	2,246
Alternatives	13,515	6,824		2,843	6	23,188	17,042
iShares subtotal	1,010,493	151,402		85,414	(1,143)	1,246,166	1,126,436
Institutional:							
Active:							
Equity	116,718	(4,421)		14,226	(2,753)	123,770	120,066
Fixed income	522,509	5,581		32,670	39	560,799	538,467
Multi-asset	245,776	10,674	_	27,244	(3,288)	280,406	261,256
Alternatives	74,351	160	560	362	(755)	,	74,820
Active subtotal	959,354	11,994	560	74,502	(6,757)	1,039,653	994,609
Index:							
Equity	1,223,796	(18,036)		152,702	(3,334)		1,289,332
Fixed income	465,811	2,872	_	66,253	(27,771)	•	473,484
Multi-asset	6,931	(869)		1,557	361	7,980	7,282
Alternatives	6,201	1,161	_	253	(387)	- , -	6,454
Index subtotal	1,702,739	(14,872)		220,765	(31,131)		1,776,552
Institutional subtotal	, ,	(2,878)	560	295,267	(37,888)		2,771,161
Long-term	4,207,794	146,665	926	407,058	(44,345)		4,441,321
Cash management	285,692	27,323	80,635	29	(4,697)	· ·	332,029
Advisory ⁽⁴⁾	12,235	(1,963)		(124)		10,341	10,596
Total	\$ 4,505,721	\$172,025 \$	81,561	\$406,963	\$(48,849)	\$ 5,117,421	\$4,783,946

⁽¹⁾ Amounts represent \$560 million of AUM acquired in the Infraestructura Institucional acquisition in October 2015, \$366 million of AUM acquired in the FutureAdvisor acquisition in October 2015 and \$80.6 billion of AUM acquired in the BofA Global Capital Management transaction in April 2016. The FutureAdvisor acquisition amount does not include AUM that was held in iShares holdings.

⁽²⁾ Foreign exchange reflects the impact of translating non-U.S. dollar denominated AUM into U.S. dollars for reporting purposes.

⁽³⁾ Average AUM is calculated as the average of the month-end spot AUM amounts for the trailing thirteen months.

(4) Advisory AUM represents long-term portfolio liquidation assignments.

48

The following table presents component changes in AUM by product type for the twelve months ended September 30, 2016.

Net

	September 30,	, inflows		Market	FX	September 30,	Average
(in millions)	2015	(outflows)	Acquisitions(1)change	impact ⁽²⁾	2016	$AUM^{(3)}$
Equity:			_	_			
Active	\$ 270,423	\$(10,814)	\$ —	\$26,313	\$(4,196)	\$ 281,726	\$277,777
iShares	748,458	71,824	_	71,109	(381)	891,010	821,038
Non-ETF index	1,254,356	(14,086)	_	158,818	(5,785)	1,393,303	1,323,981
Equity subtotal	2,273,237	46,924		256,240	(10,362)	2,566,039	2,422,796
Fixed income:							
Active	725,802	18,341	_	38,470	245	782,858	749,590
iShares	246,712	72,177	_	11,342	(769)	329,462	286,110
Non-ETF index	473,123	4,287		67,208	(28,670)	515,948	481,262
Fixed income subtotal	1,445,637	94,805	_	117,020	(29,194)	1,628,268	1,516,962
Multi-asset	375,001	(851)	366	31,365	(3,620)	402,261	384,873
Alternatives:							
Core	91,358	(1,424)	560	(667)	(1,096)	88,731	90,760
Currency and							
commodities(4)	22,561	7,211		3,100	(73)	32,799	25,930
Alternatives subtotal	113,919	5,787	560	2,433	(1,169)	121,530	116,690
Long-term	4,207,794	146,665	926	407,058	(44,345)	4,718,098	4,441,321
Cash management	285,692	27,323	80,635	29	(4,697)	388,982	332,029
Advisory ⁽⁵⁾	12,235	(1,963)		(124)	193	10,341	10,596
Total	\$4,505,721	\$172,025	\$ 81,561	\$406,963	\$(48,849)	\$5,117,421	\$4,783,946

⁽¹⁾ Amounts represent \$560 million of AUM acquired in the Infraestructura Institucional acquisition in October 2015, \$366 million of AUM acquired in the FutureAdvisor acquisition in October 2015 and \$80.6 billion of AUM acquired in the BofA Global Capital Management transaction in April 2016. The FutureAdvisor acquisition amount does not include AUM that was held in iShares holdings.

The following table presents component changes in AUM by investment style for the twelve months ended September 30, 2016.

Net

	September 30,	inflows		Market	FX	September 30,	Average
(in millions)	2015	(outflows)	Acquisitions ⁽¹⁾	change	impact(2)	2016	$AUM^{(3)}$
Active	\$ 1,456,692	\$4,771	\$ 926	\$93,805	\$(8,721)	\$ 1,547,473	\$1,495,906
Index & iShares	2,751,102	141,894		313,253	(35,624)	3,170,625	2,945,415
Long-term	4,207,794	146,665	926	407,058	(44,345)	4,718,098	4,441,321
Cash management	285,692	27,323	80,635	29	(4,697)	388,982	332,029

⁽²⁾ Foreign exchange reflects the impact of translating non-U.S. dollar denominated AUM into U.S. dollars for reporting purposes.

⁽³⁾ Average AUM is calculated as the average of the month-end spot AUM amounts for the trailing thirteen months.

⁽⁴⁾ Amounts include commodity iShares.

⁽⁵⁾ Advisory AUM represents long-term portfolio liquidation assignments.

Advisory(4)	12,235	(1,963) —	(124) 193	10,341	10,596
Total	\$ 4,505,721	\$172,025 \$ 81,561	\$406,963 \$(48,849)	\$ 5,117,421	\$4,783,946

- (1) Amounts represent \$560 million of AUM acquired in the Infraestructura Institucional acquisition in October 2015, \$366 million of AUM acquired in the FutureAdvisor acquisition in October 2015 and \$80.6 billion of AUM acquired in the BofA Global Capital Management transaction in April 2016. The FutureAdvisor acquisition amount does not include AUM that was held in iShares holdings.
- (2) Foreign exchange reflects the impact of translating non-U.S. dollar denominated AUM into U.S. dollars for reporting purposes.
- (3) Average AUM is calculated as the average of the month-end spot AUM amounts for the trailing thirteen months.
- (4) Advisory AUM represents long-term portfolio liquidation assignments.

AUM increased \$611.7 billion to \$5.117 trillion at September 30, 2016 from \$4.506 trillion at September 30, 2015, driven largely by net market appreciation, positive net inflows and AUM acquired in the BofA Global Capital Management transaction, partially offset by the impact of foreign exchange movements.

Net market appreciation of \$407.0 billion was driven by \$256.2 billion from equity products, \$117.0 billion from fixed income products and \$31.4 billion from multi-asset products across the majority of strategies.

AUM decreased \$48.8 billion due to the impact of foreign exchange movements, primarily resulting from the strengthening of the U.S. dollar, largely against the British pound, partially offset by the weakening of the U.S. dollar against the Japanese yen.

49

Net Inflows (Outflows). Long-term net inflows of \$146.7 billion were comprised of \$151.4 billion of net inflows from iShares, partially offset by net outflows of \$2.9 billion and \$1.9 billion from institutional and retail clients, respectively. Net flows in long-term products are described below.

- Shares net inflows of \$151.4 billion were led by fixed income net inflows of \$72.2 billion diversified across strategies and equity net inflows of \$71.8 billion with strength in iShares Core ETFs and in developed and emerging market exposures. Commodity iShares generated \$6.8 billion of net inflows.
- Institutional active net inflows of \$12.0 billion reflected active multi-asset net inflows of \$10.7 billion and active fixed income net inflows of \$5.6 billion, partially offset by active equity net outflows of \$4.4 billion.
- Institutional index net outflows of \$14.9 billion were driven by equity net outflows of \$18.0 billion, partially offset by net inflows into fixed income.
- Retail net outflows of \$1.9 billion reflected multi-asset net outflows of \$11.2 billion, including a single-client transition out of mutual funds into a series of iShares across asset classes in the fourth quarter of 2015, partially offset by fixed income net inflows of \$14.2 billion, diversified across strategies.

Cash management net inflows of \$27.3 billion primarily reflected net inflows into government funds partially offset by net outflows from prime strategies from Americas institutional and retail clients ahead of U.S. money market reform. Cash management net inflows also included net inflows from EMEA institutional clients into offshore funds.

50

DISCUSSION OF FINANCIAL RESULTS

The Company's results of operations for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015 are discussed below. For a further description of the Company's revenue and expense, see the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2015 ("2015 Form 10-K").

Revenue

	Three M Ended Septemb	fonths ber 30,	Nine Me Ended Septemb	per 30,	
(in millions)	2016	2015	2016	2015	
Investment advisory, administration fees and					
securities lending revenue:					
Equity:					
Active	\$409	\$427	\$1,201	\$1,296	
iShares	691	673	1,970	2,085	
Non-ETF index	170	158	508	511	
Equity subtotal	1,270	1,258	3,679	3,892	
Fixed income:	,	,	- ,	- ,	
Active	427	402	1,237	1,162	
iShares	188	139	512	407	
Non-ETF index	78	70	217	210	
Fixed income subtotal	693	611	1,966	1,779	
Multi-asset	285	322	860	942	
Alternatives:					
Core	156	166	488	481	
Currency and commodities	24	18	61	56	
Alternatives subtotal	180	184	549	537	
Long-term	2,428	2,375	7,054	7,150	
Cash management	118	81	340	230	
Total base fees	2,546	2,456	7,394	7,380	
Investment advisory performance fees:					
Equity	14	23	67	121	
Fixed income	2	3	9	10	
Multi-asset	1	3	6	19	
Alternatives	41	179	84	302	
Total performance fees	58	208	166	452	
BlackRock Solutions and advisory	174	167	517	475	
Distribution fees	10	14	32	44	
Other revenue	49	65	156	187	
Total revenue	\$2,837	\$2,910	\$8,265	\$8,538	

51

The table below lists the asset type mix of investment advisory, administration fees and securities lending revenue (collectively "base fees") and mix of average AUM by product type:

	Thre	Three Months Ended September 30, N Mix of Average AUM							Nine Months Ended September 30, Mix of Average AUM							
	Mix	of	Base		WIIX OI	AVCI	age Aur	V1	Mix	of	Base		WIIX OI	AVCI	age Au	VI
	Fees		Dasc		by Ass	et Cla	acc(1)		Fee		Dasc	,	by Ass	et Cla	acc(2)	
	201		201:	5	2016		2015		201		2013	5	2016	Ct Cit	2015	
Equity:	201	O	201.	,	2010		2013		201	O	201.	,	2010		2013	
Active	16	%	18	%	6	%	6	%	16	%	17	%	6	%	7	%
iShares	27	%	27	%	17	%	17	%	27	%	28	%	17	%	17	%
Non-ETF index	7	%	6	%	27	%	29	%	7	%	7	%	27	%	29	%
Equity subtotal	50	%		%	50	%	52	%	50	%	52	%	50	%	53	%
Fixed income:		, c	0.1	, .		, 0	02	, .		, c	-	, .		, 0		, c
Active	17	%	16	%	15	%	16	%	16	%	15	%	16	%	15	%
iShares	7	%	6	%	6	%	5	%	7	%	6	%	6	%	5	%
Non-ETF index	3	%	3	%	10	%	10	%	3	%	3	%	10	%	10	%
Fixed income subtotal	27	%		%	31	%	31	%	26	%	24	%	32	%	30	%
Multi-asset	11	%	13	%	8	%	8	%	12	%	13	%	8	%	8	%
Alternatives:																
Core	6	%	7	%	2	%	2	%	7	%	7	%	2	%	2	%
Currency and commodities	1	%	1	%	1	%	1	%	1	%	1	%	1	%	1	%
Alternatives subtotal	7	%	8	%	3	%	3	%	8	%	8	%	3	%	3	%
Long-term	95	%	97	%	92	%	94	%	96	%	97	%	93	%	94	%
Cash management	5	%	3	%	8	%	6	%	4	%	3	%	7	%	6	%
Total excluding Advisory AUM	100)%	100) %	100	%	100	%	100)%	100) %	100	%	100	%

⁽¹⁾ Average AUM is calculated as the average of the month-end spot AUM amounts for the trailing four months.

Revenue decreased \$73 million, or 3%, from the third quarter of 2015, driven by lower performance fees, partially offset by higher base fees and BlackRock Solutions and advisory revenue.

Investment advisory, administration fees and securities lending revenue of \$2,546 million increased \$90 million from \$2,456 million in the third quarter of 2015 reflecting the impact of organic growth, higher markets on long-term average AUM and the effect of AUM acquired in the BofA Global Capital Management transaction, partially offset by mix shift from equities to fixed income and cash products. Securities lending revenue of \$142 million in the current quarter increased \$27 million from the third quarter of 2015, primarily reflecting higher average balances of securities on loan and higher spreads.

Investment advisory performance fees of \$58 million decreased \$150 million from the third quarter of 2015, primarily reflecting strong performance from a single hedge fund with an annual performance measurement period that ended in the third quarter of 2015.

⁽²⁾ Average AUM is calculated as the average of the month-end spot AUM amounts for the trailing ten months. Three Months Ended September 30, 2016 Compared with Three Months Ended September 30, 2015

BlackRock Solutions and advisory revenue of \$174 million increased \$7 million from \$167 million in the third quarter of 2015. BlackRock Solutions and advisory revenue included \$152 million in Aladdin revenue compared with \$135 million in the third quarter of 2015.

Nine Months Ended September 30, 2016 Compared with Nine Months Ended September 30, 2015

Revenue decreased \$273 million, or 3%, from the nine months ended September 30, 2015, driven by lower performance fees, partially offset by higher BlackRock Solutions and advisory revenue.

Investment advisory, administration fees and securities lending revenue of \$7,394 million increased \$14 million from \$7,380 million in the nine months ended September 30, 2015 reflecting the impact of organic growth and higher markets on long-term average AUM, the effect of AUM acquired in the BofA Global Capital Management transaction and lower yield-related fee waivers on certain money market funds, partially offset by mix shift from equities to fixed

52

income and cash products. Securities lending revenue of \$441 million in the nine months ended September 30, 2016 increased \$65 million from the prior year period, primarily reflecting an increase in average balances of securities on loan and higher spreads.

Investment advisory performance fees of \$166 million decreased \$286 million from the nine months ended September 30, 2015, primarily driven by lower fees from equity and alternative products, including the impact of the strong performance from a single hedge fund in the third quarter of 2015.

BlackRock Solutions and advisory revenue of \$517 million increased \$42 million from \$475 million in the nine months ended September 30, 2015. BlackRock Solutions and advisory revenue included \$439 million in Aladdin revenue compared with \$390 million in the nine months ended September 30, 2015.

Other revenue of \$156 million decreased \$31 million from \$187 million in the nine months of 2015, primarily reflecting lower transition management activity and lower commissions during the current period.

Expense

	Three Months		Nine Months	
	Ended		Ended	
	September 30,		Septeml	oer 30,
(in millions)	2016	2015	2016	2015
Expense, GAAP:				
Employee compensation and benefits	\$969	\$1,023	\$2,893	\$3,016
Distribution and servicing costs	114	102	320	306
Amortization of deferred sales commissions	8	12	27	37
Direct fund expense	200	198	583	578
General and administration:				
Marketing and promotional	72	76	232	251
Occupancy and office related	65	69	208	205
Portfolio services	57	57	164	164
Technology	41	40	129	121
Professional services	27	30	84	82
Communications	9	10	29	28
Other general and administration	41	37	100	119
Total general and administration expense	312	319	946	970
Restructuring charge			76	
Amortization of intangible assets	25	34	75	104
Total expense, GAAP	\$1,628	\$1,688	\$4,920	\$5,011
Less non-GAAP expense adjustments:				
Employee compensation and benefits:				
PNC LTIP funding obligation	7	10	21	26
Compensation expense related to appreciation				
(depreciation) on deferred compensation				
plans		(5)	_	(1)
Restructuring charge			76	

Edgar Filing: AGENUS INC - Form PRE 14A

Total non-GAAP expense adjustments	7	5	97	25
Expense, as adjusted:				
Employee compensation and benefits	\$962	\$1,018	\$2,872	\$2,991
Distribution and servicing costs	114	102	320	306
Amortization of deferred sales commissions	8	12	27	37
Direct fund expense	200	198	583	578
General and administration	312	319	946	970
Amortization of intangible assets	25	34	75	104
Total expense, as adjusted	\$1,621	\$1,683	\$4,823	\$4,986

53

Three Months Ended September 30, 2016 Compared with Three Months Ended September 30, 2015

GAAP. Expense decreased \$60 million from the third quarter of 2015, driven primarily by lower employee compensation and benefits expense.

Employee compensation and benefits expense decreased \$54 million, or 5%, from the three months ended September 30, 2015, reflecting lower incentive compensation, driven primarily by lower performance fees. Employees at September 30, 2016 totaled approximately 13,000 compared with approximately 12,900 at September 30, 2015.

Distribution and servicing costs totaled \$114 million compared with \$102 million in the third quarter of 2015. These costs included payments to Bank of America/Merrill Lynch, primarily related to a global distribution agreement, and payments to PNC, as well as other third parties, primarily associated with the distribution and servicing of client investments in certain BlackRock products. Distribution and servicing costs for the third quarter of 2016 and 2015 included \$50 million and \$49 million, respectively, attributable to Bank of America/Merrill Lynch.

Amortization of intangible assets expense decreased \$9 million from the third quarter of 2015, primarily reflecting certain finite-lived intangible assets becoming fully amortized.

As Adjusted. Expense, as adjusted, decreased \$62 million, or 4%, to \$1,621 million from \$1,683 million in the third quarter of 2015. The decrease in total expense, as adjusted, is primarily attributable to lower employee compensation and benefits expense.

Nine Months Ended September 30, 2016 Compared with Nine Months Ended September 30, 2015

GAAP. Expense decreased \$91 million from the nine months ended September 30, 2015, reflecting lower compensation and benefits expense, expense discipline and lower amortization of intangible assets, partially offset by a restructuring charge recorded in the first quarter of 2016.

Employee compensation and benefits expense decreased \$123 million from the nine months ended September 30, 2015, reflecting lower incentive compensation, driven primarily by lower operating income and performance fees, partially offset by higher headcount.

Distribution and servicing costs totaled \$320 million compared with \$306 million in the nine months ended September 30, 2015. Distribution and servicing costs for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015 included \$156 million and \$145 million, respectively, attributable to Bank of America/Merrill Lynch.

General and administration expense decreased \$24 million from the nine months ended September 30, 2015, primarily reflecting lower discretionary marketing and promotional spend in the current period.

Restructuring charge of \$76 million, primarily comprised of severance and accelerated amortization expense of previously granted deferred compensation awards, was recorded in the first quarter of 2016 in connection with a project to streamline and simplify the organization.

Amortization of intangible assets expense decreased by \$29 million from the nine months ended September 30, 2015, primarily reflecting certain finite-lived intangible assets becoming fully amortized.

As Adjusted. Expense, as adjusted, decreased \$163 million, or 3%, to \$4,823 million from \$4,986 million in the nine months ended September 30, 2015. The decrease in total expense, as adjusted, is primarily attributable to lower employee compensation and benefits expense, expense discipline and lower amortization of intangible assets. The restructuring charge has been excluded from the as adjusted results.

54

Nonoperating Results

Nonoperating income (expense), less net income (loss) attributable to NCI for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015 was as follows:

	Three Ended	Months	Nine Months Ended	
	September 30,		Septem	ber 30,
(in millions)	2016	2015	2016	2015
Nonoperating income (expense), GAAP basis ⁽¹⁾	\$ 1	\$ (48)	\$ (72)	\$ (73)
Less: Net income (loss) attributable to NCI	2	(11)	(2)	(1)
Nonoperating income (expense), net of NCI	(1)	(37)	(70)	(72)
Compensation expense related to (appreciation)				
depreciation on deferred compensation plans		5		1
Nonoperating income (expense), as adjusted, net of NCI	\$ (1)	\$ (32)	\$ (70)	\$ (71)

⁽¹⁾ Amounts include a gain of \$19 million and a loss of \$14 million for the three months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015, respectively, attributable to consolidated variable interest entities ("VIEs"). Amounts include a gain of \$34 million and \$2 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015, respectively, attributable to consolidated VIEs.

The components of nonoperating income (expense), less net income (loss) attributable to NCI, for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015 were as follows:

	Three Months Ended September 30,		Nine Months Ended September 30,	
(in millions)	2016	2015	2016	2015
Net gain (loss) on investments ⁽¹⁾				
Private equity	\$ 2	\$ 25	\$11	\$35
Real assets	2	5	5	9
Other alternatives ⁽²⁾	9	(10)	13	(6)
Other investments ⁽³⁾	16	(19)	22	(23)
Subtotal	29	1	51	15
Other gains ⁽⁴⁾			_	45
Total net gain (loss) on investments ⁽¹⁾	29	1	51	60
Interest and dividend income	22	12	33	21
Interest expense	(52)	(50)	(154)	(153)
Net interest expense	(30)	(38)	(121)	(132)
Total nonoperating income (expense) ⁽¹⁾	(1)	(37)	(70)	(72)
Compensation expense related to (appreciation)				
depreciation on deferred compensation plans	_	5	_	1
Nonoperating income (expense), as adjusted ⁽¹⁾	\$(1)	\$ (32)	\$(70)	\$(71)

- (1) Net of net income (loss) attributable to NCI.
- (2) Amounts primarily include net gains (losses) related to direct hedge fund strategies and hedge fund solutions.
- (3) Amounts include net gains (losses) related to equity and fixed income investments, and BlackRock's seed capital hedging program.
- (4) The amount for the nine months ended September 30, 2015 primarily includes a gain related to the acquisition of certain assets of BKCA.

Three Months Ended September 30, 2016 Compared with Three Months Ended September 30, 2015

Net gain (loss) on investments of \$29 million increased \$28 million from the three months ended September 30, 2015 due to higher marks in the current quarter.

Net interest expense in the current quarter reflected higher dividend income compared with the third quarter of 2015.

Nine Months Ended September 30, 2016 Compared with Nine Months Ended September 30, 2015

Net gain (loss) on investments of \$51 million decreased \$9 million from the nine months ended September 30, 2015 due to a \$40 million noncash gain related to BKCA recorded in the first quarter of 2015, partially offset by higher marks in the nine months ended September 30, 2016.

55

Net interest expense in the current period reflected higher dividend income compared with the nine months ended September 30, 2015.

Income Tax Expense

	GAAP Three Mo	onths	Nine Mo	nths	As Adjus Three Mo		Nine Moi	nths
	Ended		Ended		Ended		Ended	
	Septembe	er 30,	Septembe	er 30,	Septembe	er 30,	Septembe	er 30,
(in millions)	2016	2015	2016	2015	2016	2015	2016	2015
Operating income ⁽¹⁾	\$1,209	\$1,222	\$3,345	\$3,527	\$1,216	\$1,227	\$3,442	\$3,552
Total nonoperating income								
$(expense)^{(1),(2)}$	(1)	(37)	(70)	(72)	(1)	(32)	(70)	(71)
Income before income taxes ⁽²⁾	\$1,208	\$1,185	\$3,275	\$3,455	\$1,215	\$1,195	\$3,372	\$3,481
Income tax expense	\$333	\$342	\$954	\$971	\$361	\$351	\$1,010	\$969
Effective tax rate	27.6 %	28.8 %	29.1 %	28.1 %	29.7 %	29.3 %	30.0 %	27.8 %

⁽¹⁾ See Non-GAAP Financial Measures for further information on and reconciliation of as adjusted items.

2016. The three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 income tax expense (GAAP) reflected:

a \$26 million net noncash tax benefit, primarily related to the revaluation of certain deferred income tax liabilities as a result of legislation enacted in the United Kingdom, and domestic state and local tax changes, which have been excluded from as adjusted results; and

nonrecurring tax benefits, which totaled \$16 million and \$35 million for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016, respectively.

The as adjusted effective tax rate of 29.7% and 30.0%, for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016, respectively, excluded the net noncash benefit of \$26 million mentioned above, as it will not have a cash flow impact and to ensure comparability among periods presented.

2015. The three months ended September 30, 2015 income tax expense (GAAP) reflected a \$6 million net noncash tax benefit, primarily related to the revaluation of certain deferred income tax liabilities, which has been excluded from as adjusted results.

The nine months ended September 30, 2015 income tax expense (GAAP) reflected:

⁽²⁾ Net of net income (loss) attributable to NCI.

a \$10 million net noncash expense, primarily related to the revaluation of certain deferred income tax liabilities, which has been excluded from as adjusted results; and nonrecurring tax benefits of \$75 million.

The as adjusted effective tax rate of 29.3% and 27.8% for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2015, respectively, excluded the net noncash benefit of \$6 million and the net noncash expense of \$10 million, respectively, mentioned above, as it will not have a cash flow impact and to ensure comparability among periods presented.

56

BALANCE SHEET OVERVIEW

As Adjusted Balance Sheet

The following table presents a reconciliation of the condensed consolidated statement of financial condition presented on a GAAP basis to the condensed consolidated statement of financial condition, excluding the impact of separate account assets and separate account collateral held under securities lending agreements (directly related to lending separate account securities) and separate account liabilities and separate account collateral liabilities under securities lending agreements and consolidated sponsored investment funds, including consolidated VIEs.

The Company presents the as adjusted balance sheet as additional information to enable investors to exclude certain assets that have equal and offsetting liabilities or noncontrolling interests that ultimately do not have an impact on BlackRock, Inc. stockholders' equity or cash flows. Management views the as adjusted balance sheet, a non-GAAP financial measure, as an economic presentation of the Company's total assets and liabilities; however, it does not advocate that investors consider such non-GAAP financial measures in isolation from, or as a substitute for, financial information prepared in accordance with GAAP.

Separate Account Assets and Liabilities and Separate Account Collateral Held under Securities Lending Agreements

Separate account assets are maintained by BlackRock Life Limited, a wholly owned subsidiary of the Company, which is a registered life insurance company in the United Kingdom, and represent segregated assets held for purposes of funding individual and group pension contracts. The Company records equal and offsetting separate account liabilities. The separate account assets are not available to creditors of the Company and the holders of the pension contracts have no recourse to the Company's assets. The net investment income attributable to separate account assets accrues directly to the contract owners and is not reported on the Company's condensed consolidated statements of income. While BlackRock has no economic interest in these assets or liabilities, BlackRock earns an investment advisory fee for the service of managing these assets on behalf of its clients.

In addition, the Company records on its condensed consolidated statements of financial condition the separate account collateral received under BlackRock Life Limited securities lending arrangements as its own asset in addition to an equal and offsetting separate account collateral liability for the obligation to return the collateral. The collateral is not available to creditors of the Company, and the borrowers under the securities lending arrangements have no recourse to the Company's assets.

Consolidated Sponsored Investment Funds

The Company consolidates certain sponsored investment funds accounted for as voting rights entities ("VREs") and VIEs, (collectively, "Consolidated Sponsored Investment Funds"). See Note 2, Significant Accounting Policies, in the notes to the consolidated financial statements contained in the 2015 Form 10-K for further information on the Company's consolidation policy.

57

The Company cannot readily access cash and cash equivalents or other assets held by Consolidated Sponsored Investment Funds to use in its operating activities. In addition, the Company cannot readily sell investments held by Consolidated Sponsored Investment Funds in order to obtain cash for use in the Company's operations.

	September	r 30, 2016 Separate		
		Account		
	GAAP	Assets/	Consolidated Sponsored Investment	As
(in millions)	Basis	Collateral ⁽¹⁾	Funds(2)	Adjusted
Assets	Φ.5. 4.5.4	d)	Φ. 50	Φ. 5. 40 3
Cash and cash equivalents	\$5,454	\$ <i>—</i>	\$ 52	\$5,402
Accounts receivable	2,601	_		2,601
Investments Assets of consolidated VIEs	1,731	_	02	1,669
Cash and cash equivalents	161	_	161	
Investments	1,411		439	972
Other assets	183		183	_
Separate account assets and collateral held				
-				
under securities lending agreements	183,169	183,169		
Other assets ⁽³⁾	1,518	_	(1,529
Subtotal	196,228	183,169	886	12,173
Goodwill and intangible assets, net	30,511			30,511
Total assets	\$226,739	\$ 183,169	\$ 886	\$42,684
Liabilities	ф1 4O1	ф	Ф	Ф 1 401
Accrued compensation and benefits	\$1,481	\$ —	\$ —	\$1,481
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities Liabilities of consolidated VIEs	1,354			1,354
	272 4,961	_	272	— 4,961
Borrowings Separate account liabilities and collateral	4,901	_		4,901
liabilities under securities lending				
agreements	183,169	183,169		
Deferred income tax liabilities ⁽⁴⁾	4,832			4,832
Other liabilities	1,109	_	(43	1,152
Total liabilities	197,178	183,169	229	13,780
Equity				
Total stockholders' equity	28,904			28,904
Noncontrolling interests	657	_	657	_
Total equity	29,561	_	657	28,904
Total liabilities and equity	\$226,739	\$ 183,169	\$ 886	\$42,684

⁽¹⁾ Amounts represent segregated client assets generating advisory fees in which BlackRock has no economic interest or liability.

- (2) Amounts represent the portion of assets and liabilities of Consolidated Sponsored Investment Funds attributable to noncontrolling interests.
- (3) Amounts include property and equipment and other assets.
- (4) Amount includes approximately \$5.6 billion of deferred income tax liabilities related to goodwill and intangibles. The following discussion summarizes the significant changes in assets and liabilities on a GAAP basis. Please see the condensed consolidated statements of financial condition as of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015 contained in Part I, Item 1 of this filing. The discussion does not include changes related to assets and liabilities that are equal and offsetting and have no impact on BlackRock's stockholders' equity.

Assets. Cash and cash equivalents at September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015 included \$60 million and \$100 million, respectively, of cash held by consolidated sponsored investment funds (see Liquidity and Capital Resources for details on the change in cash and cash equivalents during the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016).

Accounts receivable at September 30, 2016 increased \$364 million from December 31, 2015 primarily due to an increase in unit trust receivables (substantially offset by an increase in unit trust payables recorded within accounts payable and accrued liabilities). Investments were \$1,731 million at September 30, 2016 (for more information see Investments herein). Goodwill and intangible assets increased \$16 million from December 31, 2015, primarily due to the BofA Global Capital Management transaction, partially offset by \$75 million of amortization of intangible assets. Other assets (including property and equipment) increased \$82 million from December 31, 2015, primarily related to an increase in current taxes receivable and earnings from certain strategic investments.

58

Liabilities. Accrued compensation and benefits at September 30, 2016 decreased \$490 million from December 31, 2015, primarily due to 2015 incentive compensation cash payments in the first quarter of 2016, partially offset by 2016 incentive compensation accruals. Accounts payable and accrued liabilities at September 30, 2016 increased \$286 million from December 31, 2015 due to higher unit trust payables (substantially offset by an increase in unit trust receivables recorded within accounts receivable).

Net deferred income tax liabilities at September 30, 2016 decreased \$19 million, primarily as a result of revaluation of certain deferred income tax liabilities due to the tax legislation enacted in the United Kingdom. Other liabilities increased \$76 million from December 31, 2015, primarily resulting from an increase in contingent liabilities related the BofA Global Capital Management transaction.

Investments and Investments of Consolidated VIEs

The Company's investments and investments of consolidated VIEs (collectively, "Total Investments") were \$1,731 million and \$1,411 million, respectively, at September 30, 2016. Total Investments include consolidated investments held by sponsored investment funds accounted for as VREs and VIEs. Management reviews BlackRock's Total Investments on an "economic" basis, which eliminates the portion of Total Investments that does not impact BlackRock's book value or net income attributable to BlackRock. BlackRock's management does not advocate that investors consider such non-GAAP financial measures in isolation from, or as a substitute for, financial information prepared in accordance with GAAP.

The Company presents Total Investments, as adjusted, to enable investors to understand the portion of Total Investments that is owned by the Company, net of NCI, as a gauge to measure the impact of changes in net nonoperating income (expense) on investments to net income (loss) attributable to BlackRock.

The Company further presents net "economic" investment exposure, net of deferred compensation investments and hedged investments, to reflect another gauge for investors. The economic impact of Total Investments held pursuant to deferred compensation arrangements is offset by a change in compensation expense. The impact of certain investments is substantially mitigated by swap hedges. Carried interest capital allocations are excluded as there is no impact to BlackRock's stockholders' equity until such amounts are realized as performance fees. Finally, the Company's regulatory investment in Federal Reserve Bank stock, which is not subject to market or interest rate risk, is excluded from the Company's net economic investment exposure.

	September 30,	December 31,
(in millions)	2016	2015
Investments, GAAP	\$ 1,731	\$ 1,578
Investments held by consolidated VIEs, GAAP	1,411	1,030
Total Investments	3,142	2,608
Investments held by consolidated VREs	(575)	(700)
Investments held by consolidated VIEs	(1,411)	(1,030)
Net interest in consolidated VREs	513	616
Net interest in consolidated VIEs ⁽¹⁾	972	733
Total Investments, as adjusted	2,641	2,227
Federal Reserve Bank stock	(89)	(93)
Deferred compensation investments	(67)	(79)
Hedged investments	(526)	(407)
Carried interest (VIEs/VREs)	(108	(100)
Total "economic" investment exposure	\$ 1,851	\$ 1,548

(1) Amount includes \$82 million and \$81 million of carried interest (VIEs) as of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, respectively, which has no impact on the Company's "economic" investment exposure.

59

The following table represents the carrying value of the Company's economic investment exposure, by asset type, at September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015:

	September 30,	December 31,
(in millions)	2016	2015
Private equity	\$ 348	\$ 375
Real assets	109	104
Other alternatives ⁽¹⁾	238	227
Other investments ⁽²⁾	1,156	842
Total "economic" investment exposur	e \$ 1,851	\$ 1,548

⁽¹⁾Other alternatives include distressed credit/mortgage funds/opportunistic funds and hedge funds/funds of hedge funds.

(in millions)		
Total Investments, as adjusted, December 31, 2015	\$2,227	
Purchases/capital contributions	980	
Sales/maturities	(583)	
Distributions ⁽¹⁾	(80)	
Market appreciation(depreciation)/earnings from equity method investments	98	
Carried interest capital allocations/distributions received	8	
Other	(9)	
Total Investments, as adjusted, September 30, 2016	\$2,641	

⁽¹⁾ Amount includes distributions representing return of capital and return on investments.

LIQUIDITY AND CAPITAL RESOURCES

BlackRock Cash Flows Excluding the Impact of Consolidated Sponsored Investment Funds

The condensed consolidated statements of cash flows include the cash flows of the Consolidated Sponsored Investment Funds. The Company uses an adjusted cash flow statement, which excludes the impact of Consolidated Sponsored Investment Funds, as a supplemental non-GAAP measure to assess liquidity and capital requirements. The Company believes that its cash flows, excluding the impact of the Consolidated Sponsored Investment Funds, provide investors with useful information on the cash flows of BlackRock relating to its ability to fund additional operating, investing and financing activities. BlackRock's management does not advocate that investors consider such non-GAAP measures in isolation from, or as a substitute for, its cash flows presented in accordance with GAAP.

60

⁽²⁾Other investments primarily include seed investments in fixed income, equity and multi-asset mutual funds/strategies as well as U.K. government securities, primarily held for regulatory purposes. As adjusted investment activity for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 was as follows:

The following table presents a reconciliation of the condensed consolidated statements of cash flows presented on a GAAP basis to the condensed consolidated statements of cash flows, excluding the impact of the cash flows of Consolidated Sponsored Investment Funds:

		Impact on	Cash Flows
		-	Excluding
		Cash Flows	Impact of
		of	
		Consolidated	Consolidated
	GAAP	Sponsored	Sponsored
(in millions)	Dagia	Investment	Investment
(in millions)	Basis	Funds	Funds
Cash and cash equivalents, December 31, 2015	\$6,083	\$ 100	\$ 5,983
Cash flows from operating activities	962	(1,003) 1,965
Cash flows from investing activities	(243)	(36) (207)
Cash flows from financing activities	(1,180)	999	(2,179)
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash			
equivalents	(168)		(168)
Net change in cash and cash equivalents	(629)	(40) (589)
Cash and cash equivalents, September 30, 2016	\$5,454	\$ 60	\$ 5,394

Sources of BlackRock's operating cash primarily include investment advisory, administration fees and securities lending revenue, performance fees, revenue from BlackRock Solutions and advisory products and services, other revenue and distribution fees. BlackRock uses its cash to pay all operating expense, interest and principal on borrowings, income taxes, dividends on BlackRock's capital stock, repurchases of the Company's stock, capital expenditures and purchases of co-investments and seed investments.

For details of the Company's GAAP cash flows from operating, investing and financing activities, see the Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows contained in Part I, Item 1 of this filing.

The details of the Company's cash flows excluding the impact of consolidated sponsored investment funds are described below.

Cash flows from operating activities, excluding the impact of Consolidated Sponsored Investment Funds, primarily include the receipt of investment advisory and administration fees, securities lending revenue and other revenue offset by the payment of operating expenses incurred in the normal course of business, including year-end incentive compensation accrued for in the prior year.

Cash outflows from investing activities, excluding the impact of Consolidated Sponsored Investment Funds, for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 were \$207 million and primarily reflected \$290 million of investment

purchases, \$88 million of purchases of property and equipment, and \$30 million related to the BofA Global Capital Management transaction, partially offset by \$175 million of net proceeds from sales and maturities of certain investments.

Cash outflows from financing activities, excluding the impact of Consolidated Sponsored Investment Funds, for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 were \$2,179 million, primarily resulting from \$1,118 million of share repurchases, including \$850 million in open market-transactions and \$268 million of employee tax withholdings related to employee stock transactions and \$1,171 million of cash dividend payments, partially offset by \$81 million of excess tax benefits from vested stock-based compensation awards.

61

The Company manages its financial condition and funding to maintain appropriate liquidity for the business. Liquidity resources at September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015 were as follows:

(in millions) Cash and cash equivalents ⁽¹⁾	20	eptember 30, 016 5,454	20	ecember 015 6,083	31,
Cash and cash equivalents held by consolidated					
sponsored investment funds, excluding VIEs(2)		(60)	(100)
Subtotal		5,394		5,983	
Credit facility – undrawn		4,000		4,000	
Total liquidity resources ⁽³⁾	\$	9,394	\$	9,983	

- (1) The percentage of cash and cash equivalents held by the Company's U.S. subsidiaries was approximately 55% and 50% at September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, respectively. See Net Capital Requirements herein for more information on net capital requirements in certain regulated subsidiaries.
- (2) The Company cannot readily access such cash to use in its operating activities.
- (3) Amount at December 31, 2015 does not reflect year-end incentive compensation accruals of approximately \$1.5 billion, which were paid in the first quarter of 2016.

Total liquidity resources decreased \$589 million during the nine months ended September 30, 2016, primarily reflecting cash payments of 2015 year-end incentive awards, share repurchases of \$1,118 million and cash dividend payments of \$1,171 million, partially offset by cash flows from other operating activities.

A significant portion of the Company's \$2,641 million of Total Investments, as adjusted, is illiquid in nature and, as such, cannot be readily convertible to cash.

Share Repurchases. The Company repurchased 2.4 million common shares in open-market transactions under the share repurchase program for approximately \$850 million during the nine months ended September 30, 2016.

At September 30, 2016, there were 3.8 million shares still authorized to be repurchased.

Net Capital Requirements. The Company is required to maintain net capital in certain regulated subsidiaries within a number of jurisdictions, which is partially maintained by retaining cash and cash equivalent investments in those subsidiaries or jurisdictions. As a result, such subsidiaries of the Company may be restricted in their ability to transfer cash between different jurisdictions and to their parents. Additionally, transfers of cash between international jurisdictions, including repatriation to the United States, may have adverse tax consequences that could discourage such transfers.

BlackRock Institutional Trust Company, N.A. ("BTC") is chartered as a national bank that does not accept client deposits and whose powers are limited to trust and other fiduciary activities. BTC provides investment management services, including investment advisory and securities lending agency services, to institutional investors and other clients. BTC is subject to regulatory capital and liquid asset requirements administered by the Office of the Comptroller of the Currency.

At September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, the Company was required to maintain approximately \$1.3 billion and \$1.1 billion, respectively, in net capital in certain regulated subsidiaries, including BTC, entities regulated by the Financial Conduct Authority and Prudential Regulation Authority in the United Kingdom, and the Company's broker-dealers. The Company was in compliance with all applicable regulatory net capital requirements.

Short-Term Borrowings

2016 Revolving Credit Facility. The Company's credit facility has an aggregate commitment amount of \$4.0 billion and was amended in April 2016 to extend the maturity date to March 2021 (the "2016 credit facility"). The 2016 credit facility permits the Company to request up to an additional \$1.0 billion of borrowing capacity, subject to lender credit approval, increasing the overall size of the 2016 credit facility to an aggregate principal amount not to exceed \$5.0 billion. Interest on borrowings outstanding accrues at a rate based on the applicable London Interbank Offered Rate plus a spread. The 2016 credit facility requires the Company not to exceed a maximum leverage ratio (ratio of net debt to earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization, where net debt equals total debt less unrestricted cash) of 3 to 1, which was satisfied with a ratio of less than 1 to 1 at September 30, 2016. The 2016 credit facility provides back-up liquidity to fund ongoing working capital for general corporate purposes and various investment opportunities. At September 30, 2016, the Company had no amount outstanding under the 2016 credit facility.

62

Commercial Paper Program. The Company can issue unsecured commercial paper notes (the "CP Notes") on a private-placement basis up to a maximum aggregate amount outstanding at any time of \$4.0 billion. The commercial paper program is currently supported by the 2016 credit facility. At September 30, 2016, BlackRock had no CP Notes outstanding.

Long-Term Borrowings

At September 30, 2016, the principal amount of long-term borrowings outstanding was \$4.987 billion. See Note 12, Borrowings, in the 2015 Form 10-K for more information on borrowings outstanding as of December 31, 2015.

During the nine months ended September 30, 2016, the Company paid approximately \$142 million of interest on long-term borrowings. Future principal repayments and interest requirements at September 30, 2016 were as follows:

		Total
Principal	Interest	Payments
\$ <i>—</i>	\$ 54	\$ 54
700	196	896
	152	152
1,000	152	1,152
	102	102
750	86	836
2,537	139	2,676
\$ 4,987	\$ 881	\$ 5,868
	\$— 700 — 1,000 — 750 2,537	\$— \$ 54 700 196 — 152 1,000 152 — 102 750 86 2,537 139

⁽¹⁾ The amount of principal and interest payments for the 2025 Notes represents the expected payment amounts using foreign exchange rates as of September 30, 2016.

Investment Commitments. At September 30, 2016, the Company had \$194 million of various capital commitments to fund sponsored investment funds, including consolidated VIEs. These funds include private equity funds, real assets funds and opportunistic funds. This amount excludes additional commitments made by consolidated funds of funds to underlying third-party funds as third-party noncontrolling interest holders have the legal obligation to fund the respective commitments of such funds of funds. In addition to the capital commitments of \$194 million, the Company had approximately \$12 million of contingent commitments for certain funds which have investment periods that have expired. Generally, the timing of the funding of these commitments is unknown and the commitments are callable on demand at any time prior to the expiration of the commitment. These unfunded commitments are not recorded on the condensed consolidated statements of financial condition. These commitments do not include potential future commitments approved by the Company that are not yet legally binding. The Company intends to make additional capital commitments from time to time to fund additional investment products for, and with, its clients.

Contingent Payments Related to Business Acquisitions. In connection with certain acquisitions, BlackRock is required to make contingent payments, subject to achieving specified performance targets, which may include revenue related to acquired contracts or new capital commitments for certain products. The fair value of the remaining aggregate contingent payments at September 30, 2016 totaled \$118 million, including \$76 million related to the BofA Global Capital Management transaction, and is included in other liabilities on the condensed consolidated statement of financial condition.

Carried Interest Clawback. As a general partner in certain investment funds, including private equity partnerships and certain hedge funds, the Company may receive carried interest cash distributions from the partnerships in accordance with distribution provisions of the partnership agreements. The Company may, from time to time, be required to return all or a portion of such distributions to the limited partners in the event the limited partners do not achieve a return as specified in the various partnership agreements. Therefore, BlackRock records carried interest subject to such clawback provisions in Total Investments, or cash/cash of consolidated VIEs to the extent that it is distributed, and as a deferred carried interest liability/other liabilities of consolidated VIEs on its condensed consolidated statements of financial condition. Carried interest is recorded as performance fees on BlackRock's condensed consolidated statements of income upon the earlier of the termination of the investment fund or when the likelihood of clawback is considered mathematically improbable.

63

Indemnifications. On behalf of certain clients, the Company lends securities to highly rated banks and broker-dealers. In these securities lending transactions, the borrower is required to provide and maintain collateral at or above regulatory minimums. Securities on loan are marked to market daily to determine if the borrower is required to pledge additional collateral. BlackRock has issued certain indemnifications to certain securities lending clients against potential loss resulting from a borrower's failure to fulfill its obligations under the securities lending agreement should the value of the collateral pledged by the borrower at the time of default be insufficient to cover the borrower's obligation under the securities lending agreement. At September 30, 2016, the Company indemnified certain of its clients for their securities lending loan balances of approximately \$171.8 billion. The Company held, as agent, cash and securities totaling \$182.5 billion as collateral for indemnified securities on loan at September 30, 2016. The fair value of these indemnifications was not material at September 30, 2016.

While the collateral pledged by a borrower is intended to be sufficient to offset the borrower's obligations to return securities borrowed and any other amounts owing to the lender under the relevant securities lending agreement, in the event of a borrower default, the Company can give no assurance that the collateral pledged by the borrower will be sufficient to fulfill such obligations. If the amount of such pledged collateral is not sufficient to fulfill such obligations to a client for whom the Company has provided indemnification, BlackRock would be responsible for the amount of the shortfall. These indemnifications cover only the collateral shortfall described above, and do not in any way guarantee, assume or otherwise insure the investment performance or return of any cash collateral vehicle into which securities lending cash collateral is invested.

Critical Accounting Policies

The preparation of condensed consolidated financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the condensed consolidated financial statements and the reported amounts of revenue and expense during the reporting periods. Actual results could differ significantly from those estimates. Management considers the following critical accounting policies important to understanding the condensed consolidated financial statements. For a summary of these and additional accounting policies see Note 2, Significant Accounting Policies, in the condensed consolidated financial statements contained in Part I, Item 1 of this filing and Critical Accounting Policies in Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations in the 2015 Form 10-K and Note 2, Significant Accounting Policies, in the 2015 Form 10-K for further information.

Consolidation. In the normal course of business, the Company is the manager of various types of sponsored investment vehicles. The Company performs an analysis for investment products to determine if the product is a VIE or a VRE. Assessing whether an entity is a VIE or a VRE involves judgment and analysis. Factors considered in this assessment include the entity's legal organization, the entity's capital structure and equity ownership, and any related party or de facto agent implications of the Company's involvement with the entity. Investments that are determined to be VREs are consolidated if the Company can exert control over the financial and operating policies of the investee, which generally exists if there is greater than 50% voting interest. See Note 4, Consolidated Voting Right Entities, in the notes to the condensed consolidated financial statements for more information. Investments that are determined to be VIEs are consolidated if the Company is the primary beneficiary ("PB") of the entity.

At September 30, 2016, BlackRock was determined to be the PB for certain investment products that were determined to be VIEs, which required BlackRock to consolidate them. BlackRock was deemed to be the PB because it has the power to direct the activities that most significantly impact the entities' economic performance and has the obligation to absorb losses or the right to receive benefits that potentially could be significant to the VIE. See Note 5, Variable

Interest Entities, in the notes to the condensed consolidated financial statements contained in the Part 1, Item 1 of this filing for more information.

Fair Value Measurements. The Company's assessment of the significance of a particular input to the fair value measurement according to the fair value hierarchy (i.e., Level 1, 2 and 3 inputs, as defined) in its entirety requires judgment and considers factors specific to the financial instrument. See Note 2, Significant Accounting Policies, in the condensed consolidated financial statements contained in Part I, Item 1 of this filing for more information on fair value measurements.

Investment Advisory Performance Fees / Carried Interest. The Company receives investment advisory performance fees or incentive allocations, from certain actively managed investment funds and certain separately managed accounts ("SMAs"). These performance fees are dependent upon exceeding specified relative or absolute

64

investment return thresholds. Such fees are recorded upon completion of the measurement period, which varies by product or account, and could be monthly, quarterly, annually or longer.

In addition, the Company is allocated carried interest from certain alternative investment products upon exceeding performance thresholds. BlackRock may be required to reverse/return all, or part, of such carried interest allocations depending upon future performance of these funds. Therefore, BlackRock records carried interest subject to such clawback provisions in Total Investments, or cash/cash of consolidated VIEs to the extent that it is distributed, on its condensed consolidated statements of financial condition. Carried interest is recorded as performance fee revenue upon the earlier of the termination of the investment fund or when the likelihood of clawback is considered mathematically improbable.

The Company records a deferred carried interest liability to the extent it receives cash or capital allocations related to carried interest prior to meeting the revenue recognition criteria. At September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, the Company had \$128 million and \$143 million, respectively, of deferred carried interest recorded in liabilities on the condensed consolidated statements of financial condition. A portion of the deferred carried interest liability will be paid to certain employees. The ultimate timing of the recognition of performance fee revenue, if any, for these products is unknown.

The following table presents changes in the deferred carried interest liability (including the portion related to consolidated VIEs) for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015:

	Three Months		Nine Months	
	Ended		Ended	
	September 30,		September 30,	
(in millions)	2016	2015	2016	2015
Beginning balance	\$131	\$172	\$ 143	\$ 105
Net increase (decrease)	8	(3)	7	70
Performance fee revenue recognized	(11)	(12)	(22)	(18)
Ending balance	\$ 128	\$ 157	\$128	\$ 157

Accounting Developments

For accounting pronouncements that the Company adopted during the nine months ended September 30, 2016 and for recent accounting pronouncements not yet adopted, see Note 2, Significant Accounting Policies, in the condensed consolidated financial statements contained in Part I, Item 1 of this filing.

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

AUM Market Price Risk. BlackRock's investment advisory and administration fees are primarily comprised of fees based on a percentage of the value of AUM and, in some cases, performance fees expressed as a percentage of the returns realized on AUM. At September 30, 2016, the majority of the Company's investment advisory and administration fees were based on average or period end AUM of the applicable investment funds or separate

accounts. Movements in equity market prices, interest rates/credit spreads, foreign exchange rates or all three could cause the value of AUM to decline, which would result in lower investment advisory and administration fees.

Corporate Investments Portfolio Risks. As a leading investment management firm, BlackRock devotes significant resources across all of its operations to identifying, measuring, monitoring, managing and analyzing market and operating risks, including the management and oversight of its own investment portfolio. The Board of Directors of the Company has adopted guidelines for the review of investments to be made by the Company, requiring, among other things, that investments be reviewed by certain senior officers of the Company, and that certain investments may be referred to the Audit Committee or the Board of Directors, depending on the circumstances, for approval.

In the normal course of its business, BlackRock is exposed to equity market price risk, interest rate/credit spread risk and foreign exchange rate risk associated with its corporate investments.

65

BlackRock has investments primarily in sponsored investment products that invest in a variety of asset classes, including real assets, private equity and hedge funds. Investments generally are made for co-investment purposes, to establish a performance track record, to hedge exposure to certain deferred compensation plans or for regulatory purposes. Currently, the Company has a seed capital hedging program in which it enters into swaps to hedge market and interest rate exposure to certain investments. At September 30, 2016, the Company had outstanding total return swaps and interest rate swaps with an aggregate notional value of approximately \$478 million and \$48 million, respectively.

At September 30, 2016, approximately \$2.0 billion of BlackRock's Total Investments were maintained in consolidated sponsored investment funds accounted for as VREs and VIEs. Excluding the impact of the Federal Reserve Bank stock, carried interest, investments made to hedge exposure to certain deferred compensation plans and certain investments that are hedged via the seed capital hedging program, the Company's economic exposure to its investment portfolio is \$1,851 million. See Balance Sheet Overview- Investments and Investments of Consolidated VIEs in Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations for further information on the Company's Total Investments.

Equity Market Price Risk. At September 30, 2016, the Company's net exposure to equity market price risk in its investment portfolio was approximately \$906 million of the Company's total economic investment exposure. Investments subject to market price risk include private equity and real assets investments, hedge funds and funds of funds as well as mutual funds. The Company estimates that a hypothetical 10% adverse change in market prices would result in a decrease of approximately \$90.6 million in the carrying value of such investments.

Interest Rate/Credit Spread Risk. At September 30, 2016, the Company was exposed to interest-rate risk and credit spread risk as a result of approximately \$945 million of Total Investments in debt securities and sponsored investment products that invest primarily in debt securities. Management considered a hypothetical 100 basis point fluctuation in interest rates or credit spreads and estimates that the impact of such a fluctuation on these investments, in the aggregate, would result in a decrease, or increase, of approximately \$21.8 million in the carrying value of such investments.

Foreign Exchange Rate Risk. As discussed above, the Company invests in sponsored investment products that invest in a variety of asset classes. The carrying value of the total economic investment exposure denominated in foreign currencies, primarily the pound sterling and euro, was \$479 million at September 30, 2016. A 10% adverse change in the applicable foreign exchange rates would result in approximately a \$47.9 million decline in the carrying value of such investments.

Other Market Risks. The Company executes forward foreign currency exchange contracts to mitigate the risk of certain foreign exchange risk movements. At September 30, 2016, the Company had outstanding forward foreign currency exchange contracts with an aggregate notional value of approximately \$121 million.

66

Item 4. Controls and Procedures

Disclosure Controls and Procedures. Under the direction of BlackRock's Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, BlackRock evaluated the effectiveness of its disclosure controls and procedures (as such term is defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Exchange Act) as of the end of the period covered by this quarterly report on Form 10-Q. Based on this evaluation, BlackRock's Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer have concluded that BlackRock's disclosure controls and procedures were effective.

Internal Control over Financial Reporting. There were no changes in our internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the quarter ended September 30, 2016 that have materially affected or are reasonably likely to materially affect our internal control over financial reporting.

67

PART II - OTHER INFORMATION

Item 1. Legal Proceedings

From time to time, BlackRock receives subpoenas or other requests for information from various U.S. federal, state governmental and domestic and international regulatory authorities in connection with certain industry-wide or other investigations or proceedings. It is BlackRock's policy to cooperate fully with such inquiries. The Company and certain of its subsidiaries have been named as defendants in various legal actions, including arbitrations and other litigation arising in connection with BlackRock's activities. Additionally, BlackRock advised investment portfolios may be subject to lawsuits, any of which potentially could harm the investment returns of the applicable portfolio or result in the Company being liable to the portfolios for any resulting damages.

On May 27, 2014, certain purported investors in the BlackRock Global Allocation Fund, Inc. and the BlackRock Equity Dividend Fund (collectively, the "Funds") filed a consolidated complaint (the "Consolidated Complaint") in the U.S. District Court for the District of New Jersey against BlackRock Advisors, LLC, BlackRock Investment Management, LLC and BlackRock International Limited (collectively, the "Defendants") under the caption In re BlackRock Mutual Funds Advisory Fee Litigation. The Consolidated Complaint, which purports to be brought derivatively on behalf of the Funds, alleges that the Defendants violated Section 36(b) of the Investment Company Act by receiving allegedly excessive investment advisory fees from the Funds. On February 24, 2015, the same plaintiffs filed another complaint in the same court against BlackRock Investment Management, LLC and BlackRock Advisors, LLC. The allegations and legal claims in both complaints are substantially similar, with the new complaint purporting to challenge fees received by Defendants after the plaintiffs filed their prior complaint. Both complaints seek, among other things, to recover on behalf of the Funds all allegedly excessive advisory fees received by Defendants in the twelve month period preceding the start of each lawsuit, along with purported lost investment returns on those amounts, plus interest. On March 25, 2015, Defendants' motion to dismiss the Consolidated Complaint was denied. The Defendants believe the claims in both lawsuits are without merit and intend to vigorously defend the actions.

Between November 12, 2015 and November 16, 2015, BlackRock, Inc., BlackRock Realty Advisors, Inc. ("BRA") and the BlackRock Granite Property Fund, Inc. ("Granite Fund"), along with certain other Granite Fund-related entities (collectively, the "BlackRock Parties") were named as defendants in thirteen separate lawsuits filed in the Superior Court of the State of California for the County of Alameda arising out of the June 16, 2015 collapse of a balcony at the Library Gardens apartment complex in Berkeley, California (the "Property"). The Property is indirectly owned by the Granite Fund, which is managed by BRA. The plaintiffs also named as defendants in the lawsuits Greystar, which is the property manager of the Property, and certain other entities, including the developer of the Property, building contractors and building materials suppliers. The plaintiffs allege, among other things, that the BlackRock Parties were negligent in their ownership, control and maintenance of the Property's balcony, and seek monetary, including punitive, damages. Additionally, on March 16, 2016, three former tenants of the Library Gardens apartment unit that experienced the balcony collapse sued the BlackRock Parties. The former tenants, who witnessed (but were not physically injured in) the accident make allegations virtually identical to those in the previously filed actions and claim that as a result of the collapse, they suffered unspecified emotional damage. Several defendants have also filed cross-complaints alleging a variety of claims, including claims against the BlackRock Parties for contribution, negligence, and declaratory relief. BlackRock believes the claims against it are without merit and intends to vigorously defend the actions.

Management, after consultation with legal counsel, currently does not anticipate that the aggregate liability arising out of regulatory matters or lawsuits will have a material effect on BlackRock's results of operations, financial position, or cash flows. However, there is no assurance as to whether any such pending or threatened matters will have a material effect on BlackRock's results of operations, financial position or cash flows in any future reporting period. Due to uncertainties surrounding the outcome of these matters, management cannot reasonably estimate the possible loss or range of loss that may arise from these matters.

68

Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds

During the three months ended September 30, 2016, the Company made the following purchases of its common stock, which is registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Exchange Act.

					Maximum
				Total Number of	Number of
				Shares	Shares that May
			Average	Purchased as	Yet Be
	Total Number		Price	Part of Publicly	Purchased Under
	of Shares		Paid	Announced Plans	the Plans or
July 1, 2016 through July 31, 2016 August 1, 2016 through August 31, 2016 September 1, 2016 through September 30, 2016 Total	Purchased 218,220 492,899 43,100 754,219	(2) (2) (2)	per Share \$ 360.51 \$ 370.05 \$ 371.95 \$ 367.40	or Programs 217,436 488,723 42,264 748,423	Programs ⁽¹⁾ 4,312,657 3,823,934 3,781,670

69

⁽¹⁾ In January 2015, the Board of Directors approved an increase in the availability of shares that may be repurchased under the Company's existing share repurchase program to allow for the repurchase of up to a total of 9.4 million additional shares of BlackRock common stock with no stated expiration date.

⁽²⁾ Includes purchases made by the Company primarily to satisfy income tax withholding obligations of employees and members of the Company's Board of Directors related to the vesting of certain restricted stock or restricted stock unit awards and purchases made by the Company as part of the publicly announced share repurchase program.

Item 6. Exhibits

70

Exhibit No.	Description
12.1	Computation of Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges
31.1	Section 302 Certification of Chief Executive Officer
31.2	Section 302 Certification of Chief Financial Officer
32.1	Section 906 Certification of Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer
101.INS	XBRL Instance Document
101.SCH	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document
101.CAL	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document
101.DEF	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document
101.LAB	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document
101.PRE	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

BLACKROCK, INC. (Registrant)

By: /s/ Gary Shedlin

Date: November 8, 2016 Gary S. Shedlin

Senior Managing Director &

Chief Financial Officer

71

EXHIBIT INDEX

72

Exhibit No	. Description
12.1	Computation of Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges
31.1	Section 302 Certification of Chief Executive Officer
31.2	Section 302 Certification of Chief Financial Officer
32.1	Section 906 Certification of Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer
101.INS	XBRL Instance Document
101.SCH	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document
101.CAL	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document
101.DEF	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document
101.LAB	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document
101.PRE	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document